

# Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

30 September-5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

**SUMMARY REPORT** 

#### © Western and Central Pacific Fisheries Commission 2011

The Western and Central Pacific Fisheries Commission authorizes the reproduction of this material, in whole or in part, provided that appropriate acknowledgement is given.

#### USP Library Cataloguing-in-Publication Data

The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean. Technical and Compliance Committee. Regular session (6th: 2010: Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia) Sixth regular session, 30 September–5 October 2010, Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia: summary report. – Kolonia, Pohnpei: Western and Central Pacific Fisheries Commission, 2010.

102 p.

1. Fishery management, International—Oceania—Congresses 2. Fishes—Conservation—Oceania—Congresses 3. Fish stock assessment—Oceania—Congresses 4. Tuna fisheries—Oceania—Congresses 5. The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean—Congresses I. Western and Central Pacific Fisheries Commission

SH214.9.C78 2011 333.95609648

ISBN 978-982-9103-23-9

Publisher: Western and Central Pacific Fisheries Commission

PO Box 2356

Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941 Federated States of Micronesia

Typesetting: Times New Roman 11

Production: Western and Central Pacific Fisheries Commission,

Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

SUMMARY REPORT	5
Agenda Item 1 — Opening of Meeting	5
Agenda Item 2 — Priority Monitoring, Control and Surveillance Issues	6
Agenda Item 3 — Additional Monitoring, Control and Surveillance Issues	38
Agenda Item 4 — Applications for Cooperating Non-Member Status	42
Agenda Item 5 — Special Requirements of Small Island Developing States	50
Agenda Item 6 — Future Work Program	53
Agenda Item 7 — Supplementary Items	53
Agenda Item 8 — Adoption of the Report	55
Agenda Item 9 — Close of Meeting	55
ATTACHMENTS	56
Attachment A — Opening remarks	57
Attachment B — List of Participants	59
Attachment C — Agenda	75
Attachment D — Provisional WCPFC IUU Vessel List — 5 October 2010	79
Attachment E — WCPFC IUU Vessel List	81
Attachment F — Streamlining Part 2 Reporting	83
Attachment G — KOBE II MCS Recommendations	85
Attachment H — Statement By The Pew Environment Group	100
Attachment I — Statement by the Pacific Islands Tuna Industry Association	102
SUMMARY REPORT	5
Agenda Item 1 — Opening of Meeting	5
Agenda Item 2 — Priority Monitoring, Control and Surveillance Issues	6
Agenda Item 3 — Additional Monitoring, Control and Surveillance Issues	38
Agenda Item 4 — Applications for Cooperating Non-Member Status	42
Agenda Item 5 — Special Requirements of Small Island Developing States	50
Agenda Item 6 — Future Work Program	53
Agenda Item 7 — Supplementary Items	53
Agenda Item 8 — Adoption of the Report	55
Agenda Item 9 — Close of Meeting	55

ATTACHMENTS	56
Attachment A — Opening remarks	57
Attachment B — List of Participants	59
Attachment C — Agenda	75
Attachment D — Provisional WCPFC IUU Vessel List — 5 October 2010	79
Attachment E — WCPFC IUU Vessel List	81
Attachment F — Streamlining Part 2 Reporting	83
Attachment G — KOBE II MCS Recommendations	85
Attachment H — Statement By The Pew Environment Group	100
Attachment I — Statement by the Pacific Islands Tuna Industry Association	102

## Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

## Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

# 30 September-5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

#### SUMMARY REPORT<sup>1</sup>

#### AGENDA ITEM 1 — OPENING OF MEETING

#### 1.1 Welcome

- 1. The Chair of the Technical and Compliance Committee, Noan Pakop (Papua New Guinea, PNG), opened the Sixth Regular Session of the Technical and Compliance Committee (TCC6) at 8:30 am on 30 September 2010. He expressed his appreciation to the Federated States of Micronesia (FSM) government and to the College of Micronesia for their support of the meeting.
- 2. Transform Aqorau, Director of the Parties to the Nauru Agreement (PNA) Office, offered tributes to the late Bernard Thoulag, acknowledging his contribution to fisheries in the Pacific, and FSM in particular, and to the late Pius Chotailug, FSM Chief of Police, who provided guidance and leadership in regional maritime surveillance activities.
- 3. The Deputy Secretary of Foreign Affairs, Hon. Jane Chigiyal, presented an address prepared on behalf of the Hon. Lorin Robert, Secretary, Department of Foreign Affairs (appended as Attachment A).
- 4. The following members, cooperating non-members and participating territories (CCMs) attended TCC6: Australia, Canada, China, Cook Islands, European Union (EU), Federated States of Micronesia (FSM), Fiji, French Polynesia, Japan, Kiribati, the Republic of Korea, Republic of the Marshall Islands (RMI), Nauru, New Caledonia, New Zealand, Republic of Palau, Papua New Guinea (PNG), Philippines, Samoa, Solomon Islands, Chinese Taipei, Tokelau, Tonga, Tuvalu, United States of America (USA) and Vanuatu. Ecuador, El Salvador and Vietnam attended TCC6 as cooperating non-members.
- 5. Observers, representing the Agreement on the Conservation of Albatrosses and Petrels (ACAP), Pacific Islands Forum Fisheries Agency (FFA), Greenpeace, the Pacific Islands Tuna Industry Association (PITIA), PEW Environment Group, and the Secretariat of the Pacific Community (SPC) also participated. A list of participants is provided in Attachment B.

#### 1.2 Adoption of agenda

6. The provisional agenda (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/03, Rev 5.) was adopted, as amended, by TCC6 (Attachment C).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This Summary Report contains agreed upon decision points, **in bold**, which are the decisions of TCC6. The narrative text is the responsibility of the Chair.

## 1.3 Meeting arrangements

- 7. The Secretariat prepared a revised draft indicative schedule (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/05 Rev 1). The Executive Director noted that a number of revised papers have been posted on the Western and Central Pacific Fisheries Commission (WCPFC) intranet.
- 8. Meeting support to the TCC6 Chair was provided by the WCPFC's Executive Director, Glenn Hurry; Dr SungKwon Soh, Science Manager; Peter Flewwelling, Compliance Manager; Karl Staisch, Observer Programme Coordinator; Sam Taufao, ICT Manager; Ken Smithson, Financial and Administrative Manager; Albert Carlot, VMS Manager; Milo Abello and Julio Mendez, VMS Operations Officers; Donald David, ROP Data Quality Officer; Glenn Jano, Compliance Officer; Herolyn Movick, Office Manager; Lucille Martinez, Executive Assistant; and Yolanda Elanzo, Treasury Assistant, and all additional support staff of the Commission. In addition, support services were provided by Dr Martin Tsamenyi, Legal Advisor; Dr John Hampton, Manager of SPC's Oceanic Fisheries Programme of the Secretariat of the Pacific Community; and Mark Smaalders, rapporteur.

# AGENDA ITEM 2 — PRIORITY MONITORING, CONTROL AND SURVEILLANCE ISSUES BEFORE THE COMMISSION

# 2.1 Regional Observer Programme

- 2.1a) Annual Report on the Regional Observer Programme (ROP) by the Secretariat
- 9. Karl Staisch, Observer Programme Coordinator, presented the second annual report prepared by the Secretariat on the ROP (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/08) as required under CMM 2007-01, para 3 (WCPFC-TCC5-2009/07). Reporting covered 2009 and, where possible, through to August 2010. The presentation highlighted the following key points:
  - i. During 2009, about 180 observers were used to cover fleets during the year, with 100% coverage for August–September 2009. Additional training courses during 2010 resulted in 551 authorized observers being available for ROP trips as of July 2010. Ongoing training programmes by FFA, SPC and CCMs are important in maintaining the adequate pool of trained observers needed to meet coverage levels set by the Commission. In addition, it has been estimated that approximately 90 debriefers are needed across all programmes to maximize the benefits from the information from observers, with most debriefers to operate from the busier landing ports. The USA made funds available to the ROP in 2010 to assist with the establishment of debriefers in major Pacific landing ports. WCPFC's ROP will work closely with FFA and SPC to ensure that the high standards for debriefers is maintained.
  - ii. The Observer Programme Coordinator assisted in training sessions in the Philippines and FSM, and continues to offer advice to many CCMs on different aspects of observer training and WCPFC requirements.
  - iii. It is expected that experienced observers will be required to assist with audit procedures in 2011 and 2012. All observer programmes with interim authorization seeking full authorization as ROPs must do so before June 2012.
  - iv. Observers for special situations will be required to conduct independent observer trips, as part of a review or audit of national and subregional observer programmes to ensure that the Commission's minimum standards for ROPs are being maintained.

- v. A Data Quality Officer, Donald David, has been on staff since June 2010, and will monitor member reports on coverage, catch retention, transhipment and other data areas to assist CCMs to meet their reporting requirements.
- vi. The Observer Programme Coordinator was involved in TCC5, WCPFC6, SC6, the Pacific Islands Debriefer and Coordinators meeting in Cairns, Australia, and the FFA/SPC Data Consultative Committee in Noumea, New Caledonia.
- vii. Longline vessel coverage varies widely between CCMs; 5% coverage for longline vessels will be required by June 2012. Purse-seine coverage for multilateral programmes for 2009 was approximately 20%, with 100% observer coverage for purse-seine vessels, commencing in January 2010. Observer coverage for purse-seine vessels with respect to national programmes was not available to the Secretariat.
- viii. Where relevant, CCMs were encouraged to give SPC approval to release ROP minimum data standard fields collected by national and subregional observers on ROP duties as only five CCMs have released their ROP data to the Secretariat to date.
- ix. New Caledonia currently subsidizes the costs for three data entry positions, reducing the total cost of data entry to the Commission. TCC6 was invited to review an attachment on ROP data entry and management costs, and provide recommendations to the Finance and Administration Committee (FAC) and the Commission.
- x. It was noted that a number of FFA member states are not submitting data on catch retention.
- 10. The Chair stated that it was a remarkable achievement to attain the prevailing 100% coverage levels in such a short time.
- 11. Solomon Islands spoke on behalf of FFA members, noting that ROP data availability was a concern because very few CCMs had provided their data, or authorized SPC to provide data to the Commission. They noted that FFA members were working with SPC to ensure the Commission received appropriate ROP data information relating to ROP trips. Solomon Islands, on behalf of FFA members, supported the continuation of ROP data entry and management functions within SPC in Noumea. They further noted that problems with data availability stemmed in part from the insufficient budget provided at WCPFC6, and indicated data entry and management costs for the USA Treaty and FSM Arrangement fleets are now being undertaken by the FFA Secretariat, based on cost-recovery from vessels. This will reduce Commission costs, but will result in those vessels (including domestic FSM Arrangement vessels) subsidizing other vessels in the Commission, whose data management is paid for by all CCMs. FFA members expressed deep concerns about allegations of threats, unacceptable living conditions, obstructions to duty, and attempted bribery of observers, and encouraged all CCMs to work with industry to ensure that observers are treated appropriately.
- 12. The Observer Programme Coordinator then reviewed several issues on which the Secretariat sought guidance from TCC6.
- 13. TCC6 accepted the second annual report of the ROP presented by the Secretariat (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/08).

## **Definitions**

14. The Observer Programme Coordinator raised the status of some definitions that remained unresolved (presented in Table 1 of TCC6-2010/08)—"principally", "occasional", "independent", "impartial", and "observer trip" (for different gear types) — their respective meanings in the context of the ROP. Some CCMs also indicated that the issue of vessel size was also important with respect to implementing some CMMs, and should be better defined. It was observed that the issue of definitions had been on TCC's agenda for some time, and was unlikely to be resolved in the absence

of additional experience in implementing CMMs, whereby information would become available regarding actual problems that arose as a result of differing interpretations of various terms. A proposal was made to draw on the experience of the Observer Programme Coordinator in conducting ROP audits of national and subregional observer programmes, and use these findings to assist in resolving the different interpretations of various terms.

15. TCC6 agreed to continue to resolve the outstanding definitions and issues listed above from Table 1 of TCC6-2010/08.TCC6 agreed to revisit the issue of definitions following completion of ROP audits in light of any relevant findings emerging.

## Cross-endorsement of observers

- 16. The Observer Programme Coordinator noted that CMM 2008-01 (para 29) directs the Secretariat to work with the Inter-American Tropical Tuna Commission (IATTC) to develop procedures to allow observers from one regional fisheries management organization (RFMO) to work in the other's Convention Area. A draft memorandum of cooperation (MOC; Attachment A to WCPFC-TCC6-2010/33) was presented to TCC6 and was also being presented to the IATTC's annual meeting for consideration. The process proposed is similar to the cross-endorsement arrangement that has been in place between the FFA Secretariat and IATTC in regard to USA Treaty vessels since 1998; it would allow flagged vessels to carry a certified WCPFC or an IATTC observer when they cross from one Convention Area to another for operations on the high seas. Cross endorsement, would be subject to internal coastal State agreements of access if vessels fished within exclusive economic zones (EEZs).
- 17. The USA noted that a change in the language of the draft might be needed to allow current cross-endorsements between the USA and IATTC to continue, and Japan indicated that "shall" should be changed to "will" in paras 2 and 6 of Attachment A to WCPFC-TCC6-2010/33.
- 18. CCMs noted the importance of cross-endorsements, and the need to consider some elements in greater detail, including the possibility that observer data might need to be used in legal proceedings. Members stressed that the standards established by WCPFC should not be undermined by any cross-endorsement arrangements.
- 19. Tonga spoke on behalf of FFA members, stating they were not opposed to cross-endorsement of observers as a means to increase flexibility in some cases. They addressed several issues relating to the draft agreement:
  - i. Cross-endorsement between WCPFC and IATTC would not override domestic requirements (e.g. use of a PNA observer inside PNA EEZs).
  - ii. WCPFC standards for training and data provision would have to be met, and training provided to IATTC observers in catch sampling for size and species composition.
  - iii. Data collected by IATTC observers should be made available for compliance purposes and use in legal proceedings.
  - iv FFA member observers that are cross-endorsed would remain under the control of the national programme and be made available to fulfil duties in the eastern Pacific Ocean only with the approval of the national programme.
- 20. The EU chaired a small working group that discussed the draft agreement developed by the IATTC and WCPFC Secretariats (Attachment A to WCPFC-TCC6-2010/33). The FFA provided comments to the draft agreement (in track changes), which reflect comments made by Tonga on behalf of FFA concerning cross-endorsement.
- 21. TCC6 recommends to continue the intersessional work on cross-endorsement. The EU will take views electronically on an intersessional basis with comments to be received no later than

# 31 October 2010. On the basis of comments received, the EU will submit a new draft MOC to WCPFC7 for consideration.

#### Data entry and management costs

- 22. The USA expressed the hope that budget requests relating to the ROP were given full and appropriate consideration by WCPFC7, noting that the USA had provided resources for compiling data and various other issues. The USA expressed concern regarding possible double charging of the USA fleet under the proposed scenario.
- 23. Some CCMs expressed concern regarding how the costs of observer coverage could be segregated. It was observed that the use of regional agencies could, in effect, result in Pacific Island countries subsidizing the cost of the ROP. Some support was expressed for the independent servicing of data processing of ROP data outside the current data provider, SPC. Other members supported full recovery of data collection and analysis costs from vessels. Some CCMs stated that ROP operations should be supported by the Commission due to the existing high cost burden on vessels. The need to ensure that funds are available to properly run the Commission's ROP was stressed. There was support that the full costs of the ROP need to be accurately reflected in reports, with the subsidies noted separately to provide the Commission with the knowledge of such costs for the future.
- 24. The Chair noted that the issue of separating costs had been raised previously. The Secretariat clarified that analysis of non-ROP trips (including in-country trips) was funded separately by SPC, and that USA Treaty vessels were not included in the cost recovery figures and, therefore, were not double charged.
- 25. TCC6 acknowledged the importance of ensuring that full cost funding is available for ROP data entry from 2011. These costs will be included in the draft budget and work plan for consideration by the FAC at WCPFC7.

#### Audit procedure options

- 26. The Observer Programme Coordinator presented three options for procedures on reporting of audits of interim-authorized observer programmes to TCC and the Commission when a programme fully meets the Commission's standards: i) delivery of the full report; ii) delivery of a summary; or iii) notification only. He noted that the Philippines' interim-authorized observer programme had been audited and found to meet WCPFC standards. This was the first programme in the Commission to receive full ROP authorization. CCMs were encouraged to request their ROP audits as early as possible to enable the Secretariat to assist them in achieving full ROP status prior to the deadline set by the Commission of 2012.
- 27. Support for the "notification only" option was expressed by some CCMs, as programmes might need time to implement changes before reports were released into the public domain. This would then allow for a strong working relationship between the Observer Programme Coordinator and programmes to assist in their further development. It would also alleviate any concern that public release of audit reports might embarrass CCMs. Conversely, it was also observed that it could be useful to have a summary of the report, to see problem areas, and gain insight into the functioning of ROP. Questions were raised regarding action that is taken should a programe not fully comply, and whether input could be given regarding the text for the audit process. It was suggested that it might be possible to review audits in the future through discussions on data access rules.
- 28. The USA stated that the audit process was critical for the ROP, and fully supported the process, noting that the USA provided funding to the Secretariat to undertake some audits. The USA looked forward to increased funding being provided from WCPFC7. The USA expressed its view that the

- ROP was probably the most important WCPFC programme for scientific; monitoring, control and surveillance; and management purposes. It inquired whether the Secretariat had a recommended option with regard to audit outcomes.
- 29. The Observer Programme Coordinator stated that "notification only", as is done with interimauthorized programmes, was the least burdensome administratively, and that full audit reports contained much working material that was likely to be of little interest to all members. He indicated that the report functions were well explained in the report for the Intersessional Working Group 2, and that for Members' information, Attachment ROP 3 to WCPFC-TCC6-2010/08 included the procedures the Secretariat uses in performing audits. He stressed that the purpose was to help programmes meet standards and rectify problems, and not be punitive. He noted that the Secretariat welcomed input and suggestions from CCMs regarding the specifics of the audit process.
- 30. The Executive Director observed that CCMs must invite the Secretariat to perform an audit, but that all interim-authorized programmes must be audited and fully meet Commission standards by June 2012. He indicated a tentative audit schedule would be circulated during TCC6 and asked CCMs to inform the Secretariat whether CCMs could meet the dates proposed. He reiterated the point that the purpose was to help countries comply, not highlight deficiencies.
- 31. TCC6 recommended to WCPFC7 the adoption of Option 3 of 2010-08, para 32, which would mean that the Final ROP Audit Report be provided to the CCM involved, with <u>notification only</u> relayed to the TCC and Commission when a programme fully complied with Commission standards. TCC6 noted that consistent with CMM 2007-01, national and subregional observer programmes are to be audited before 30 June 2012, and encouraged observer providers to work with the Secretariat.

## Approval for release of ROP data to Secretariat

- 32. The Observer Programme Coordinator noted that problems had been experienced with the release of ROP data in the past, but indicated that the process should be much smoother in the future. He stressed that the WCPFC received ROP data only, not country data.
- 33. In the ensuing discussion, CCMs agreed on the importance of submitting data to WCPFC. There was support for the preparation (for TCC7) of a list of parties who have not provided ROP data to the Secretariat. It was noted that the requirement for the release of ROP data carried the same weight and force as other CMMs, for which such lists had been prepared in the past. The issue of access by flag States to ROP data to enable vessel activities to be monitored was also raised.
- 34. Cook Islands noted, on behalf of FFA members, that access to ROP data should be in accordance with either of the two sets of Commission's rules for protection of, access to and dissemination of WCPFC data (adopted in 2007 and 2009). These rules specify the procedures and conditions whereby CCMs can apply for access to WCPFC-held data, including ROP data.
- 35. TCC6 noted the that FFA/SPC CCMs are working with SPC to approve the release of ROP minimum data standard fields collected by national and sub-regional observers on ROP duties to the Secretariat for analysis. TCC6 recommended that all CCMs ensure timely provision of ROP observer data to the Commission Secretariat.

#### 2.1b) 2009 FAD closure report

36. The Observer Programme Coordinator presented WCPFC-TCC6-2010/09, prepared in response to requests made by TCC5 and WCPFC6 that a fish aggregating device (FAD) closure report be made regarding observers' comments contained in the ROP report to TCC5. Many of those comments were made verbally by observers visiting the Commission, or were passed on by ROP coordinators or by observers direct from the vessel to the Secretariat. The comments were to be verified when data from observers were sent to the Secretariat. Data indicate that there was essentially 100%

- observer coverage during the 2009 FAD closure period (all boats had observers within a few days of the FAD closure commencement). However, when the FAD closure report was prepared, only four countries had given permission for the Secretariat to use their observer data for the report, and some of those reports had yet to be received and entered by the Commission's data provider (SPC). The GEN3 (Vessel Trip Monitoring Reports) included 76 trips during the 2009 FAD closure period, and these were used in compiling TCC6-2010/09.
- 37. One CCM indicated that during the closure, its vessels could not get observers to arrive in port on time, and that its vessels waited several days for observers, which resulted in a great economic loss for its industry. The CCM proposed that precautionary measures be established to prevent a recurrence, whereby one of two standby observer candidates (the first from another island, and the second from the vessel's flag State) could replace the requested observer should they be unable to arrive on time. The CCM also indicated that observers prevented vessels from undertaking planned activities because of requests to return to port for reasons such as being homesick, and proposed that restraints and monitoring of observer activities be undertaken.
- 38. Another CCM noted some of its vessels reported inappropriate behavior by observers during missions, involving alcohol, intimidation of crew members, etc. They indicated that although there are guidelines for observer responsibility, flag States are hesitant to take action, due to the possibility of retaliation. This CCM suggested the need to have a discussion regarding improvement of observer standards to address the problem.
- 39. The Observer Programme Coordinator noted that problems with observers getting to vessels on time arose primarily because countries made late requests for observers. When a vessel is in port, if no observer is available, they should contact the Secretariat or country observer provider, as CMM 2008-01, para 14 allows them to ask the Observer Programme Coordinator to source an observer from another programme. He stressed the need for time, noting that some fleets came into port, to Pohnpei in particular, asking for observers at the last minute, which causes delays. He noted that there were now sufficient observers that such problems should be avoided during the 2010 FAD closure. Regarding observer requests to return to port, he agreed that a few probably do not meet the required standards at sea, as was likely true of crew members, and that demands can be made on a vessel by an observer only under emergency conditions, and if the observer provider agrees. Debriefing of observers would allow for the reporting of problems with observers. He noted that some problems were inevitable, given that the ROP has 550 observers.
- 40. The Executive Director noted the concerns expressed, and stated there were problems on both sides of the issue, involving observers as well as crew members. He said the Secretariat would ensure that observers were properly debriefed, and would report more fully on the issue to TCC7, addressing problems with observers and vessels.
- 41. FSM indicated that some problems were inevitable in getting the ROP operational. As an observer programme provider, it noted the possible need to establish limits on observer trips, as some observers had received multiple requests to extend their trips, resulting in being at sea for as long as seven months. This could possibly impact data quality, and could impact observers' families as observers are not paid until they return from a trip.
- 42. TCC6 recommended to WCPFC7 that it task the Secretariat to prepare a report for TCC7, with the goal of improving efficiency of the ROP from both the observer and vessel perspective.
- 43. John Hampton (SPC) presented WCPFC-TCC6-2010/09a Rev 1. He indicated that SPC had presented some preliminary data to SC6, based on the information available at that time. The main outcome was that FAD setting and sets on floating objects were reduced considerably, and most boats participating could alter their operations. For 2009, the overall the number of sets on FADs and floating objects was the highest since 2005. During the closure, the overall catch declined slightly,

- but immediately after (in October 2009), there was an extremely high skipjack catch; in fact, the highest ever monthly catch, contributing to an annual record catch for the purse-seine fishery in 2009. The tentative conclusion was that the FAD closure did not have a significant detrimental effect on the fishery. SC6 encouraged more analysis as data became available, especially from the ROP.
- 44. The analysis presented to TCC6 included a modest data coverage level for the fleet (about 16% of the sets). There is some evidence of FAD involvement and the use of lights to aggregate fish to the vessel during the 2009 FAD closure, along with a greater proportion of unassociated sets beginning at 04:00–06:00 hours. There is also evidence of a higher-than-normal percentage of bigeye (over 3%, compared with less than 1%) in unassociated sets during the FAD closure, perhaps as a result of the use of lights, drifting overnight with FADs, and subsequent early morning sets; there may also be a correlation with El Niño or the area being fished. SPC will more fully analyze the data as it becomes available, for both 2009 and also for the 2010 closure. He indicated that some FAD sets were considered "legitimate" during FAD closures, such as Japan, which had opted for the high seas alternative to FAD closure, and were thus able to conduct such FAD sets. There also was activity on FADs in archipe lagic waters, such activity being outside the FAD closure requirement. Dr Hampton also clarified that although data covering 16% of the total number of sets estimated to have taken place had been processed, these data were not representative of the fleet, and reported that caution should be exercised in extrapolating the findings.
- 45. Palau made a statement on behalf of FFA members, noting that TCC6-2010/09a Rev 1 illustrates the utility of observer data as a tool to assess compliance with CMMs, and in particular the value of 100% observer coverage to ensure the effectiveness of the FAD closure. It noted that the experience in 2009 highlighted the need for clear rules and guide lines, as were adopted by WCPFC6 (in CMM 2009-02), which should assist flag States and the industry to ensure the effectiveness of the measure. Noting that the Commission tasked TCC6 with reviewing CMM 2009-02, FFA members proposed that TCC6 recommend that CMM 2009-02 continue.
- 46. A CCM noted that the yellowfin tuna catch was reduced during the FAD closure period compared with previous years, but that was not the case with the big eye tuna catch, which was a principle objective, and asked whether it was possible to say that the FAD closure was not effective at conserving bigeye.
- 47. John Hampton noted that in 2009 there were differing interpretations of what did and did not constitute a FAD closure, and that some of those problems should now have been addressed. He also indicated that in 2009, climatic conditions resulted in fishing activity shifting to the east, where purse-seine vessels tend to catch more bigeye. He suggested that the data should not be over-interpreted, and said that more analysis of 2009 data and examination of 2010 data would be helpful.
- 48. RMI delivered a statement (WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP/19) on behalf of PNA members, indicating that PNA remains committed to the FAD closure, has taken steps to ensure it is a robust measure, and welcomed passage of CMM 2009-02. It noted the need for flag States to ensure that their vessels know and comply with these rules. At their 27<sup>th</sup> Annual Meeting in 2008, the PNA agreed in principle on the proposal to apply bans on FAD fishing in PNA EEZs for an additional three months for purse-seine fleets from flag States that operate longline vessels that catch in excess of 4,000 mt of bigeye annually. PNA continues to work on this initiative.
- 49. Korea spoke of the relative merits of the FAD closure in CMM 2008-01 to reduce the catch of FAD-associated juvenile bigeye. It noted the possible non-compliance and use of underwater lights, which constitute a violation of CMM 2008-01, and suggested that if there was clear evidence of the violation, TCC6 should review it and consider measures to prevent such practices. In light of this, Korea voiced support for a total ban on pre-dawn sets between midnight and sunrise during the FAD closure, both to strengthen the effectiveness of the measure and to make it easy for fishermen to

- implement it by defining FAD fishing simply and clearly as any pre-dawn set, instead of the existing definition.
- 50. The EU noted the need for more data and analysis to understand the impact of the FAD closure on the conservation of stocks, and suggested that TCC6 consider other closure options, such as full a closure, once such data were available.
- 51. FFA members noted that TCC6-2010/09a Rev 1 indicated an increase in the number of pre-dawn sets, which are typically FAD sets. They recalled that Korea tabled a proposal at WCPFC6 to ban such sets, and stated that it was a measure they would consider supporting. They observed that a number of vessels were not fishing during the 2009 closure period, and suggested that it would be useful in future reports to have an idea of whether this is normal. They also welcomed clarification from CCMs with vessels in the closure area that did not fish as to what activities they actually carried out (e.g. cease fishing or move out of the Convention Area).
- 52. John Hampton clarified that 70–80% of the total number of vessels participating tend to fish in particular months; the percentage of vessels fishing during the 2009 FAD closure was within the normal range.
- 53. The USA inquired about the experience CCMs had had with implementing and monitoring CCM 2008-01.
- 54. Korea asked for a better definition of FADs, and asked about the impact of the starting time of fishing activities on the closure. It also asked that consideration be given to removing sets on natural logs during daylight hours as FAD sets.

## 2.2 Ad Hoc Task Group (AHTG) on Data

- 55. RMI spoke on behalf of FFA members, and sought to clarify the statement made by FFA members at WCPFC6 regarding a gap in Commission rules on access to non-public domain data by chartering CCMs. The two sets of rules governing access to data are clear about the rights of flag States and coastal States to access Commission data, but do not consider the rights of chartering States to access Commission data, which is a gap that needs to be addressed. In addition, the rules require the consent of the data source for certain data releases. For some datasets, it may not be clear whether the data involved have been provided by the flag State or by the chartering State. FFA members want to ensure that the rights of the chartering State in respect of data that it has provided for chartered vessels are properly taken into account in the "consent process" for data release.
- 56. TCC noted that WCPFC6 agreed that the AHTG on Data should continue its work on an *ad hoc* basis with a focus for TCC6 on the issue of data related to chartered vessels. TCC6 recommended that the AHTG on Data should consider:
  - a) the right of chartering States to access data; and
  - b) that the process for data release takes into account the right of the chartering state with respect of data it has provided for chartered vessels.
- 2.3 Attribution of catches under charter arrangements (CMM 2008-01, para 2; CMM 2009-03, para 6; CMM 2009-08)
- 57. The Executive Director indicated that WCPFC6 tasked TCC6 with considering catch attribution in charter arrangements, and the USA agreed to take a lead role in coordinating a study on the issue. The Secretariat agreed to assist in facilitating the tender process. Following a funding-related delay, Gillett, Preston and Associates was contracted to undertake the study, which will be completed in February 2011. Robert Gillett participated at TCC6 to gather information for the consultancy.

- 58. FFA members noted the importance of issues related to charters to the domestic fisheries development of many of their members, and stated appreciation for the USA's support for the consultancy. They noted that important issues were covered by the terms of reference (TORs), including the definition of chartered vessels and the position of territories with respect to charters. However, they sought to clarify that the principles for reporting charter vessel catch and effort data and the attribution of charter vessel catch and effort are already set out in various Commission rules and CMMs, and they expected the consultancy would not seek to re-open those issues, expressing their position that the consultancy should focus on issues associated with applying those principles, rather than reopening already agreed on provisions. Specifically, they indicated that the Commission's Rules for the Provision of Scientific Data provide that catch and effort data should be provided by flag States "except for vessels operating under joint-venture or charter arrangements when the host State of the vessel is responsible for data provision." Similarly, various CMMs provide for the catch and effort of chartered vessels to be attributed to the chartering State. They indicated the consultancy should provide advice on the application of these principles, rather than questioning them.
- 59. TCC6 recommended that the catch attribution study should address outstanding issues rather than opening already agreed on provisions.

## 2.4 Vessel Monitoring System

- 2.4a) Annual report to the Commission on the Vessel Monitoring System
- 60. Albert Carlot, Vessel Monioring System (VMS)VMS Manager, presented an annual report to TCC6 on the Commission VMS (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/11) pursuant to para 7.3.9 of the Commission VMS Standards, Specifications and Procedures (SSPs). The report included current enhancements and operational issues and challenges such as the SSPs review, VMS Policy, VMS Redundancy Plan, and the electronic vessel registration for VMS information. A Service Level Agreement (SLA) has been signed with FFA to provide VMS service, and quarterly meetings are held with the FFA Secretariat and its service provider, Absolute Software. An annual audit is also undertaken (addressed under Agenda Item 2.4b). The Secretariat is facilitating members' access to the Commission VMS for the Commission VMS data in their EEZs which at present remains quarantined from all parties without an agreement under Article 24(8) of the WCPFC Convention.
- 61. The Secretariat sought direction from members with respect to the actions the Secretariat should take when, in exercising its responsibility to monitor high seas activities, it encounters a "vessel of interest", noting the current interim procedures being taken by the Secretariat. At present, the Secretariat has been notifying the flag State of the vessel in question of the event, with copies of the VMS information to assist the flag State in the control of its vessels in accordance with the United Nations Fish Stocks Agreement, WCPFC Convention and CMM 2009-01. There have been 15 such instances in 2010 with fourteen responses, of which eight are still under investigation and six resolved. The Secretariat also proposed that a new section be added to the SSPs to enable the Secretariat to verify the receipt of all data authorized for the Commission monitoring as well as verification of financial invoices.

### i) General comments:

62. Palau spoke on behalf of FFA members, noting that it would be helpful if the information on the Interim Non-CCM Register of Carriers and Bunkers included the number of vessels and information on their VMS reports, including manual reports in future reports, and if this could be provided separately from information on vessels in WCPFC's Record of Fishing Vessels.

- 63. A CCM noted the need for the Secretariat to know which vessels are in operation, and ensure that the vessels have their VMS ALC/MTU<sup>2</sup> on. The system handles over 6,000 vessels, which cannot be monitored individually. A reporting system is needed to allow port entries and departures to be reported and checked; vessels not actually fishing (e.g. vessels in port for repair) should then be allowed to turn off their VMS ALC/MTU.
- 64. The VMS Manager noted that it was currently not possible to monitor any activities in EEZs, and it was assumed that the VMS unit was on prior to entry into the high seas, as required. The reason the Secretariat cannot see such data is due to the system design, whereby as a result of a decision of the Commission, such data is quarantined, and the Secretariat does not have access to this data in the VMS. It was noted that CMM 2007-02 paras 1–4 and para 6 require that all vessels on the Record of Authorized Fishing Vessels (RFV) report to the Commission VMS, while the Commission allows the Secretariat to monitor only the high seas areas of the Convention Area.
- 65. A CCM sought clarification of the application of the Commission VMS to EEZs, which can be requested by Commission members. WCPFC's Legal Advisor clarified that the Secretariat received a request to implement Article 24 (8) of the Convention, which allows any member to request application of the Commission VMS to waters under its jurisdiction. When discussed at WCPFC6 it was agreed that this was a bilateral issue between the Member and the Secretariat; Members could then see vessels flying their flag, or all those licensed to fish in their waters or on the Commission VMS that pass through their waters. CCMs indicated their understanding that those Member countries with the said bilateral agreements are, in fact, seeing all vessels in their EEZs, and this was confirmed by the Secretariat. A CCM noted that if this was the case, it was their view this was not a bilateral issue; under CMM 2007-02, Members can request that vessels be tracked, but Commission approval would be needed. The CCM noted that WCPFC6-2009-IP-15 raised issues that should be addressed.
- 66. FFA members requested that the WCPFC Secretariat improve on the format of tables; provide additional information on the number of vessels on the RFV where the Vessel Tracking Agreement Form (VTAF) has been received and the MTU has been activated, sorted by CCM, and vessel type; and provide additional information on vessels' VMS reporting status so that it can be determined how a particular vessel or group of vessels are performing with regard to VMS reporting.
- 67. TCC6 noted that CCMs may raise issues about coverage of EEZs by the Commission VMS to WCPFC7. TCC6 accepted the second annual report of the VMS.

## ii) Bracketed text in SSPs:

- 68. Kiribati made a statement on behalf of FFA members, noting the log of manual reports maintained by the Secretariat, and requested that further information be provided in future Annual Reports on the experience with the manual reporting. This process could help TCC in addressing the bracketed text in SSPs related to manual reporting. It also requested that the Secretariat provide a tabulated breakdown by fleet, gear type, period and regularity of reporting on vessels that are required to report manually.
- 69. The USA asked that a report be provided on the percentage of time that vessels that should be reporting, are not reporting, thus addressing how big an issue manual reports are. It also inquired as to what was being done with the issues that the VMS reports raise.

#### iii) Proposed modifications of SSPs:

<sup>2</sup> ALC/MTU = automatic location communicator/mobile trans mitting unit

- 70. The Secretariat proposed that a new section (7.3.11) be added to SSPs, as follows: "The WCPFC Secretariat shall have administrative rights/privileges to all Commission VMS hardware, software and data in order to effectively manage the system."
- 71. Tonga made a statement on behalf of FFA members, noting that the rationale for the proposed addition of 7.3.11 to SSPs was unclear. It requested clarification from the Secretariat about the exact nature of the problems and the forms of access that are required. FFA members noted that the proposed amendment was not the appropriate way to address these problems, and encouraged the WCPFC Secretariat to work with the FFA Secretariat to find workable solutions that are consistent with SSPs.
- 72. TCC6 recommended that the Secretariat be tasked to develop further work on SSPs relating to the Commission VMS in light of comments from CCMs, and in the context of the VMS security audit discussed below.
- 73. The EU noted that the issue of the overlap between WCPFC and IATTC areas is broader than what is reflected in para 28 of WCPFC-TCC6-2010/11, and inquired about what standards should apply in the overlap area.
- 74. Martin Tsamenyi (WCPFC Legal Adviser) explained that the eastern boundary of the WCPFC Convention Area overlaps with that of the IATTC, and the two commissions share responsibility in that overlap area. The issue of which CMM applies in that zone is complex and requires urgent resolution by the two commissions to avoid uncertainty for vessels whose flag States belong to both or only one of the commissions. Dr Tsamenyi noted four scenarios that should be taken into account in developing a harmonized approach: i) vessels whose flag States are members of both commissions; ii) vessels whose flag States are members of WCPFC only; iii) vessels whose flag States are not members of either commission.
- 75. TCC6 recommended to WCPFC7 that the Executive Director be tasked to work with the Director of IATTC to develop options for consideration by both commissions of the issues listed in paras 73 and 74 above.
- iv) Actions by the Secretariat with respect to paras 26 and 28 of WCPFC-TCC6-2010/11:
- 76. FFA members noted that WCPFC data rules allow for CCMs undertaking monitoring, control and surveillance (MCS) operations to request from the Secretariat high seas vessel position data up to 100 nautical miles (nm) adjacent to, and outside its EEZ. Five CCMs have requested and received VMS vessel position data for a total of 17 different MCS operations. With respect to para 27 of TCC6-2010/11, FFA members noted that the paper refers to CCMs being able to access high seas VMS data for MCS "operations", but clarified that MCS data rules and procedures refer to MCS "activities"; they asked that future references to these rules reflect this accurately.
- 77. With regard to the process for monitoring high seas activities, FFA members acknowledged the merit of a small group meeting to further discuss this point, but suggested a key principle was that the Secretariat should inform the flag State, as was the current practice by the Secretariat. They suggested that coastal States also be informed when an infringement may be relevant to them.
- 78. The Chair noted that this could be examined in light of the future discussion on CCM infringements and what the Commission can do.
- 79. Several CCMs indicated that the information on outer limits of coastal States' EEZs is crucial to both MCS activities and the operation of fishermen. As this information may not be available on the UN website, Chinese Taipei proposed that CCMs should provide outer limits information to the Secretariat and the Secretariat should then circulate this reference information on high seas and

EEZs in the Convention Area to all CCMs. Several CCMs noted the need for the Commission to clearly define an accepted boundary between the high seas and member EEZs to enable fishermen to determine if they were in the high seas or an EEZ. It was observed by Japan that their fishing industry has 9 or 10 bilateral access arrangements with Pacific Island countries and territories (PICTs), with defined boundaries from these arrangements. However, there are occasions where national boundary data are not the same as Commission data or South Pacific Applied Geoscience Commission (SOPAC) data being used for VMS. Notifications based on the latter have indicated that vessels were in the high seas areas, but fishermen claimed they were in a national EEZ according to a coastal State. Interpretation of boundaries is a legal issue, but the practical outcome can be a violation.

- 80. FFA members observed that there is ongoing work by FFA members to finalize their maritime boundaries. FFA, SOPAC and SPC are collaborating to determine the best way to coordinate regional efforts to support PICTs to declare their baselines and boundaries data. This will ensure that all involved work from one common dataset. Where there are concerns about the accuracy of a particular boundary, FFA members proposed that CCMs consult bilaterally with the relevant coastal State or territory to get advice on the correct boundary. It was suggested that CCMs consider providing advice to fishing fleets that they stay a certain distance (5–10 miles) away from boundaries if there are any ambiguities.
- 81. The Commission's Legal Advisor noted that maritime boundaries are determined by countries through bilateral negotiation. He noted that some WCPFC members have not agreed on the outer limits of their maritime boundaries. In the absence of agreed limits, WCPFC has no mandate to determine boundaries. If reliance is placed on a hypothetical indicative boundary, vessels can still be prosecuted if national legislation places the boundary elsewhere. An option open to WCPFC is to urge its members to deposit their charts or lists of geographical coordinates with the Secretary General of the United Nations in accordance with the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea.

#### 82. TCC6 noted that:

- i) boundary deliberations and the establishment of boundary coordinates was an issue beyond the mandate of the Commission to resolve; and
- ii) once boundaries are delimited and finalized, the information relating to the final coordinates will be published on the UN website.

# 2.4b) VMS security and operations audit

83. The Executive Director indicated that at TCC5 a request was made for the Secretariat to undertake annual audits of the VMS and how it was operating. He stated that the current audit was incomplete, and that the Secretariat would work with FFA for a complete audit as quickly as possible.

#### 2.5 WCPFC Record of Fishing Vessels

84. The Compliance Manager presented WCPFC-TCC6-2010/13 as an update of the current RFV and Interim Registry of Non-Member Fish Carrier and Bunker Vessels, noting that there are now 6,118 vessels on the RFV and 80 on the Interim Register. He indicated that the mandatory data to be supplied to the Secretariat according to para 6 of CMM 2009-01 were often incomplete. He further noted that if WCPFC moves to a global unique vessel identifier (UVI) as recommended by FAO, all details of para 6 would be required as well as additional data. He noted that WCPFC6 agreed that a nominal fee (USD 2500) would be charged for vessels on the Interim Register, but did not specify if this should be a "one-time" or "annual" fee. About USD 230,000 has been collected to date from vessels on the Interim Register. As the RFV system evolves, there is a move toward establishing an

- electronic vessel registry. The Commission now has an information management system that is initially linked to CCM reporting requirements regarding CMMs, and could facilitate reporting with respect to the RFV. The Secretariat will seek funds to further advance in 2011 the web-based system for CCMs to submit RFV data.
- 85. The USA emphasized the need to strengthen the completeness, accuracy and timeliness of the RFV, particularly in light of the WCPFC6 amendment of 2009-01, obligating CCMs to ensure that vessels are on the RFV before they are authorized to fish. The USA produced a first draft of standards, specifications and procedures (WCPFC-2010-DP11) that could be used in maintaining the RFV, especially in terms of accuracy and timeliness. The proposal includes a standardized structure and format to ensure data comparability among CCMs; established procedures for submitting and incorporating data into the RFV; and provides for two means of data submission: i) the web-based manual data entry system currently under development, and ii) an electronic batch data submission/uploading. They welcomed any comments on the proposed SSPs.
- 86. FFA members noted that although there are certain anomalies in data provided by almost all members, in particular fishing vessel information requirements under Annex IV of the Convention, most FFA members are working closely with the Compliance Manager in rectifying data and information they have provided. A related issue provided under TCC6-2010/13 Attachment 2 is anomalies in the type and quality of information provided by CCMs for their respective vessels. FFA members are concerned about the high level of detail required under the CMM and also about the difference in interpretation of information relating to datasets provided under Annex IV of the Convention. They also noted the need for a level of consistency across all data fields on information provided by CCMs to the Secretariat. They noted that some members have identified anomalies in TCC6-2010/13, compared with the information provided by CCMs on their vessels fishing in the Convention Area beyond areas of national jurisdiction, and observed that i) there should be a clear understanding by CCMs of the information required by the Commission under the RFV measure and Authorization to Fish CMM; and ii) the level of detail in the data fields required by the Commission on vessel information in CMM 2009-01 can be burdensome for members. They supported the continuing work on development of the RFV website and enhancement to the web-based system, which began in 2008. They also supported the development of the Information management System (IMS) to support the work of the Commission, noting it had completed a year of trial operations, and may have the capacity to address the data needs of future CMMs, or any changes to existing CMMs.
- 87. The Compliance Manager noted that data requirements currently set by the Commission, especially under CMM 2009-01 (7), appear onerous to some members, and indicated that this could be revisited. If the Commission establishes a UVI, this would require even more data.
- 88. CCMs noted that the issue of data requirements had been discussed almost every year, and suggested it would helpful if the proposed IMS could include flexibility in the data fields, which could lead to a higher level of compliance. The USA observed that the Convention text, Article 3(5) provided flexibility regarding the problematic items in Annex IV, and suggested the functions of the RFV be clearly identified (e.g. for authorization to fish and data collection). It was stated that some points listed in para 6 of the CMM should be clarified, and vessels that do not provide all details should not be included on the RFV. The USA indicated that establishing a useable RFV should precede work on a UVI. CCMs expressed agreement regarding the advantages of a web-based system manual data entry system, but the need for a mechanism that allows the Secretariat to incorporate an existing database so that additional errors could be avoided was emphasized by the USA; the need for more time to examine the USA's proposal to establish SSPs for the RFV was also stressed. It was suggested that a small group should look at core data requirements that would form the basis of the RFV.

- 89. The USA agreed that it would serve as a focal point to continue development of WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP11, the SSPs for the RFV, with a view to presenting a proposal to TCC7. CCMs should send comments on WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP11 to the USA, through the Executive Director, by mid-November, and the USA agreed to aim to have a revised draft of SSPs available during WCPFC7 (but not necessarily for consideration by WCPFC7).
- 90. FFA members recommended that the registration fees for non-CCM carrier and bunker vessels should be annual, noting that an annual fee is consistent with establishing a short-term record for non-CCM carriers and bunkers, to encourage the reflagging of carriers and bunkers to CCMs or to encourage these non-CCMs to apply for Cooperating Non-Member (CNM) status.
- 91. There was some disagreement on whether funds from the registration fees for non-CCM carrier and bunker vessels would be income for the general fund or applied to priority activities that were unfunded, but for which voluntary contributions would be sought; however, it was generally agreed that this was a matter for FAC.
- 92. TCC6 recommended to WCPFC7 that the registration fee for non-CCM carriers and bunkers vessels should be annual, and that the use of funds from registration fees for non-CCM carrier and bunker vessels should be referred to FAC.

#### 2.6 Cost recovery for Commission operations

- 93. Peter Flewwelling, WCPFC Compliance Manager, presented WCPFC-TCC6-2010/07, regarding operational costs and cost-recovery options. In 2009, WCPFC6 adopted the report of the Third Regular Session of the Finance and Administration Committee (FAC3), which included a recommendation that a study be undertaken to identify opportunities for cost recovery and alternate sources of funding, as well as the task to review the possibility of CNMs and observers making financial contributions. The envisioned study has not yet been undertaken, as developing a robust cost-recovery scheme for the Commission would require agreed on parameters and adequate financing, involving decision-making by the Commission. TCC6-2010/07 contains some cost-recovery options based on discussions recorded in the summary reports of WCPFC6 and FAC3, and also considers the RFV as a potential cost-recovery opportunity. He noted the following points:
  - i. The Commission VMS is supported through the Commission's annual budget (about 13.8% was allocated for VMS in 2010). About 2,900 fishing vessels are currently monitored in the high seas portion of the Convention Area by VMS. The RFV currently contains records for approximately 6,118 vessels, and the potential exists for monitoring many of these to be required by the Commission VMS in the near future. The Commission can either continue to support the operation of VMS through its annual budget, or institute an equitable cost-recovery scheme based on the widely accepted principle of "user-pays". Supporting VMS through the Commission budget would require an estimated USD 960,350 in 2012 (or 14.2% of the indicative annual budget of USD 6,781,744). A possible cost-recovery scheme would charge each vessel operator an equal share of the total annual cost of operating the VMS, which for 2011 is projected to be USD 1,283,100 (including staff costs), or USD 428 per vessel per year, based on an estimated 3,000 vessels on the VMS Register for 2011.
  - ii. The data-entry portion of the ROP is currently the highest-cost ROP-related activity. If costs are divided across an estimated 3,000 vessels, the cost per vessel would be USD 112 (including a current subsidy by the New Caledonia government), and about USD 152 per vessel without the New Caledonia contribution. This excludes vessels on USA purse-seine trips authorized under the Multilateral Treaty. In 2013, these overall costs would increase due to the expiry of other funding that currently covers some data-entry positions, reaching USD 172 and USD 212 per vessel, respectively.

- iii. WCPFC6 adopted CMM 2009-11, requiring non-members eligible to become Commission members and those seeking CNM status to make an explicit commitment to make financial contributions commensurate with those assessed a Contracting Party or Member. The Commission must determine the fee levels that will apply in different cases, and the respective financial contributions that will be assessed to CNMs.
- iv. FFA members have suggested that observers be charged a registration fee to offset additional costs incurred by the Commission as a result of their participation. The Secretariat estimated that an observer registration fee within the range of USD 500–700 per delegate is reasonable, based on the current level of nominal registration fees at international meetings and conventions.
- v. Supporting the RFV's operating costs (USD 186,000) would require an annual RFV fee of USD 30 per vessel, based on the 6,200 currently authorized vessels, or USD 65 per vessel based on a total of 3,000 (active) vessels.
- vi. Cost-recovery options for VMS, RFV and ROP included:
  - a. separate charges for each service to be paid prior to fishing;
  - b. separate charges for each service to be paid by 1 January of each year based on all vessels on the RFV, or VMS registry at that time, or by a set time as determined by the Commission (e.g. within the first quarter of the year, with new vessels paying prior to commencing fishing);
  - c. combined lump sum charge by vessel for all Member vessels, payable for all vessels on the register as per (b).
- vii. Instituting a cost-recovery regime for the Secretariat necessitates the inclusion of a provision for appropriate resources and systems to manage the regime. The Secretariat would require more sophisticated costing and accounting systems than it currently uses, and this should be borne in mind when considering the need for a consultancy to develop a robust cost-recovery regime, and the draft TORs and budget for such a consultancy.

#### General cost recovery

- 94. FFA members indicated that they were very supportive of the principle of cost recovery, and asked for a study to be undertaken in order to identify means of gathering additional funds for the work of the Commission, including recovery for air time costs associated with the Commission VMS. They noted some matters (e.g. the observer delegation registration charge and CNM contribution) should be considered by FAC. They suggested a small group consider cost-recovery further, particularly to develop draft TORs for the consultancy.
- 95. Although noting the importance of the cost-recovery discussion, some CCMs stressed the need for both a technical analysis and a holistic evaluation of WCPFC's capacity and duties that identifies overlapping or inefficient areas in the budget. They proposed focusing first on activities, and then considering cost recovery. They also noted that the users of much of the data collected by the Secretariat through the ROP and other programmes are CCMs, for monitoring and scientific activities, and stated costs should be covered by regular contributions to the Commission. They voiced support for cost recovery from non-CCM vessels, and registration fees of carriers and bunkers and observer delegations, but expressed concern regarding the impact of cost recovery fees on their vessels and fishermen, which they indicated were already overburdened by fees. The EU indicated it would not oppose cost recovery in principle but that a consensus first had to be found among parties that cost recovery would be the best way to proceed.
- 96. FFA members stated that although the WCPFC record is probably a useful basis for the consideration of the pool of vessels for cost recovery, there is probably a need to consider that some vessels are not necessarily "using" the same amount of services from WCPFC. They voiced continuing support for the Secretariat in its effort to implement the concept of cost recovery and

offered to participate in any effort to progress the matter. They requested that the Secretariat consider the possibility of imposing an access fee levy for high seas fishing, as is done in EEZs. They noted that costs should be recovered directly, perhaps by CCMs, at the vessel level (and passed on eventually to consumers), in order to ensure that the full costs of exploiting tuna stocks are borne by the industry and consumers and not passed to governments, particularly governments of small island developing States (SIDS) that lack the capacity to absorb such costs and would be forced to pass them on to their vessels, thereby disadvantaging SIDS' domestic fleets. They indicated various alternatives and their implications (e.g. the size and budget of the Commission Secretariat to administer cost recovery) should be included in the TORs for a consultancy on the issue, as suggested previously, and noted the need for the Commission to consider costs when discussing new measures.

- 97. Several CCMs observed that the value of the region's fishery is USD 4–6 billion per year, and that this very significant industry needed to be properly managed, including through a VMS and the ROP. They suggested the need for better and more strategic linkages between CMMs, the management tools developed by the Secretariat for monitoring, and cost-recovery efforts.
- 98. The Executive Director suggested that costs were likely best split in some manner between CCM governments and vessels or the fishing industry to reflect the public and private benefits these groups derive. He noted the need for a workplan for the Commission that would map out cost implications for the next four to five years.

### VMS cost recovery

- 99. FFA members noted the need to determine whether VMS cost recovery would apply only to WCPFC direct reporting vessels, or include those vessels that are in good standing on the FFA Vessel Register and are already paying to report to FFA's VMS. Approximately one-half of the vessels monitored by WCPFC's VMS are already in good standing on FFA's VMS and pay a registration fee; double payment is probably not appropriate for these vessels. This is particularly important to those FFA members whose domestic vessels are on FFA's VMS.
- 100. The USA noted the need to look at all programmes to search for cost savings, and indicated the potential for significant cost savings associated with the VMS programme. It said it was difficult to project how costs should be allocated if such cost savings were not first taken into account. It also suggested the overall contributions made by each CCM's programme to the Commission should be considered in evaluating cost allocations, noting that the USA fully funds its observer programme and makes data available.
- 101. FFA members stated that the reporting rate of different classes of vessels could be relevant (e.g. purse-seine vessels generally report hourly, whereas other classes of vessels report four-hourly). It is difficult to determine from WCPFC RFV figures the total number of fishing vessels that should be monitored by the Commission's VMS, and FFA members sought clarification on how this will be clarified. They also requested a breakdown of cost categories used by the WCPFC Secretariat.
- 102. A number of CCMs agreed that a more cost-effective approach to VMS operation was needed; regret was expressed that the VMS audit report had not been tabled to assist in evaluating costs. In the discussion, differing views regarding the possible benefits of various VMS approaches (e,g stand-alone, split system) were raised. One CCM noted that a VMS should be supported by members through their Commission contributions, indicating that catch levels served as an indicator of their vessel and/or fishing activity.

#### ROP data costs and cost recovery

103. FFA members noted that cost recovery could be considered for ROP data management aspects; they indicated that para 17 of WCPFC-TCC6-2010/07 highlights the costs of the ROP, including the

training of observers, which is not a primary function for the WCPFC Secretariat with respect to the ROP.

- 104. Several CCMs stated that vessels already bear a high financial burden for observer costs. Japan indicated its industry has access agreements with each PICT, and that in addition, for implementation of CMM 2008-01, purse-seine vessels also pay observer travel and salary costs. If the Commission requests cost recovery in addition, this amounts to a triple contribution. Japan stated that observer data were used for stock assessment and other activities of CCMs, and that allocation of all costs to vessels was inappropriate, and should be borne by the Commission as part of ROP expenses.
- 105. Chinese Taipei expressed appreciation for the voluntary contribution by New Caledonia for data entry and the ROP, and welcomed contributions from other CCMs, but said that ultimately WCPFC should enhance its capacity to handle ROP data; it advocated not addressing cost recovery until this was achieved.
- 106. FFA members clarified that although the current FFA/SPC arrangements involve donor contributions to support subregional and national observer programmes, FFA is moving towards full recovery of observer programme costs. In the medium to long term, the intention is that all FFA observer services will be fully cost-recovered. Regarding para 21 of WCPFC-TCC6-2010/07, they emphasized that in the long term, WCPFC should fully pay for observer data entry and management costs, noting that cost recovery provides a mechanism to defray these costs fairly. At present, WCPFC data management may be subsidized by SPC funds intended for the provision of services to PICTs, and direct cost recovery from some fleets through national and subregional programmes.
- 107. Several CCMs with their own national observer programmes noted that they were effectively subsidizing the ROP through these programmes, which they fund. In addition, it was suggested that non-governmental organizations (NGOs) using data generated by WCPFC should contribute to the implementation of CMMs. It was stressed that the real costs for delivery of services should be identified, even if currently offset, in order to enable cost comparisons.

#### CNM financial contributions

- 108. FFA members stated that there should be no confusion about the level of contributions that CNMs should make, as highlighted in paras 26 and 27 of TCC6-2010/07. They stated that para 2(g) in CMM 2009-11 is based on the principle that all CNMs should contribute to the work of the Commission, and their contribution should be commensurate with the benefits they receive from the fishery. The option proposed in para 27 of TCC6-2010/07 (a flat fee applicable to all CNMs) is not what was intended in para 2(g), and the WCPFC contribution made by some of the smallest countries is also not an appropriate benchmark for CNM contributions. They noted WCPFC Financial Regulation 5 specifies the WCPFC contribution formula, which apportions the budget among members as follows: proportion of catch (70%); relative wealth (20%); and equal shares (10%). Paragraph 2(g) would seek to apply this same 70%, 20% 10% formula to each CNM, resulting in a level of voluntary financial contributions specific to each CNM's catch and national circumstances. FFA members recommended that the Secretariat be tasked with calculating CNM contributions based on the draft proposed budget to the Commission, and provide these figures to FAC. The Commission could consider whether CNM contributions are to be included in future budgets in order to reduce future member contributions, or whether the funds are supplementary to the budget derived from member contributions.
- 109. The Secretariat was tasked with providing a table of possible CNM contributions in accordance with the same formula used for member contributions, and report this to FAC.

#### Regarding the charge for observer delegations

- 110. CCMs agreed that the information provided in TCC6-2010/07 regarding observer delegation registration charges be provided to FAC, which has the expertise to provide advice to the Commission on the level of a fee and considerations relating to its application to different groups of observers. Several CCMs noted that fees for observer delegations must be balanced with the need to ensure that transparency in the work of the Commission, through the participation of observers, is not eroded.
- 111. The Secretariat was tasked with providing information on the fees (if any) that other RFMOs levy on observers, and forward this information, as well as the relevant information in TCC6-2010/07 to FAC for its consideration.

## Record of fishing vessels

- 112. Several CCMs noted that the RFV was not identified by the Commission as a potential area for cost recovery, and that this was not done by other RFMOs. They indicated the costs associated with the RFV should be borne by the Secretariat.
- 113. A small working group was established (coordinated by the USA) to develop draft TORs for the cost-recovery consultancy. The coordinator prepared a first draft of these TORs for the consideration of TCC6 (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/35).
- 114. TCC6 recommended that CCMs provide comments on the draft TORs (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/35) to the coordinator of the Small Working Group by 31 October. TCC 6 requested that the coordinator provide a revised draft of the TORs to CCMs prior to WCPFC7 so that these TORs may be considered by FAC and then the Commission. TCC6 further recommended that the Commission adopt TORs for the consultancy at WCPFC7, and a contract be let for a consultancy to complete the work during 2011.

# 2.7 IUU Vessel List and Illegal, Unreported and Unregulated Listing Procedures 2.7a) Review of Draft Provisional IUU Vessel List

115. Information on vessels proposed for the Draft Provisional Illegal, Unreported and Unregulated (IUU) Vessel List for 2011 is presented in WCPFC-TCC6-2009/14 and in other materials distributed to delegations and under paras 6, 10 and 11 of CMM-2007-03.

#### (i) Neptune

- 116. The *Neptune*, a Georgia-flagged vessel, was inspected twice in the port of Papeete, Tahiti. Log sheets show that the *Neptune* was fishing in both WCPFC and IATTC Convention Areas, but was not on the WCPFC RFV. Georgia was contacted in relation to this incident (15 June 2010) but did not respond. France has requested that the vessel be placed on the provisional IUU Vessel List for 2010.
- 117. Dr Tsamenyi (WCPFC Legal Advisor) noted that the key issue was whether Georgia, not being a member or CNM, has any duties with respect to its vessels, and whether the vessel had violated any CMMs. He noted that Georgia is a party to the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea, but not the UN Fish Stocks Agreement. As a party to the Law of the Sea Convention, Georgia has two specific obligations: i) cooperate to conserve and manage highly migratory fish stocks, and ii) take measures to regulate fishing activities of its nationals on the high seas. Georgia issued a high seas fishing license to the *Neptune*, which states the vessel should not fish in a manner that undermines international conservation and management measures. Dr Tsamenyi noted that Georgia was not eligible to place its vessels on the RFV, and that its absence from the RFV might not be a

- valid cause for IUU fishing. He indicated that the basic issue was whether the *Neptune* had fished in a manner that violates specific CMMs.
- 118. The Compliance Manager indicated that the Secretariat was unaware of any specific management or control measures undertaken by Georgia.
- 119. Several CCMs indicated that they would not support the provisional IUU listing of the *Neptune* unless there was evidence of activities that served to undermine CMMs, other than absence from the RFV.
- 120. A CCM indicated that the IUU process included "illegal, unregulated and unreported" fishing, and suggested that if the *Neptune* was not reporting, it should be considered "unreported".
- 121. In response to an inquiry, the Compliance Manager indicated that the Secretariat wrote to Georgia regarding IUU fishing and received a response with respect to another vessel (*Fu Lien No. 1*) but not the *Neptune*; he was unaware of any general correspondence from the Commission requesting Georgia's cooperation with WCPFC CMMs.
- 122. One CCM proposed that the Secretariat write to all non-member States, explicitly seeking their cooperation with WCPFC so that in future there will be a basis for saying WCPFC has sought the cooperation of all States, and in addition, it can be determined if non-members are fulfilling their duty to cooperate.
- 123. The EU indicated that the *Neptune* had been included on the IATTC Provisional IUU Vessel List, and observed that the Georgian flag of convenience has been used to undertake illegal activities in other areas.
- 124. Several CCMs indicated that the activities of the *Neptune* served to undermine WCPFC CMMs, and that IUU listing was appropriate.
- 125. TCC6 agreed that the vessel *Neptune* be placed on the Provisional IUU Vessel List to be presented at WCPFC7 noting, however that while a majority of CCMs supported listing, a minority were opposed to listing.

#### (ii) Fu Chun No 126

- 126. In September 2009, New Zealand detected the *Fu Chun No 126* fishing illegally inside New Zealand's EEZ. New Zealand aircraft photographed ongoing fishing activities and fish on deck while the *Fu Chun No 126* was 75 nm inside of New Zealand's EEZ. The *Fu Chun No 126* was not licensed to fish in New Zealand waters, was not on New Zealand's registry, and failed to stow its fishing gear while in New Zealand's EEZ. New Zealand notified Vanuatu of the incident.
- 127. Vanuatu confirmed that the *Fu Chun No 126* is a Vanuatu-flagged vessel, and indicated that the Fishery Act of Vanuatu requires that a full investigation be carried out. A report was recently prepared by the fishing industry, and Vanuatu is continuing its dialogue with New Zealand to resolve the issue.
- 128. The WCPFC Legal Adviser stated that New Zealand had complied with requirements under CMM 2007-03, and that extensive evidence had been provided to support the application.
- 129. TCC6 agreed that the vessel Fu Chun No 126 be placed on the Provisional IUU list to be presented to WCPFC7, and noted that Vanuatu and New Zealand committed to continuing to work to resolve the issue prior to WCPFC7.

#### (iii) Liao Da Gan Yu 55048

130. Solomon Islands indicated that a settlement has been reached with respect to the *Liao Da Gan Yu* 55048, and that it is no longer seeking listing of that vessel.

# (iv) Liao Da Gan Yu 55049, Tai Fu 101, Tai Fu 102, Xin Shi Ji 101, Xin Shi Ji 102, and Zhong Tai No 1

- 131. Solomon Islands sought to consider these six vessels together, with the understanding that they would be listed separately. The six vessels entered and engaged in fishing activities in Solomon Islands' waters. Solomon Islands indicated that appropriate access agreements and licenses had not been obtained from Solomon Islands, and that South Sea Fisheries, the vessels' agent, obtained a Letter of Comfort by colluding with and corrupting Solomon Islands fisheries officials. In the absence of an appropriate access agreement or license, Solomon Islands stated that the vessels were fishing illegally in its waters. Solomon Islands notified China of the incident.
- 132. China stated that vessels had engaged in fishing activities in Solomon Islands' waters, but had done so after obtaining a provisional fishing permit and Letter of Comfort from Solomon Islands. China stated that Solomon Islands should take responsibility for the actions of its own officials, and that the issue was a domestic one that should be resolved by Solomon Islands.
- 133. The Legal Adviser noted two facts: i) the vessels were issued with some documents that entitled them to fish, and ii) the vessels did fish in Solomon Islands' waters. Under CMM 2007-03, a vessel that fishes without a permit or in contravention of the laws and regulations of the coastal State is presumed to have carried out IUU fishing activities. TCC must consider whether the six vessels satisfied the requirement under CMM 2007-03 para3b.
- 134. Solomon Islands indicated that the six vessels had not submitted to Solomon Islands jurisdiction and that they could therefore not pursue resolution of the issue under Solomon Islands law. It stated that one of the vessels *Liao Dagan Yu* 55049 had entered Solomon Islands' waters several days before the Letter of Comfort was issued. This was confirmed by China.
- 135. Japan noted that it has a bilateral access agreement with Solomon Islands for longline operations. Its industry received, and for several days operated under, a Letter of Comfort for its longline vessels until their license was received. Japan inquired as to how this differed from the situation under consideration.
- 136. Solomon Islands indicated that the existence of a bilateral agreement with Japan meant Solomon Islands had an obligation to issue a license. There is no access agreement between Solomon Islands and China, and thus no obligation to issue any license or access to the vessels in the case.
- 137. CCMs recommended that that the *Liao Dagan Yu* 55049 should be placed on the Provisional WCPFC IUU Vessel List. CCMs agreed that they were not able to determine the legality of the Letter of Comfort, which was a matter for determination by the Solomon Islands courts, and consequently could not ascertain whether the other five vessels were fishing illegally.
- 138. TCC6 agreed that the *Liao Dagan Yu 55049* be included in the Provisional WCPFC IUU Vessel List. TCC6 was unable to provide a recommendation on whether to place *Tai Fu 101*, *Tai Fu 102*, *Xin Shi Ji 101*, *Xin Shi Ji 102*, *and Zhong Tai No 1* on the Provisional WCPFC IUU List.
- 139. TCC6 encouraged China and Solomon Islands to cooperate strongly with a view to reaching resolution on these matters, noting that such cooperation could be conducted bilaterally or through the Solomon Islands courts. In the latter case, China is encouraged to fully cooperate with legal procedures required by Solomon Islands.TCC6 recommends that China and Solomon Islands report

on the progress of this matter at WCPFC7, detailing any cooperation that has occurred and whether the matter has been resolved.

- 140. TCC6 noted that if the matter has not been resolved prior to the deadline for nominations for the 2011 Draft WCPFC IUU Vessel List, Solomon Islands may resubmit the proposed nominations for the remaining five vessels for consideration at TCC7.
  - (v) Der Hueng Cherng
- 141. The USA and Chinese Taipei indicated that members had resolved the matter to their full satisfaction, and proposed that the vessel be withdrawn from the Draft WCPFC IUU list.
- 142. TCC6 agreed not to place the vessel *Der Hueng Cherng* on the Provisional WCPFC IUU Vessel list.
  - (vi) Fu Lien No 1
- 143. The USA indicated that at the time of the violation, the vessel was without nationality. It entered a USA port in August 2009, and subsequent inspection revealed that it had fished on the high seas of the Convention Area in 2008 and 2009, when it was not properly flagged, and therefore was fishing on the high seas in the Convention Area without nationality.
- 144. The WCPFC Legal Adviser noted that the vessel subsequently took the flag of Georgia, but that under international law, a flag State can only exercise responsibility for a vessel if the vessel is flagged to that State at the time of the offence. CMM 2007-03 provides that a vessel without nationality fishing in the Convention Area can be placed on the IUU list. If this is to be recommended, he noted the need to also consider how the vessel could be removed from the list, as flag State action is required.
- 145. TCC6 agreed to place the vessel Fu Lien No 1. on the Provisional WCPFC IUU Vessel List.
  - (vii) Tunago No 31
- 146. France indicated that the vessel was inspected twice, first on the high seas when the captain declined to be boarded, and in Papeete, in March 2010, when the VMS recorded a position 1,000 nm away from the vessel. Vanuatu's authorities were contacted, but did not respond. Recent new information has been received from Vanuatu, and France expressed confidence the case could be resolved.
- 147. Vanuatu confirmed the basic facts described by France. It indicated boarding had been refused by the vessel as procedures under CMM 2006-08 para 20 had not been followed, and explained that the VMS position error resulted from an error in submission of the VMS VTAF, which confused the VMS registration with that of another vessel; the latter was verified by WCPFC. That situation has now been corrected, and the VMS is registering the vessel's position correctly.
- 148. The WCPFC Legal Adviser noted three issues for TCC's consideration: i) the submission by France was two weeks short of the required 120 days, and TCC could (under para 4) decline to consider the nomination on that basis; ii) IUU listing based on a refusal to accept high seas boarding and inspection would require that TCC was satisfied that high seas boarding and inspection procedures were complied with; and iii) the issues involving the VMS report would need to be confirmed.
- 149. TCC6 agreed not to place the vessel *Tunago No 31* on the Provisional IUU list.
- 150. TCC6 adopted the Provisional IUU list and will submit it to the Commission for its consideration at WCPFC7. The Provisional IUU List is in Attachment D.

## 2.7a(ii) Review of WCPFC IUU Vessel List

- 151. TCC6 considered whether any vessels on the list of vessels should be removed from the current WCPFC IUU Vessel List.
- 152. FSM indicated that it is consulting with Chinese Taipei, but requested the vessel *Jinn Feng Tsair No 1* remain on the list pending a satisfactory resolution.
- 153. Chinese Taipei indicated that it had imposed a severe penalty on the vessel, including detaining the vessel from the time it returned to its home port until now (three years). It thought that such lengthy detention was sufficient grounds for removal from the WCPFC IUU Vessel List, and asked that TCC recommend to the Commission that the vessel be removed, but noted it is committed to resolving the case.
- 154. TCC6 agreed to recommend to WCPFC7 that the vessel *Jinn Feng Tsair No 1* remain on the WCPFC IUU Vessel List.
- 155. TCC6 did not receive any requests from flag States for the removal of the Senta or the Yu Fong 168 from the WCPFC IUU Vessel List.
- 156. TCC also recommended that the vessels (*Senta*, IRCS HOFG of Panama) and *Yu Fong 168*, (IRCS BJ4786 of Chinese Taipei) not be removed from the WCPFC IUU Vessel List. The WCPFC IUU Vessel List is in Attachment E.
  - 2.7 b) CMM 2007-03 Review of outstanding issues from WCPFC6, and operational issues

# 2.7b(i) Para 3(j) of CMM 2007-03

- 157. The USA agreed at WCPFC6 to take a lead role in facilitating discussions on this issue and prepared a paper on this item for consideration by CCMs, which it circulated in May 2010 and subsequently revised as paper WCPFC-TCC6-2010 DP/05.
- 158. The Legal Adviser informed CCMs that WCPFC6 had tasked TCC6 not to debate the issue of deletion of para 3(j), but rather to advise on specific procedures to implement para 3(j). It was noted that this was the last time TCC would be asked to discuss this item and if no resolution was forthcoming, then para 3(j) would be operable in 2011 without any associated implementation procedures.
- 159. FFA members fully supported the USA's efforts. They noted concerns that some CCMs had raised with regard to the application of para 3(j), and indicated it also presented some risks to FFA members, particularly where domestic processing plants are supplied by multiple vessels under common ownership. They stressed the need to apply the measure fairly and openly, and stressed that it was vital to set criteria that distinguish unfortunate circumstances from true organizational non-compliance. They noted that the proposal that there must be at least two commonly owned vessels already on the IUU list before para 3(j) could be used would reduce the chances of "innocent" vessel owners being penalized; conversely, if a vessel had been on the IUU list for a long time, it could demonstrate an owner's unwillingness to cooperate. They proposed that TCC6 recommend to the Commission that these criteria be used by CCMs seeking to use para 3(j) in the future. They did express concern that it remained very difficult to determine common ownership, and that the use of shelf companies, subsidiaries, and/or trading names would likely increase with the implementation of para 3(j).
- 160. CCMs expressed appreciation for the work done by the USA, while expressing concern that in some cases, the use of para 3(j) might have the undesirable result of encouraging the establishment of "paper companies" to split ownership and prevent the listing of fleets on the IUU list. One CCM

- recommended that para 3(j) be deleted; another suggested caution should be exercised in implementing para 3(j).
- 161. Several CCMs generally concurred with the direction taken by the USA, and stated para 3(j) should be maintained, while expressing sympathy with concerns regarding real ownership. They noted that Article 23, para 5 of the Convention stipulates that each country has a responsibility to manage vessels "owned or controlled" by its nationals, but that the USA's proposal is limited to registered owners. They suggested that this should be made broader in scope through deletion of the ownership control language from the proposed procedures. Automatic application to all vessels should also be avoided. It was noted that para 3(j) should act as a deterrent and encourage compliance, rather than be applied frequently. They noted that TCC would consider each case individually before para 3(j) was applied.
- 162. Individual CCMs noted that i) a procedure to remove vessels was needed, suggesting that once a vessel that triggered para 3(j) was removed from IUU list, other vessels should be removed automatically; and ii) IUU activities could stem from the actions of an individual vessel captain, and have nothing to do with ownership.
- 163. FFA members indicated that para 3(j) was part of a legitimate CMM agreed upon through consensus at WCPFC3 and WCPFC 4, and that the intention of the Commission was undermined by continued deferment of a decision on para 3(j).
- 164. The EU noted its thanks to the USA and provided some clarification comments and suggestions bilaterally to the USA. New Zealand agreed with the USA's comments, noting that the measure will be operable next year and suggested that members contribute to the exercise to achieve a workable process.
- 165. Chinese Taipei expressed its appreciation for the work done by the USA, and indicated that it had provided comments and suggestions to the USA for consideration, and looked forward to the December discussions on the topic.
- 166. TCC6 agreed to continue intersessional work on para 3(j) CMM 2007-03 to resolve this issue, and noted that the USA has provided a revised text (WCPFC-TCC6-2010 DP/05) that was circulated to CCMs for their review and consideration, with comments to be sent to the USA by 31 October, and recommended that WCPFC7 consider the results of this work.

#### 2.7b(ii) Control of nationals

- 167. A paper presented by New Zealand on Control of Nationals (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP/01) was considered.
- 168. FFA members noted that there was an ongoing effort to operationalize Article 23(5) of the Convention, which requires Commission members, to the greatest extent possible, to control their nationals. The control of nationals is an essential element within the MCS framework, but there are concerns that such a measure may be used by CCMs as a mechanism for preventing or impeding fisheries development opportunities within SIDS. They stated that there may be a potential role for TCC in assessing reports received pursuant to Article 23(5), and welcomed further discussion with CCMs on this and the role of the Compliance with Conservation and Management Measures (CCMM) Working Group in identifying possible sanctions for breaches of Article 23(5).
- 169. New Zealand indicated that it has received many useful comments, and noting the substantive differences on the issue, it suggested that the development of a measure appeared currently unworkable. It suggested a discussion on implementation of Article 23(5) would be useful and that TCC was the suitable venue for that.

## 2.7b(iii) Review of para 15 of CMM 2007-03

- 170. Tonga presented a proposal to WCPFC6 (WCPFC6-2009-DP11) on behalf of FFA members, requiring that in cases where IUU fishing was in the waters of a national Member, that Member also had to signify that the matter was resolved to its satisfaction. The matter was deferred to TCC6 for further discussion, where it was presented as WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP04. The intent was to make a distinction between fishing violations that occur in a coastal State's waters and those that occur on the high seas, and require that fishing violations that occur in a coastal State's waters be resolved to the satisfaction of that coastal State. It indicated that ensuring the national satisfaction of a coastal State for a fishing violation within its waters is essential. The current framework in the measure prejudices the exercise of the sovereign rights of the coastal State, which is contrary to Articles 4 and 10 of the Convention. It also asserted that the proposed amendments safeguard the exercise of domestic laws in terms of their ability to impose adequate penalties on vessels that fish illegally in their EEZs. The current wording of para 15 gives power to determine corrective actions to flag States; the intent of the proposal being to shift that power from the flag to the coastal State.
- 171. Some CCMs while noting they understood and supported the idea that any IUU acts within an EEZ should be properly dealt with opposed the amendment as proposed. It was suggested there was no legal basis for satisfying violations to the exclusive satisfaction of the coastal State, and observed that international law requires that sanctions be imposed by the flag State. The uncertainty of some coastal State boundaries in this region was raised, and it was suggested that a distinction was already made between high seas and coastal State waters. It was stated that if a flag State sought to avoid the listing or removal of a vessel from the IUU list, it must demonstrate that the issue has been settled to the satisfaction of the concerned CCM, which would be understood to be a coastal State.
- 172. Tonga noted that the current text was not favorable to developing States, and was intended to address real issues that had occurred. At present, a country's primary recourse is to detain illegal fishing vessels, as vessels cannot be ordered back to Tonga. In 2008, Tonga was unable to detain some IUU vessels that had been detected by New Zealand surveillance in Tongan waters and reported to Tonga. Tonga is unable to prosecute such a vessel that flees under Tongan law, and the current text is of little help in advancing such issues.
- 173. There was considerable discussion and support for the intent of Tonga's proposal, and although a final resolution was not able to be reached at TCC6, progress on the issue prompted members to suggest a continuation of discussions intersessionally on the matter.
- 174. TCC6 recommended that CCMs provide written comments on the issues with para 15 of CCM 2007-03 to Tonga by 31 October 2010, and that Tonga prepare a revised proposal to be considered at WCPFC7.

#### 2.7b(iv)FFA members' proposed amendments to CMM 2007-03

175. New Zealand spoke on behalf of FFA members, noting that para 4 of CMM 2007-03 requires CCMs to transmit nominations for the Draft IUU Vessel List 120 days in advance of the TCC meeting. At WCPFC6, FFA members provided updates on vessels involved in incidents in their waters after this 120 day deadline, which they had reported to TCC5. WCPFC6 noted that the matter would be discussed at TCC6. FFA members, among other CCMs, are concerned that current listing procedures appear to allow such vessels to continue fishing on the high seas until the Commission considers whether to list them at the following WCPFC meeting — potentially for up to 18 months. Article 25(2) of the Convention requires the flag State to investigate fully any alleged violation by fishing vessels flying its flag of the provisions of this Convention or any CMM adopted by the Commission and provide a report to the requesting CCM "as soon as practicable and in any case within two months of such request". The proposed amendments to CMM 2007-03 (presented in

WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP10) seek to resolve this disparity by balancing the ongoing need to provide due process to flag States with the requirement for the Commission to take timely action against IUU vessels consistent with Article 25(2). The amendments i) allow a CCM to report alleged IUU activities detected 60 days before the annual Commission meeting; ii) provide the TCC with the ability to consider those vessels if possible; iii) provide at least 60 days for the flag State to investigate and respond to the allegation before the Commission meeting consistent with Article 25(2); and iv) allow the Commission to make a final decision on the vessel even if the TCC did not have information from the flag State.

- 176. TCC discussed the FFA proposal WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP-10, which sought to address issues relating to alleged IUU vessels detected after the 120 day transmittal date, as provided in para 4 of CMM 2007-03. A small working group considered the issues raised by this proposal and developed an alternative approach as set out in WCPFC-TCC6-2010-WP37.
- 177. TCC6 recommended that further work be done intersessionally on this proposal, building on the work of the small working group (WCPFC-TCC6-2010-WP37) with a view to reconsidering the time frames provided in CMM 2007-03 at WCPFC7.
- 178. CCMs are invited to provide comments to New Zealand through the Executive Director before 31 October 2010 so that New Zealand may present a revised paper to WCPFC7.

# 2.8 High Seas Boarding and Inspection

- 179. CCMs that authorize inspection vessels to operate under the WCPFC High Seas Boarding and Inspection (HSBI) Procedures are invited to submit an annual report for TCC6's consideration (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/19 (a-x)), pursuant to para 40 of CMM 2006-08.
- 180. The USA reported that its Coast Guard conducted two HSBIs in 2009 in the WCPFC high seas area south of Jarvis Island; no violations were reported. No HSBIs of USA vessels were reported during 2009.
- 181. Japan reported that an HSBI was conducted by the USA on a Japanese longline vessel in September 2010, but the USA failed to implement para 24e (provision of a copy of the interim report on boarding and inspection to the vessel). That report was not provided. Japan encouraged the USA to implement all required HSBI procedures.
- 182. Chinese Taipei reported that there were two vessels conducting HSBIs in 2010, mainly in the high seas pockets of WCPFC. They boarded and inspected two USA-flagged vessels and 16 Chinese Taipei-flagged vessels pursuant to relevant procedures, and no violations were observed. Chinese Taipei noted that a CCM did not fulfil its obligation under para 20(d) of CCM 2006-08, regarding notifying the authority of the inspected vessel, and encouraged all CCMs to follow the specified procedures.
- 183. Cook Islands stated that it was authorized to conduct HSBIs, most of which have been in the northeastern high seas pocket. Thus far, no violations of any CMMs have been detected. It noted the need for updated language cards that addressed the issues covered by the more recent CMMs (e.g. turtle mitigation measures on the vessel, or the ratio between fins and sharks on the vessel).
- 184. TCC6 noted the progress of the WCPFC High Seas Boarding and Inspection Programme. The WCPFC Secretariat was tasked with leading work to prepare updated language cards for use in high seas boardings and inspections, which reflects CMMs adopted since the first version of the language cards. CCMs were asked to cooperate in the completion of this task, particularly by providing assistance with translating the cards.

#### 2.9 Compliance with reporting obligations

## 2.9 a) Part 2 Annual Reports — Report by the Secretariat

- 185. The Compliance Manager noted that only 13 reports had been submitted as of 31 August 2010, but that 24 had been submitted as of 30 September 2010. He noted that judging by the lateness of the reports, they appeared to represent a challenge for many CCMs. He invited comments on timely report submission, and welcomed suggestions on revisions to the proposed report templates.
- 186. It was observed that there was general agreement about maintaining the current Part 2 template for another year as a temporary stop-gap. A working group provided guidelines to the Secretariat on key elements for the revision by the Secretariat of Part 2 Annual Reports and the Information Management System insofar as it is used for data in Part 2 Annual Reports for consideration at WCPFC7 (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/36; appended as Attachment F).
- 187. The working group recommended to TCC6 that:
- i. it request the Secretariat to present a paper to WCPFC7 with a suggested approach for streamlining Part 2 reporting, taking into account the report of the working group, and in particular the benefits of web-based reporting;
- ii. it request the Secretariat to investigate ways of integrating compliance monitoring information into its information management system; and
- iii. the existing Part 2 report format be retained while improvements are undertaken.
- 188. TCC6 agreed that work on the Part 2 Report (WCPFC2010-TCC6-36) continue intersessionally by the Secretariat, and recommended that the report from this intersessional work be considered by WCPFC7.
- 189. Further, TCC6 recommended that the Commission provide resources in the budget to enable the Secretariat to complete this work.

# 2.9b <u>Data gaps</u>

- 190. During SC6, FFA members proposed that TCC receive SC6-ST-WP01 on data gaps, which summarizes compliance with reporting obligations. John Hampton (SPC) presented a summary of "Data Gaps in the WCPFC Tuna Fisheries" (WCPFC-SC6-2010/WP-01).
- 191. FFA members recalled that the SC6 report recommends the Commission note that scientific analysis, and particularly stock assessments, is being hampered by late submission of data by CCMs. Operational-level catch and effort data (i.e. data included on catch and effort logsheets) are a key source of information for stock assessments. Most operational-level catch and effort data available to the Commission for requested scientific analyses undertaken by SPC are for the Pacific Islands region; far less of these data are available for fleets operating primarily outside the Pacific Islands region. WCPFC Rules for Scientific Data to be Provided to the Commission are binding, and specify that operational-level catch and effort data should be provided to the Commission by all CCMs for their flagged vessels or by chartering CCMs for their chartered vessels. In some cases, PICTs have not authorized SPC to release the relevant data to the Commission; the data can be used by SPC for scientific analyses and stock assessments undertaken by SPC for the Commission, but the matter should nevertheless be addressed by the FFA/SPC members concerned. In addition, some CCMs have not provided operational-level catch and effort data to either the Commission or SPC, meaning the data are unavailable for scientific analyses and stock assessments.
- 192. FFA members provided the recommendations noted below, however several CCMs noted that they could not respond without time for more consideration of the proposed recommendations, with Japan noting that the potential impacts on their domestic laws would prevent them from responding before the end of TCC6.

- 193. The following recommendations were proposed by FFA members, but not adopted by TCC6:
  - i. "TCC6 reviewed SC6-ST-WP01 and notes SC6's advice that timely provision of data by all CCMs in accordance with the WCPFC data rules regarding scientific data to be provided to the Commission is necessary for stock assessments. TCC6 notes with concern the information presented in the paper that shows significant gaps in data provision by CCMs, particularly provision of operational level catch and effort data.
  - ii. TCC6 agreed to recommend to the Commission that CCMs who are not providing operational-level catch and effort data to the Commission in accordance with requirements in the WCPFC data rules on scientific data should provide reasons in their Annual Report Part 2. Additionally,
    - Those CCMs who have domestic legal constraints that are preventing them from providing operational-level catch and effort data to the Commission in accordance with WCPFC requirements should also provide information on steps they are undertaking to overcome these constraints.
    - Other CCMs, who are also SPC members, that have not yet done so, should also provide
      information on the constraints and steps that they are undertaking to overcome these
      constraints that are preventing them from authorising SPC-OFP to provide to the
      Commission on their behalf operational level catch and effort data
      that CCMs are required to provide to the Commission."
- 194. TCC6 requests that the WCPFC Secretariat and science services provider continue to provide the data gaps report to future TCC sessions, so that compliance by CCMs with agreed data reporting rules can be regularly evaluated and advice be provided to the Commission on compliance by CCMs with reporting obligations.
- 195. TCC6 acknowledged the importance of providing complete and accurate data in a timely way and urged CCMs to improve the provision of data to the Commission. TCC6 requested that CCMs that have issues in providing accurate and complete data in a timely manner should identify those issues clearly to the Commission. At TCC7, CCMs should provide a draft plan of how impairments to the provision of data will be dealt with as rapidly as possible. CCMs are encouraged to assist others as they are able to do so and the Commission should continue to evaluate methods to assist in this matter.

#### 2.10 Committee on Compliance with Conservation and Management Measures

- 2.10a) Terms of reference for the CCMM
- 196. Australia spoke to paper WCPFC-TCC6-2010/21, noting that at WCPFC6, the Commission approved intersessional discussions on the Compliance Monitoring Scheme (CMS) through the CCMM Working Group, in accordance with the TORs set out in WCPFC6-2009/DP17. Australia noted that the paper provided a basis for discussion and development of the CMS, and outlined options for a structure and process for the CMS, and options relating to the issues outlined in the TORs. It also proposed options for progressing the work of the CCMM Working Group.
- 197. Canada introduced WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP-07, and indicated that TCC should be presented with all relevant information regarding potential non-compliance with CMMs. It noted that in the past, information was brought to TCC informally by NGOs, but that it should be discussed in an open forum.
- 198. CCMs thanked Australia and Canada for their contributions, and expressed general agreement with the efforts being undertaken, given the importance of compliance. The importance of ensuring consistency with Convention provisions was emphasized, in particular regarding punitive actions, and aspects of allocation criteria. It was suggested that compliance could be better evaluated after

- additional information on the implementation of CMMs was available. In addition, different interpretations among CCMs on the Convention provisions and the texts of CMMs were raised as an important factor that needed to be taken into consideration.
- 199. FFA members thanked Australia for its efforts to address issues of non-compliance with CMMs. FFA members have previously raised concerns about CCM non-compliance to TCC and the Commission, in particular on implementation of vessel and longline catch limits under former swordfish and bigeye measures, respectively. They noted the need for a strategic programme to ensure compliance among Parties to the Convention, and welcomed the detailed guidance provided by the proposal regarding how information should be treated and the steps to be undertaken by the Commission in response to non-compliance. Any compliance review must account for the special requirements of SIDS, especially in regard to capacity limitations, and Australia has made efforts in this regard. They saw merit in the graduated rating of non-compliance and the range of responses available to the Commission, and noted that any system should encourage compliance, as well as responding to non-compliance.
- 200. New Zealand suggested that rather than addressing all CMMs at once, initially one or two high-priority measures could be selected. It suggested the role of the Commission Secretariat with respect to compliance issues should be clarified. It suggested that sanctions were needed for major non-compliance, but that the focus should be on assistance to CCMs to comply with CMMs.
- 201. TCC6 recommended that the Commission continue to progress work on the CMS through the CCMM Working Group to develop a draft CMM, with Australia to lead the process, and recommended that the draft CMM be forwarded to WCPFC7 for consideration.

#### 2.11 Kobe II Recommendations

- 202. The Executive Director outlined that Tuna RFMOs met on four occasions in 2010. The science, bycatch and management recommendations were presented to SC6 with general agreement on science, and agreement in principle on bycatch recommendations. The management recommendations were generally agreed on and passed to TCC6 for further response. MCS recommendations had not been discussed at SC6. The Executive Director led members in a review of MCS recommendations to Kobe II, to complete the WCPFC response to all four workshop recommendations.
- 203. TCC6 recommended that WCPFC7 approve the Kobe II Workshop recommendations, taking into consideration comments as noted in Attachment G.
- 2.12 Advice and recommendations in relation to the implementation of CMMs
  - 2.12 a) Resolution 2008-01 (SIDS) (See discussions under Agenda Item 5)
- 204. TCC6 noted that the issues addressed by Resolution 2008-01 were important for the effectiveness of WCPFC CMMs and Article 30 of the Convention, and that criteria for implementation and possible strengthening to a CMM were under consideration by CCMs.
  - 2.12b) CMM 2004-03 (Fishing vessel marking and identification)
- 205. There were no comments on this item.
  - 2.12c) CMM 2005-02 (South Pacific Albacore)
- 206. FFA members noted the importance of South Pacific albacore and CMM 2005-02, and the lack of a specific reporting provision in CMM 2005-02, thus relying on CCMs to report in their Annual Reports, which has not proven effective. FFA members proposed that TCC6 advise the Commission of difficulties with monitoring CMM 2005-02 and recommend improvements in the process for

reporting on the measure. FFA mMembers will be considering options for improving the effectiveness of monitoring of the measure, including amending the CMM to include a reporting provision.

207. New Zealand noted that it was examining the use of tools available to the Commission (e.g. ROP and VMS) to validate and verify data that are being provided.

## 2.12d) CMM 2005-03 (North Pacific Albacore)

208. This is addressed under Agenda Item 7.2.

## 2.12e) CMM 2006-04 (Striped Marlin in the South Pacific)

209. There were no comments on this item.

## 2.12f) CMM 2006-08 (High Seas Boarding and Inspection)

210. This was addressed under Agenda Item 2.8.

## 2.12g) CMM 2007-01 (ROP)

- 211. CCMs noted the ROP was very important, but also ambitious, and could strain the capacity of some PICTs, especially in relation to the 100% observer coverage required during the FAD closure. They suggested i) looking at how regional and national observer programmes were working to ensure the objectives behind the extra observer coverage were being met; ii) requested data on common processes established for existing national programmes; and iii) inquired whether there was a deadline for the timely notification of vessel operators and captains, and whether these provisions could be strengthened or more clearly specified. The EU asked whether it would be possible for the captain of a vessel to receive and be able to comment on the observer report.
- 212. The Observer Programme Coordinator noted that current procedures required debriefing of observers first by a debriefer, and he noted that the captain can examine an observer report by submitting a request to the Observer Provider. Debriefer capacity in the region is low at present, but it is being expanded so the captain can make comments on the observer trip report to the Observer Provider, and these would be added to the debriefing analysis of the trip. The Observer Programme Coordinator noted that to maintain the observer's independence, no information is shared with the captain during a trip. He confirmed that all PICT training programmes use the same standards, and they must meet Commission standards prior to 2012.
- 213. The USA noted the use it was making of data from the USA and FFA observer programmes to monitor the implementation of CMM 2008-01, which allowed it to identify 27 illegal sets by 7 vessels during the FAD closure. Charges are being levied against these vessels. The USA again requested information from other CCMs on what they had done to implement CMM 2008-01 and what steps they had taken to ensure compliance by their vessels and address any issues of non-compliance.
- 214. CCMs stated that a copy of the information should be supplied to the captain of an observed vessel, which could allow cross-checking of fishing and set type with the actual amount of catch. They suggested that the Commission discuss the provision of a report to the captain when the observer leaves the vessel; such report then being subject to strict data confidentiality rules.
- 215. The Observer Programme Coordinator indicated that the structure of the programme would have to be changed to allow delivery of a report directly to the vessel.

- 216. A CCM noted that the SPC paper on the FAD closure (WCPFC-TCC6-2010-09a) demonstrated the importance of issues of IUU fishing, or not reporting bycatch.
- 217. RMI made a statement on behalf of the PNA (WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP/20), regarding CMMs the PNA adopted with regard to setting on whale sharks by purse-seine vessels. At the 30<sup>th</sup> Special Meeting, the PNA adopted a measure to be applied through amendment to the PNA 3<sup>rd</sup> Implementing Arrangement, which prohibits sets associated with whale sharks (*Rhincodon typus*), stipulating that no purse-seine vessel shall engage in fishing or related activity in order to catch tuna associated with whale sharks. The measure takes effect 1 January 2011. The PNA intends to table a proposal at WCPFC7 so that the Commission can introduce compatible measures.
- 218. TCC6 noted comments by CCMs regarding the value of ROP data to both conservation and management activities.
  - 2.12h) CMM 2007-02 (VMS)
- 219. This was discussed under Agenda Item 2.4.
  - 2.12i) CMM 2007-04 (Seabird Mitigation Measures)
- 220. FFA members supported recommendations from SC6 for improvements in CMM 2007-04. They proposed that TCC6 recommend that the Scientific Committee provide scientific information on the issues identified by SC6, to be considered at TCC7, along with other information that might be available, particularly on appropriate specifications for deep-setting line shooters.
- 221. The USA supported the proposal by FFA members, noting that the USA had tried for several years, without success, to develop minimum technical specifications for deep-setting line shooters. They stated that before the Commission could develop appropriate specifications for deep-setting line shooters, more work was needed from the SC to examine line shooter efficacy, to develop a better understanding of whether and how they mitigate seabird bycatch. The USA suggested that in order to see which mitigation methods are being relied on by CCMs, and to thereby prioritize research needs and the work of the TCC, the Secretariat should be asked to compile the reports of CCMs on their implementation of the CMM, including the mitigation methods they require be used by their fishermen.
- 222. New Zealand suggested that TCC7 set aside sufficient time to review specifications for seabird mitigation measures, including any additional scientific advice from SC7.
- 223. TCC6 recommended that WCPFC7 request the SC to provide further advice on the use and effectiveness of measures to mitigate seabird mortality in longline fisheries, particularly with respect to deep-setting longline shooters and their particular characteristics, for consideration at TCC7.
  - 2.10j) CMM 2008-01 (Bigeye and Yellowfin)
- 224. FFA members noted that CMM 2008-01 is a key WCPFC CMM, and that based on the scientific advice received, it is clear the measure is unlikely to eliminate overfishing of bigeye, particularly if high seas pockets closures result in effort being transferred to high seas areas to the east. FFA members noted their understanding that CMM 2008-01 would remain in place unless the Commission adopted alternative measures. They also noted that the PNA 3<sup>rd</sup> Implementing Arrangement provisions had no time limitations and would remain in place until amended. FFA members noted that the Convention requires the application of compatible measures by the Commission. FFA members proposed that TCC note the need for the measure to be strengthened in accordance with scientific advice.

- 225. Some CCMs agreed with the need to strengthen CMM 2008-01, but suggested action by the Commission would be required to ensure its provisions remained in place until a new CMM was developed.
- 226. While agreeing that the results of CMM 2008-01 were disappointing, and that it was unlikely to achieve the original objective of a 30% reduction in bigeye mortality, some CCMs suggested that WCPFC7 should consider more fully why CMM 2008-01 was not successful. They suggested it was due to too many exemptions in the measure, thereby placing the burden of the measure on Japan, Chinese Taipei, Korea and China. Japan noted the measures it had taken to reduce its bigeye catches, which decreased by 27% in one year, and requested more information on what other States had done to implement the measure.
- 227. RMI delivered a statement (WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP/18) on behalf of the PNA, recalling that the 3<sup>rd</sup> Implementing Arrangement under the Nauru Agreement (adopted in 2007) applied a package of measures, including a closure of two high seas pockets to purse-seine fishing. This closure was subsequently adopted by the Commission and came into force through CMM 2008-01. SC6 expressed concern at the possible effects of a transfer of purse-seine effort from the two closed high seas pockets to other high seas areas in the east, where bigeye tuna generally form a greater proportion of the catch. This would increase bigeye mortality and require other compensating measures (e.g. extending the FAD closure or limiting overall purse-seine effort) that would impact fishing in PNA EEZs. As a result, the PNA has agreed to the closure of additional high seas areas (between 10°N and 20°S, and 170°E and 150°W) to all purse-seine vessels licensed to fish in PNA EEZs, to take effect from 1 January 2011.
- 228. During discussions, the EU requested information about the measures implemented in EEZs in accordance with the 3<sup>rd</sup> Implementing Arrangement to the Nauru Agreement, and the results achieved in terms of effectiveness of those measures on the conservation of the bigeye and yellowfin stocks. An important aspect of understanding the results achieved would be to have information about the implementation of the Vessel Day Scheme.
- 229. The Philippines reported on legislation enacted in April 2010, closing a portion of the internal waters of the Philippines that contains juvenile yellowfin and bigeye tuna to all fishing activity.
- 230. The EU reported that since the adoption of the measure, its purse-seine fleet fishing for bigeye and yellowfin has been limited to the number of vessels licensed under bilateral agreements. It noted with concern document WCPFC-TCC6-2010/22, in particular Tables 1 and 2a of Attachment 5.
- 231. The Cook Islands reported that it would be presenting a draft CMM to WCPFC7, aimed at eradicating IUU-related activities in the high seas enclosed by the EEZs of Cook Islands, Kiribati and French Polynesia. A paper on managing the eastern high seas pocket (WCPFC-TCC6-DP16) was placed on WCPFC's website, and the Cook Islands requested comments on its proposal to be received by 31 October 2010.

#### Regarding para 46 of CMM 2008-01

- 232. The Legal Advisor opined that para 46 of CMM 2008-01 should be taken to mean that until the time the Commission adopts measures that replace all or part of CMM 2008-01, the general clauses of the CMM shall continue in force, but those provisions of the CMM that have specific timeframes will effectively expire upon reaching the end of those respective timeframes.
- 233. Not all CCMs were prepared to agree with that interpretation. TCC6 agreed that action should be taken to ensure that the conservation and management of bigeye tuna and yellowfin tuna does not weaken in the event that the Commission fails to reach agreement on a successor measure.

#### 234. **TCC6**:

- a. recommended that the Commission make a decision during WCPFC7 in advance of pursuing further development of a successor to CMM 2008-01 whether all those provisions of the CMM with time frames that continue through 2011 will continue in force, as they apply in 2011, until such time as they are explicitly repealed or replaced with alternative provisions.
- b. noted the apparent non-compliance indicated in the tables in WCPFC-TCC6-2010/22, Attachment 5, and recommends that WCPFC7 note i) the importance of adopting a formal process for identifying and responding to non-compliance; and ii) the importance of CCMs taking steps to effectively implement CMMs.
- c. requested that SPC provide to WCPFC7 i) an analysis of whether CMM 2008-01 resulted in high seas effort moving into eastern high seas pockets; and ii) an analysis of reported catches of yellowfin tuna by the longline fishery in the WCPFC Convention Area.

#### 2.12k) – 2.12n) CMM 2008-03, CMM 2008-04, CMM 2008-05, CMM 2008-06

- 235. There were no comments on these items.
  - 2.12o) CMM 2009-01 (RFV and Authorization for Fishing)
- 236. This was discussed under Agenda Item 2.5.
  - 2.12p) CMM 2009-02 (FADs Closure and Catch Retention)
- 237. Some CCMs expressed concerns that the definition of FAD as contained in CMM 2009-02 was too broad and not easily applied by vessels; suggestions were made that the size of FADs should be defined, that natural logs be eliminated from the FAD definition, and that consideration be given to time-based FAD closures.
  - 2.12q) CMM 20090-05 (Data Buoys)
- 238. There were no comments on this item.
  - 2.12r) CMM 2009-06 (Transhipment)
- 239. TCC6 considered New Zealand's application for exemption under para 26 of CMM 2009-06 (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP-02) and recommends to WCPFC7 that the exemption be approved.
  - 2.12s) CMM 2009-07 (Pacific Bluefin Tuna)
- 240. This was discussed under Agenda Item 7.2.
  - 2.12t) CMM 2009-08 (Charter Notification)
- 241. There were no comments on this item.
  - 2.12u) CMM 2009-09 (Vessels without Nationality)
- 242. There were no comments on this item.
  - 2.12v) CMM 2009-10 (Monitoring of Purse-Seine Port Landings)
- 243. TCC6 noted the efforts being made by various CCMs, including Japan, Chinese Taipei, Korea, PNG, the USA, and Thailand, to collect species and size composition data from canneries, and recognized the potential for using data from canneries in combination with observer data to derive catch estimates by species.
- 244. The USA noted that SPC was working with the International Seafood Sustainability Foundation (ISSF) in obtaining cannery data from Thailand, and that the USA looks forward to an analysis of

the utility of those data. In the meantime, the USA does not plan to collect data from canneries in Thailand and will work cooperatively with the ISSF, Thailand and SPC.

# AGENDA ITEM 3 — ADDITIONAL MONITORING, CONTROL AND SURVEILLANCE ISSUES BEFORE THE COMMISSION

#### 3.1 Port State Measures

- 245. The Pew Environment Group made a statement regarding Port State Measures, which is appended as Attachment H.
- 246. The EU presented WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP-03, which was a revised draft of a proposal first tabled at WCPFC6.
- 247. FFA members noted their participation in consultations that led to the development of the FAO Port State Measures Agreement, and indicated that many FFA members had not yet subscribed. They stated their position that the sovereignty of a port State over ports within its territory must not be undermined, and that the sovereign rights of coastal States must be protected. They further stated that any port State measure adopted by the Commission should not apply to foreign fishing vessels that are already licensed by the relevant port State CCM or vessels fishing solely in waters under the sovereignty of the relevant port State CCM. Any port State measure adopted by the Commission must be capable of being implemented effectively by all CCMs, which can be significantly impacted by capacity and resource constraints, and must clearly articulate assistance mechanisms that would support implementation. Problematic elements of the EU proposal included the requirement to inspect at least 10% of foreign fishing vessels in port, and the timeframe of three full working days for preparing and transmitting inspection reports.
- 248. Other CCMs raised similar concerns, and the need to consider consistency i) among RFMOs; ii) between measures adopted domestically and at the RFMO level; and iii) between the measure, the Convention, and the FAO Port States Agreement.
- 249. The EU stated that this proposal was intended to set minimum standards as per the internationally agreed benchmarks, and that the rights of coastal States to adopt more stringent measures were already recognized in recital 8 of the proposal in WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP-03. Furthermore, requirements on inspection and deadlines could be adapted. The EU indicated that should WCPFC parties agree to work on the EU proposal as a basis for developing a CMM on Port State Measures, it would be ready to receive comments intersessionally in view of producing a revised draft for WCPFC7.
- 250. TCC6 recommended that CCMs submit comments to the EU on port State measures, including on WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP-03, by 31 October 2010. TCC6 recommended that the EU submit a revised draft of the port State measures CMM to WCPFC7 for its consideration.

#### 3.2 Catch Documentation Scheme

- 251. The Secretariat noted that WCPFC6 agreed on the need for a Catch Documentation Scheme (CDS) as per para 135 of the WCPFC6 Summary Report, and the Forum Fisheries Committee Chair, now PNG, agreed to take the lead on this initiative. The EU also indicated a desire to open discussions on its revised CDS scheme presented in 2008. TCC6 considered three proposals and one working paper:
  - i. The EU described its proposal (WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP-06) as an important tool against IUU fishing, intended to help support implementation of CMMs, improve data gathering, and assist scientific research, and the impact market factors have on these resources. The EU tabled a similar proposal at WCPFC5; DP-06 was updated to reflect the latest Food and Agriculture

- Organization (FAO) of the United Nations and EU requirements. The certification scheme is similar to that proposed in other RFMOs, with a simplified proposal for smaller vessels.
- ii. The proposal from Japan (WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP-08) was created based on discussions with tuna RFMOs. The main proposal is consistency in global standards. Japan has made the same proposal to IATTC, and to other RFMO meetings including the International Commission for the Conservation of Atlantic Tunas (ICCAT) and the Indian Ocean Tuna Commission (IOTC). Significant features of Japan's proposal include coverage of all tuna species and sharks, and purse-seine and fresh tuna product. Japan also proposes to address some aspects of artisanal fisheries.
- iii. The proposal from PNG (WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP-09) is based on PNG's experience, and on the level of documentation PNG needs for its exports. The main proposal is based on both PNG and regional systems. Its proposal uses the documentation that forms part of PNG's internal system for export to the EU. PNG recommends that its proposal be considered to establish a minimum level of documentation.
- iv. The working paper comprised the "Best Practice Study Of Catch Documentation Schemes" by MRAG (WCPFC-TCC6-2010-IP-01).

#### Discussion

- 252. China indicated its support for developing a CDS, given that catch documentation is a common practice and CDSs are very effective tools to combat IUU fishing. It noted difficulties regarding the species covered, as its domestic law addresses only monitoring of frozen bigeye and swordfish, while the EU proposal covers four species, and the Japanese proposal covers a number of other species, including sharks and fresh tuna products. China indicated its support for the development of such a programme, but stressed it needed time to implement it internally.
- 253. Korea expressed support, in principle, for combating IUU fishing, and noted the desirability of adopting a unified application form for all RFMOs to reduce complexity and redundancy. It indicated a CDS should be applied gradually, from major to minor species, as applying immediately to all species would be difficult and not cost-effective. It suggested initial application to species such as bigeye, and indicated the need to consider the identification of species by the purse-seine fishery.
- 254. Chinese Taipei recognized that CDS is a useful tool for combating IUU fishing, and supported its introduction into WCPFC. They suggested implementing an expanded CDS in a transitional or phased manner in order to ensure adequate time for all members to prepare for implementation. They also stressed that such expansion of CDS should be based on the condition of the stock, and priority should be given to overfished and depleted fish stocks and then, where necessary, expand to other species.
- 255. Cook Islands spoke on behalf of FFA members and noted the importance of CDS, and the need to ensure that a CDS must consider the specific characteristics of fisheries in the Pacific Islands region, particularly existing monitoring and reporting systems. FFA members indicated that a WCPFC CDS should not simply copy schemes in other RFMOs. FFA members thanked the EU and Japan for their proposals, which they noted appeared to be generally based on the ICCAT model, and acknowledged the paper from PNG.
- 256. Fiji also spoke on behalf of FFA members, and suggested focussing on key principles, noting the need for a clear understanding of objectives (e.g. catch verification and validation; provision of scientific and fisheries management information; and traceability to final market destination) in implementing a CDS. It also noted that a CDS should be considered as one component of an overall fisheries monitoring system.

- 257. The Philippines supported the development of a CDS for WCPFC, indicating that it had some experience in complying with EU regulations connected to tracing legal and illegal fish. It agreed that a CDS should be based on clear objectives.
- 258. Australia supported comments made by Fiji regarding considering objectives, and suggested decisions about which species to cover would be related to the CDS objectives. A weakness that FFA members see in the EU and Japan proposals is that catches landed by national vessels in domestic ports are not covered, creating an unfair advantage for these fleets, and leaving WCPFC with a partial CDS. Australia also noted that the burden of complying with these proposed schemes would then fall on Pacific Island members that have vessels or fisheries with foreign-flagged vessels. A CDS must be able to trace all catches through to market to assist in identifying and differentiating products caught in WCPFC waters in the market, including by fishing method, origin of catch, or particular vessel or vessel groups.
- 259. New Zealand spoke on behalf of FFA members and noted concern that under a centralized Commission CDS model, particularly as contained in the Japanese and EU proposals, the paper trail and timeframes would place significant loads on the WCPFC Secretariat, requiring additional staff and finances. WCPFC manages the biggest share of global tuna fisheries, and the number of catch documents proposed for the WCPFC Secretariat to manage, even with electronic systems, would greatly exceed those of current CDSs in RFMOs. It suggested an incremental approach could be useful.
- 260. Niue noted on behalf of FFA members that the development of a CDS system needed to take into account the capacity of SIDS (in whose waters most fishing takes place), regardless of the type of CDS.
- 261. Palau spoke on behalf of FFA members, noting the need for a WCPFC CDS to be compatible with MCS and documentation systems in place within the fishery, including seafood safety-related documentation required for export purposes, in keeping with the recommendations from the Kobe MCS workshop, which state that specific characteristics of each RFMO should be considered when establishing a CDS within an RFMO. FFA members noted a CDS that tracks catches from national waters to market could assist coastal States verify catches.
- 262. Nauru noted on behalf of FFA members that the fisheries management arrangements in the WCP region are largely zone-based, meaning coastal States or chartering States were often the most appropriate entities to validate catch documents. It noted that the Japan proposal was consistent with recommendations from the Barcelona Kobe MCS Workshop that existing coastal and port State reporting and certification requirements be considered.
- 263. The EU indicated that a WCPFC CDS that allowed certification by a coastal or charter State would not be recognized by the EU IUU regulation, and would therefore be unacceptable to the EU.
- 264. Japan stressed that the IUU issue is global, and a global standard was needed that could take into account regional characteristics. It also noted the need to address sharks, which were included in their proposal because of potential listing of sharks in Appendix 2 of CITES (Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species) if RFMOs do not take positive steps to conserve sharks.
- 265. RMI reiterated and supported the statement by Cook Islands that a focus on first principles was needed. It noted on behalf of FFA members that in the development of the transhipment CMM in 2009, an evaluation was made of requirements, gaps and risks, and the scheme designed to address these. It suggested this approach could allow consideration of a wider range of innovative solutions, such as a decentralized model consisting of minimum standards for an in-zone CDS, with provision of high seas data to WCPFC, with audit and verification processes conducted by the WCPFC Secretariat. Such a model could cater for a range of different coastal State responses to market requirements, and would rely on some form of summary reporting from CCMs on catches in national

- waters covered by a national CDS. Such a de-centralized CDS scheme would have a strong end-use reporting component to enable coastal States and the Commission to reconcile catches with market consumption. It also supported the proposed way forward in the PNG CDS proposal.
- 266. The USA agreed with other CCMs on the need to focus on key objectives first. Regarding the inclusion of sharks in a CDS, it noted that this should not be viewed as a replacement for appropriate CMMs.
- 267. TCC6 agreed that the four papers considered at TCC6 provided a good basis for the development of a CDS. A working group led by FFA members was tasked to progress this work using the four reports, including Section 6.2 of the Marine Resource Assessment Group (MRAG) report to guide their consideration. TCC6 recommended that the report from this working group be considered by WCPFC7.
- 3.3 Role of capacity in overfishing
- 268. This was addressed under Agenda Item 2.11 (KOBE II outcomes).

# 3.4 North Pacific striped marlin

- 269. Japan noted that North Pacific striped marlin was discussed on the margins of the sixth regular session of the Northern Committee (NC6). It indicated that the International Scientific Committee for Tuna and Tuna-like Species in the North Pacific Ocean (ISC) plans to conduct a new stock assessment in 2011 using new data and a new stock structure that includes a western and eastern part, and suggested a new CMM could be considered after this stock assessment is completed in 2011. IATTC scientists recently conducted a stock assessment for the eastern stock of the species and established that stock levels are much higher than the maximum sustainable yield (MSY), and much higher than in the past.
- 270. New Zealand spoke on behalf of FFA members, noting that 2010 was the third year since WCPFC directed that a CMM for this stock be developed, with virtually no progress to date. It indicated the previous (now outdated) stock assessment revealed trends in fishing mortality and biomass that should be addressed. It strongly supported attempts to develop a CMM to control fishing mortality on the stock, and thanked the USA for its work presented to the SC on mitigation methods.
- 271. Niue spoke on behalf of FFA members, and noted that the use of a CMM similar to that in place for swordfish could be effective, and could include spatial or temporal closures or modifications to fishing gear. It indicated that the industry needed an incentive to act, which would be provided by a CMM.
- 272. TCC6 noted that North Pacific striped marlin is not specifically a northern stock. TCC6 recommended that any CMM developed for this species should be developed jointly with all other Commission members for consideration by WCPFC7.
- 3.5 NGO Information for Compliance (WCPFC6-2009/DP33)
- 273. WCPFC6 was unable to consider Canada's proposal on the use of NGO information for compliance as per para 358 of the WCPFC6 Summary Report. TCC6 was invited to consider WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP-07.
- 274. Canada agreed to work with Australia to progress any further work on its paper intersessionally.

#### 3.6 Port Monitoring of Purse-Seine Catches

275. This was discussed under Agenda Item 2.12 (v).

## AGENDA ITEM 4 — APPLICATIONS FOR COOPERATING NON-MEMBER STATUS

# 4.1 CNM application assessments

- 276. CCMs discussed the process by which CNM applications were considered, agreeing on the need to ensure that the process is transparent and fair. The proposal put forward by Kiribati and Tuvalu (WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP-15) setting out a process for consideration of CNM applications was discussed by CCMs. CCMs agreed to incorporate the template into the Secretariat's existing evaluation process.
- 277. The WCPFC Legal Adviser explained the process by which CCMs evaluate CNM applications, noting that CMM 2009-11 (para 2) specifies the information required to be provided by all applicants.
- 278. TCC6 assessed the applications for CNM status against the requirements of CMM 2009-11.

#### **Belize**

- 279. TCC6 reviewed the CNM application submitted by Belize against the requirements of CMM 2009-11. In accordance with para 3 of CMM 2009-11, TCC6's recommendations and technical advice to the Commission are as follows:
  - a) TCC6 advises the Commission that the application from Belize dated 1 July 2010 was received by the WCPFC Secretariat within the deadline set out in para 1 of CMM 2009-11. TCC6 also advises the Commission that the application met the requirement of being submitted in English.
  - b) TCC6 advises the Commission that Belize has i) provided a commitment to cooperate fully; ii) provided an explicit commitment to accept high seas boardings; and iii) provided an explicit commitment to make a financial contribution commensurate with what it would be assessed should it become a Contracting Party or member of the Commission pursuant to the scheme of contributions established by the Commission in accordance with Article 18(2) of the Convention. The WCPFC Secretariat will provide, as part of documentation provided for FAC4, an estimate of Belize's financial contribution for 2011 based on the draft budget for 2011.
  - c) TCC6 advises the Commission that based on the best information available, that Belize complied with the participatory rights specified by the Commission at WCPFC6 and that there is no information of non-compliance in WCPFC or other RFMOs.
- 280. TCC identified the following data gaps in Belize's application, and requested supplementary information to be provided by Belize to the Commission:
  - a) Provide aggregate catch and effort data by species (5-degree squares, month resolution) for 2001–2003.
  - b) Provide aggregate catch and effort data by species for 2006 and prior years in the standard format, with effort expressed in number of hooks and catch expressed in numbers of fish.
  - c) Provide aggregate catch and effort data by species for 2007 and prior years with a breakdown by hooks-between-floats, as has been done for 2008 and 2009 data.
  - d) Provide all available operational level (logsheet) data for all years. If operational level data for any years represent 100% coverage of fishing activities in the WCPFC Convention Area, then aggregate catch and effort data need not be provided.

- e) Provide any size data (either lengths or weights or individual fish), by species, stratified by the smallest area/time strata possible.
- 281. TCC6 recommends Belize for consideration by the Commission for CNM status in 2011 subject to the additional information identified by TCC6 being provided to, and accepted by, the Commission.

## Democratic Peoples Republic of Korea (DPRK)

- 282. CCMs discussed data gaps relating to swordfish, and the need for full submission of the required data. They noted the need for clarification regarding whether DPRK was fishing in the Convention Area, and whether they were seeking to access new fishing grounds, or expand their fishing activities in existing grounds.
- 283. Korea stated that DPRK should ensure that it will not engage in any IUU fishing and abuse its right of CNM status directly or indirectly if DPRK becomes a CNM, explaining that there was an IUU fishing case related to DPRK in waters of the Commission for the Convention of Antarctic Marine Living Resources (CCAMLR) in 2006.
- 284. TCC6 has reviewed the CNM application provided by the Democratic Peoples' Republic of Korea (DPRK) against the requirements of CMM 2009-11. In accordance with para 3 of CMM 2009-11, TCC6's recommendations and technical advice to the Commission are as follows:
  - a) TCC6 advises the Commission that the application dated 2 July 2010 from DPRK was received by the WCPFC Secretariat within the deadline set out in para 1 of CMM 2009-11. TCC6 also advises that the application met the requirement of being submitted in English.
  - b) TCC6 advises the Commission that DPRK has provided a commitment to cooperate fully, and has provided an explicit commitment to accept high seas boardings. However, the application does not include an explicit commitment to make a financial contribution commensurate with what it would be assessed should it become a Contracting Party or member of the Commission pursuant to the scheme of contributions established by the Commission in accordance with Article 18(2) of the Convention, which is required by para 2(g) of CMM 2009-11. The WCPFC Secretariat will provide, as part of documentation provided for FAC4, an estimate of DPRK's financial contribution for 2011 based on the draft budget for 2011.
  - c) TCC6 advises the Commission that based on the best information available, there is no record of non-compliance of DPRK of WCPFC CMMs, and other current listing of RFMOs' IUU lists.
- 285. TCC6 identified the following data gaps in DPRK's application and requested supplementary information to be provided by DPRK to the Commission:
  - a) Provide total catch <u>by species</u> of highly migratory species, by year, in the WCPFC Convention Area.
  - b) Provide aggregate catch and effort data by species, according to the specifications laid down in "Scientific Data to be Provided to the Commission" (http://www.wcpfc.int/doc/data-01/scientific-data-be-provided-commission-revised-wcpfc4-wcpfc6).
  - c) Provide operational level catch and effort (logsheet) data for all fishing operations in the WCPFC Convention Area catching highly migratory species.

- d) Provide any size data (either lengths or weights or individual fish), stratified by the smallest are a/time strata possible.
- 286. TCC6 recommends DPRK for consideration by the Commission for CNM status in 2011 subject to the provision of information identified by TCC6 being provided to, and accepted by, the Commission.

#### **Ecuador**

- 287. Ecuador indicated that it had requested, but not yet received, the data sought by the Commission from IATTC; once received, the data will be analyzed and sent to the WCPFC Secretariat.
- 288. CCMs discussed Ecuador's compliance with VMS requirements, and the Secretariat stated that it had successfully tracked Ecuador's vessels fishing in the IATTC/WCPFC overlap area.
- 289. Ecuador noted that it currently complies with all WCPFC and IATTC CMMs. It indicated its willingness to make a financial contribution to the Commission, pending determination of the required amount by WCPFC7.
- 290. TCC6 reviewed the CNM application provided by Ecuador against the requirements of CMM 2009-11. In accordance with para 3 of CMM 2009-11, TCC6's recommendations and technical advice to the Commission are as follows:
  - a) TCC6 advises the Commission that the application dated 20 July 2010 from Ecuador was received by the WCPFC Secretariat within the deadline set out in para 1 of CMM 2009-11. TCC6 also advises that the application met the requirement of being submitted in English.
  - b) TCC6 advises the Commission that Ecuador has provided a commitment to cooperate fully, and provided an explicit commitment to accept high seas boardings. Ecuador has indicated a willingness, to the extent possible, to make a voluntary financial contribution. This willingness is not an explicit commitment to make a financial contribution commensurate with what it would be assessed should it become a Contracting Party or member of the Commission pursuant to the scheme of contributions established by the Commission in accordance with Article 18(2) of the Convention, which is required by para 2(g) of CMM 2009-11. The WCPFC Secretariat will provide, as part of documentation provided for FAC4, an estimate of Ecuador's financial contribution for 2011 based on the draft budget for 2011.
  - c) TCC6 advises the Commission that based on the best information available, that Ecuador complied with the participatory rights specified by the Commission at WCPFC6 and there is no information of non-compliance in WCPFC or other RFMOs.
- 291. TCC6 identified the following data gaps in Ecuador's application and requested supplementary information to be provided by Ecuador to the Commission:
  - a) Provide confirmation that 2000 was the first year in which Ecuador vessels fished in the WCPFC Convention Area. If not, extend all data provision back to the date of first activity.
  - b) Provide aggregate catch and effort data by species, according to the specifications laid down in "Scientific Data to be Provided to the Commission" (http://www.wcpfc.int/doc/data-01/scientific-data-be-provided-commission-revised-wcpfc4-wcpfc6).
  - c) Provide all available operational level (logsheet) data for all years. If operational level data for any years represent 100% coverage of fishing activities in the WCPFC Convention Area, then aggregate catch and effort data need not be provided.

- d) Provide catch size composition data, by species, stratified by the smallest are a/time strata possible.
- 292. TCC6 recommends Ecuador for consideration by the Commission for CNM status in 2011 subject to the additional information identified by TCC being provided to, and accepted by, the Commission.

#### El Salvador

- 293. TCC6 reviewed the CNM application and supplementary data provided by El Salvador against the requirements of CMM 2009-11. In accordance with para 3 of CMM 2009-11, TCC6's recommendations and technical advice to the Commission are as follows:
  - a) TCC6 advises the Commission that the application dated 27 July 2010 from El Salvador was received by the WCPFC Secretariat within the deadline set out in para 1 of CMM 2009-11. TCC6 also advises that the application met the requirement of being submitted in English.
  - b) TCC6 advises the Commission that El Salvador has provided a commitment to cooperate fully and has provided an explicit commitment to accept high seas boardings and inspections. However, the application does not include an explicit commitment to make a financial contribution commensurate with what it would be assessed should it become a Contracting Party or member of the Commission pursuant to the scheme of contributions established by the Commission in accordance with Article 18(2) of the Convention, which is required by para 2(g) of CMM 2009-11. The WCPFC Secretariat will provide, as part of documentation provided for FAC4, an estimate of El Salvador's financial contribution for 2011 based on the draft budget for 2011.
  - c) TCC6 advises the Commission that based on the best information available, that El Salvador complied with the participatory rights specified by the Commission at WCPFC6 and there is no information of non-compliance in WCPFC or other RFMOs.
- 294. TCC6 identified the following data gaps in El Salvador's application and requested supplementary information to be provided by El Salvador to the Commission:
  - a) Provide catch size composition data, by species, stratified by the smallest area/time strata possible.
- 295. TCC6 recommends El Salvador for consideration by the Commission for CNM status in 2011 subject to the additional information identified by TCC being provided to, and accepted by, the Commission.

#### Indonesia

- 296. The Secretariat noted Indonesia's involvement in the West Pacific East Asia Oceanic Fisheries Management Project, which sought to build its capacity to address gaps in data provision. CCMs noted that Indonesia had one vessel on the IOTC IUU vessel list in 2010.
- 297. TCC6 reviewed the CNM application provided by Indonesia against the requirements of CMM 2009-11. In accordance with para 3 of CMM 2009-11, TCC6's recommendations and technical advice to the Commission are as follows:
  - a) TCC6 advises the Commission that the application from Indonesia was received by the WCPFC Secretariat on 29 July 2010, which is within the deadline set out in para 1 of CMM 2009-11. TCC6 also advises that the application met the requirement of being submitted in English.

- b) TCC6 advises the Commission that Indonesia has provided a commitment to cooperate fully, and has provided an explicit commitment to accept high seas boardings. However, the application does not include an explicit commitment to make a financial contribution commensurate with what it would be assessed should it become a Contracting Party or member of the Commission pursuant to the scheme of contributions established by the Commission in accordance with Article 18(2) of the Convention, which is required by para 2(g) of CMM 2009-11. The WCPFC Secretariat will provide, as part of documentation provided for FAC4, an estimate of Indonesia's financial contribution for 2011 based on the draft budget for 2011.
- c) TCC6 advises the Commission that based on the best information available, that Indonesia complies with the participatory rights specified by the Commission at WCPFC6.
- 298. TCC6 acknowledges that Indonesia has been cooperating with WCPFC and SPC in the development of a range of fishery monitoring and data collection systems designed to meet WCPFC data requirements, and in the reconstruction of historical data. Indonesia is encouraged to continue with this joint work and to provide the resulting data to WCPFC as it becomes available.
- 299. TCC6 noted that recently provided annual catch estimates for 2000–2009 excluded catches in Indonesian archipelagic waters. TCC6 draws Indonesia's attention to the guidelines for the provision of data to WCPFC laid down in "Scientific Data to be Provided to the Commission" (http://www.wcpfc.int/doc/data-01/scientific-data-be-provided-commission-revised-wcpfc4-wcpfc6), which specify that data are to be provided for the WCPFC Statistical Area, which includes Indonesian archipelagic waters in the Pacific Ocean, in order for stock assessments to consider total stock removals. Indonesia is, therefore, requested to provide data for their area under national jurisdiction, including archipelagic waters, in the WCPFC Statistic Area.
- 300. TCC6 notes that the two Indonesian vessels on the WCPFC IUU list were removed from the list through an intersessional decision of the Commission in 2010. TCC6 further notes that a number of Indonesian-flagged vessels are currently on the IUU lists of other RFMOs.
- 301. TCC6 requested Indonesia to provide supplementary information before WCPFC7, relating to actions it has taken to respond to its vessels on the IUU vessel lists of other RFMOs in accordance with para 3(c) of CMM 2009-112
- 302. TCC6 recommends Indonesia for consideration by the Commission for CNM status in 2011 subject to the information identified by TCC6 being provided to, and accepted by, the Commission.

#### Mexico

- 303. CCMs indicated that in 2009, the Commission encouraged Mexico to work with the NC, and cooperate on the management of North Pacific bluefin tuna, indicating Mexico did not attend any NC meetings. They noted the need would for more information on Mexico's commitment to CMMs, especially those for North Pacific bluefin tuna. They also noted that a request should be made to Mexico to explicitly accept high seas boardings and inspections.
- 304. TCC6 reviewed the CNM application provided by Mexico against the requirements of CMM 2009-11. In accordance with para 3 of CMM 2009-11, TCC6's recommendations and technical advice to the Commission are as follows:
  - a) TCC6 advises the Commission that the application dated 29 July 2010 from Mexico was received by the WCPFC Secretariat within the deadline set out in para 1 of CMM 2009-11. TCC6 also advises that the application met the requirement of being submitted in English.

- b) TCC6 advises the Commission that Mexico has provided a commitment to cooperate fully. Mexico has reiterated that regarding high seas boarding and inspection schemes it will cooperate with these arrangements "consistent with international law and other arrangements". This reiteration may not be considered an explicit commitment to accept high seas boarding and inspections in accordance with the Commissions procedures on high seas boarding and inspection, which is required by para 2(c) of CMM 2009-11. The application does not include an explicit commitment to make a financial contribution commensurate with what it would be assessed should it become a Contracting Party or member of the Commission pursuant to the scheme of contributions established by the Commission in accordance with Article 18(2) of the Convention, which is required by para 2(g) of CMM 2009-11. The WCPFC Secretariat will provide, as part of documentation provided for FAC4, an estimate of Mexico's financial contribution for 2011 based on the draft budget for 2011.
- c) TCC6 advises the Commission that based on the best information available, that Mexico complied with the participatory rights specified by the Commission at WCPFC6 and there is no information of non-compliance in WCPFC or other RFMOs.
- 305. TCC identified the following data gaps in Mexico's application and requested supplementary information to be provided by Mexico to the Commission:
  - a) Provide aggregate catch and effort data by species (1-degree square month resolution) for the pole-and-line fleet fishing in the WCPFC Convention Area from 1978–2005 and for the purse-seine fleet fishing in the WCPFC Convention Area from 1983–1984.
  - b) Confirm whether or not Mexican purse-seine vessels fished in the WCPFC Convention Area in 2008, and if so, provide estimates of the catch by species, and aggregate catch and effort data as specified in a) above.
  - c) Provide all available operational level (logsheet) data for all years. If operational level data for any years represent 100% coverage of fishing activities in the WCPFC Convention Area, then aggregate catch and effort data need not be provided.
  - d) Provide catch size composition data, by species, stratified by the smallest area/time strata possible for the pole-and-line and purse-seine fleets.
  - e) Provide commitment for cooperation with NC work on Pacific bluefin tuna.
- 306. TCC6 recommends Mexico for consideration by the Commission for CNM status in 2011 subject to the additional information identified by TCC being provided to, and accepted by, the Commission.

#### Panama

- 307. The USA indicated its concern that in addition to the application being late, and in Spanish, no data were received from Panama, and Panama had a vessel on the WCPFC IUU Vessel List in 2009.
- 308. TCC6 advises the Commission that the application dated and received on 5 September 2010 from Panama was received by the WCPFC Secretariat after the deadline set out in para 1 of CMM 2009-11 (60 days in advance of the TCC meeting). TCC6 also advises that the application did not meet the requirement of being submitted in English, which is required in para 1 of CMM 2009-11.
- 309. TCC6 was unable to assess Panama's application for CNM status or to make a recommendation to the Commission. TCC6 recommended that the Executive Director, in accordance with para 4, forward a copy of TCC6's recommendations and advice to Panama (that TCC6 was unable to assess the CNM application as it was not in English as required by the CMM).

## Senegal

- 310. CCMs discussed the need, raised during WCPFC6, to examine very high catch levels of skipjack tuna in 2006, and the swordfish to shark catch ratio, and inquired whether this had been done. CCMs expressed interest in obtaining an explicit commitment from Senegal to accept high seas boardings.
- 311. TCC6 reviewed the CNM application and provided by Senegal against the requirements of CMM 2009-11. In accordance with para 3 of CMM 2009-11, TCC6's recommendations and technical advice to the Commission are as follows:
  - a) TCC6 advises the Commission that the application dated 27 July 2010 from Senegal was received by the WCPFC Secretariat which is within the deadline set out in para 1 of CMM 2009-11. TCC6 also advises that the application met the requirement of being submitted in English.
  - b) TCC6 advises the Commission that Senegal has provided a commitment to cooperate fully. The application does not include: i) an explicit commitment to accept high seas boarding and inspections in accordance with the Commission's procedures on high seas boarding and inspection, which is required by para 2(c) of CMM 2009-11; and ii) an explicit commitment to make a financial contribution commensurate with what it would be assessed should it become a Contracting Party or member of the Commission pursuant to the scheme of contributions established by the Commission in accordance with Article 18(2) of the Convention, which is required by para 2(g) of CMM 2009-11. The WCPFC Secretariat will provide, as part of documentation provided for FAC4, an estimate of Senegal's financial contribution for 2011 based on the draft budget for 2011.
  - c) TCC6 advises the Commission that based on the best information available, that Senegal complied with the participatory rights specified by the Commission at WCPFC6 and there is no information of non-compliance in WCPFC or other RFMOs.
- 312. TCC6 identified the following data gaps in Senegal's application and requested supplementary information to be provided by Senegal to the Commission:
  - a) Provide aggregate catch and effort data by species, for 2005 according to the specifications laid down in "Scientific Data to be Provided to the Commission" (http://www.wcpfc.int/doc/data-01/scientific-data-be-provided-commission-revised-wcpfc4-wcpfc6).
  - b) Provide all available operational level (logsheet) data for 2005, as have been provided for 2006 and 2007. If operational level data for 2005 represent 100% coverage of fishing activities in the WCPFC Convention Area, then aggregate catch and effort data referred to in a) above need not be provided.
  - c) Provide any size data (either lengths or weights or individual fish), by species, stratified by the smallest area/time strata possible.
  - d) From the Summary Report of WCPFC6, it was noted that one CCM had raised a continuing concern regarding species composition issues, including queries about skipjack catch and unusual ratios of swordfish and sharks, in the catch data provided by Senegal as part of its renewal application. The CCM expressed an interest in having these issues satisfactorily resolved by Senegal in the future.
- 313. TCC6 recommends Senegal for consideration by the Commission for CNM status in 2011 subject to the additional information identified by TCC being provided to, and accepted by, the Commission.

#### Vietnam

- 314. The Secretariat noted Vietnam's involvement in the West Pacific East Asia Oceanic Fisheries Management Project, which sought to build its capacity to address gaps in data provision, and indicated that although Vietnam does not fish in the WCPFC Convention Area, scientific data indicated that stocks managed by the Commission are shared with those targeted by Vietnam outside the Convention Area.
- 315. Vietnam indicated that it did not intend to fish in the Convention Area, and hoped to provide additional data in the near future.
- 316. In accordance with para 3 of CMM 2009-11, TCC6's recommendations and technical advice to the Commission are as follows:
  - a) TCC6 advises the Commission that the application dated 28 July 2010 from Vietnam was received by the WCPFC Secretariat within the deadline set out in para 1 of CMM 2009-11. TCC6 also advises that the application met the requirement of being submitted in English.
  - b) TCC6 advises the Commission that Vietnam has provided a commitment to cooperate fully, and has provided an explicit commitment to accept high seas boardings. Vietnam has stated that it is "only required to make a financial contribution when Vietnamese fishing vessels catch tuna regulated by the Commission in waters that are indisputably part of the Convention Area". This may not be an explicit commitment to make a financial contribution commensurate with what it would be assessed should it become a Contracting Party or member of the Commission pursuant to the scheme of contributions established by the Commission in accordance with Article 18(2) of the Convention, which is required by para 2(g) of CMM 2009-11. The WCPFC Secretariat will provide, as part of documentation provided for FAC4, an estimate of Vietnam's financial contribution for 2011 based on the draft budget for 2011.
  - c) TCC6 advises the Commission that based on the best information available, that Vietnam complied with the participatory rights specified by the Commission at WCPFC6 and there is no information of non-compliance in WCPFC or other RFMOs.
- 317. TCC6 acknowledges that Vietnam has been cooperating with WCPFC and SPC in the development of a range of fishery monitoring and data collection systems designed to meet WCPFC data requirements, and in the reconstruction of historical data. Vietnam is encouraged to continue with this joint work and to provide the resulting data to WCPFC as it becomes available.
- 318. TCC6 recommends Vietnam for consideration by the Commission for CNM status in 2011. *Thailand*
- 319. CCMs noted that Thailand is a major tuna processor, and is seeking to contribute to data exchange with the Commission, but does not intend to fish in the Convention Area.
- 320. TCC6 reviewed the CNM application provided by Thailand against the requirements of CMM 2009-11. In accordance with para 3 of CMM 2009-11, TCC6's recommendations and technical advice to the Commission are as follows:
  - a) TCC6 advises that the application requirements of CMM 2009-11 to Thailand needs to be seen in the context of the unique nature of Thailand's application.
  - b) TCC6 advises the Commission that the application dated 30 July 2010 from Thailand was received by the WCPFC Secretariat within the deadline set out in para 1 of CMM 2009-11. TCC6 also advises that the application met the requirement of being submitted in English.

- c) TCC6 advises the Commission that the applicant has provided a commitment to cooperate fully. The application does not include: i) an explicit commitment to accept high seas boarding and inspections in accordance with the Commissions procedures on high seas boarding and inspection, which is required by para 2(c) of CMM 2009-11; and ii) an explicit commitment to make a financial contribution commensurate with what it would be assessed should it become a Contracting Party or member of the Commission pursuant to the scheme of contributions established by the Commission in accordance with Article 18(2) of the Convention, which is required by para 2(g) of CMM 2009-11. The WCPFC Secretariat will provide, as part of documentation provided for FAC4, an estimate of Thailand's financial contribution for 2011 based on the draft budget for 2011.
- d) TCC6 advises the Commission that based on the best information available, there is no information of non-compliance in WCPFC or other RFMOs.
- 321. TCC6 understands that Thailand has undertaken to provide data from canneries located in Thailand to certain flag States of vessels catching fish processed by these canneries. TCC6 requests that such data for all species specified separately, for all fleets and classified by individual fishing vessel unloading, be provided to WCPFC.
- 322. TCC6 recommends Thailand for consideration by the Commission for CNM status in 2011.

# AGENDA ITEM 5 — SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS OF SMALL ISLAND DEVELOPING STATES

# 5.1 Special Requirements of Small Island Developing States

- 323. Cook Islands spoke on behalf of FFA members and noted that discussion during SC6 had indicated the balance of the Special Requirements Fund was just over USD 163,000; it expressed appreciation to FSM, USA and Australia for their contributions to the Fund, and Japan for contributions in the form of the Japan Trust Fund. It also acknowledged contributions made by many other developed countries or international organisations that provide assistance to SIDS in the region. It also asked if Japan could provide information on a possible extension of the Japan Trust Fund. It noted that the special requirements agenda item was included to ensure the Commission recognized the special requirements of SIDS and territories, and asked that consideration be given to scheduling the special requirements discussion early in the agenda.
- 324. Japan indicated that the Japan Trust Fund has been providing capacity building assistance for SIDs since 2007, and this special fund will be terminated in 2012. Japan is now considering the establishment of a new special fund to assist SIDS in introducing and implementing MCS-related measures.
- 325. Palau spoke on behalf of FFA members, noting that PICT administrations had undertaken significant burdens, including:
  - i. not allowing non-CCMs to fish in their EEZs, thereby limiting their options of development partners;
  - ii. training and providing over 500 ROP observers that enable flag States to meet their WCPFC observer coverage obligations;
  - iii. collecting, as a condition of license to fish, logsheet catch and effort data and other information, for use in scientific analyses; and
  - iv. adopting CMMs that include exemptions deferring applications of some WCPFC MCS tools in the northern portion of the Convention Area, despite their current application elsewhere.

- 326. Palau noted that the Convention contained specific language (in Article 30 para 2[c]) ensuring that CMMs do not place a disproportionate burden on SIDS. It noted that this language was given inadequate consideration in the development of some CMMs, and encouraged more careful consideration of these issues when developing new CMMs.
- 327. FSM spoke on behalf of FFA members and reiterated the proposal by Cook Islands, asking that discussion of Special Requirements be scheduled earlier in the agenda. It supported the inclusion of the sub-agenda item in the TCC6 agenda, and supported its inclusion in all meetings of the Commission and subsidiary bodies. It encouraged developed CCMs to report on implementation of Article 30 of the Convention, and on implementation of Resolution 2008-01.
- 328. New Zealand voiced its full support for comments made by FFA members on the issue, and noted that in the past year they had provided assistance at multiple levels and in a number of areas, including through significant support to SPC and FFA. It indicated that it would continue to assist SIDS in attaining their fisheries development objectives. New Zealand supported including Special Requirements reporting as a regular feature of TCC meetings.
- 329. The Pacific Islands Tuna Industry Association made a statement (appended as Attachment I).

# 5.2 Report on Article 30 of the Convention

- 330. The USA described the assistance it provided relative to Article 30 of the Convention and Resolution 2008-01, which included some 25 projects in the region, and submitted a written report to the Secretariat detailing the assistance (WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP17).
- 331. RMI spoke on behalf of FFA members and noted their request, at the TCC6 Heads of Delegation meeting, that developed CCMs report both on the implementation of Article 30 and Resolution 2008-01, in support of TCC's review of the implementation of Commission decisions, per Article 14. Key features of Resolution 2008-01 on which FFA members sought reports from developed CCMs included:
  - i. commitments made by CCMs to enhance the ability of developing States, particularly the least developed among them and SIDS and territories in the Convention Area, to develop domestic fisheries for highly migratory fish stocks, including in the high seas of the Convention Area;
  - ii. efforts made and innovative options derived by developed CCMs to reduce and restructure their fleets to accommodate aspirations of SIDS and territories in the Convention Area:
  - iii. efforts made by CCMs to achieve the goal of ensuring that by 2018, the domestic fishing and related industries of developing States account for an increased share of the benefits of the total catch and value of highly migratory fish stocks harvested in the Convention Area:
  - iv. how CCMs ensure that SIDS and Territories do not face a disproportionate burden of enactment of new CMMs;
  - v. how developed CCMs create opportunities to enhance the ability of SIDS and other developing States to develop their own fisheries for highly migratory fish stocks when developing new CMMs; and
  - vi. whether developed CCMs can provide an explicit commitment they are not using the implementation of CMMs to a) constrain coastal processing and transhipment facilities and associated vessels of SIDS and territories; and b) undermine legitimate investment that has occurred legally in FFA member countries.
- 332. FFA members noted that full implementation of Resolution 2008-01 by all CCMs would result in fuller implementation of paras 1 and 2 of Article 30.

- 333. Kiribati expressed gratitude to developed fishing States for their efforts to assist island nations on these issues, noting they had several joint venture agreements in place. It requested the cooperation of all CCMs to help them realize their development aspirations.
- 334. The EU strongly supported the special requirements reporting process. It described assistance provided through the European Development Fund (EDF), which is in its 10<sup>th</sup> cycle. The EDF 10 allocation for the Pacific region is about USD 112 million, with 40% allocated to fisheries projects with a dual focus on sustainable fisheries management and maximizing economic benefits. Most EDF projects in the Pacific are implemented through FFA and SPC. The EU noted its awareness of the needs of SIDS, and indicated that a review of the EU strategy for the Pacific was ongoing, with a probable strengthening of support for sustainable fisheries management and adaptation to climate change. It noted the support given to efforts to further the conservation and management of highly migratory fish stocks, including for stock assessment and scientific research. It noted funding is also provided through the national budgets of EU members, and indicated the EU strongly supports the special requirements reporting process.
- 335. Chinese Taipei indicated that it provided assistance for SIDS relating to MCS and fisheries development. It conducted an observer training programme in 2010 for six countries in this region, provided funding for projects proposed by PICTs, and made voluntary contributions for the establishment of the PNA Secretariat office. It noted private sector investment projects, such as processing plants, and indicated that it would continue to seek to carry out its responsibilities in this area in accordance with the Convention, CMMs and relevant resolutions.
- 336. Korea noted that it is supportive of the aspirations of SIDS for achieving economic development through development of a high-value tuna fishing industry. It is seeking to provide assistance through improvement of fishing infrastructure and joint venture arrangements, and is working to expand crew training and capacity building for SIDS.
- 337. Australia noted that Palau had raised some important issues and welcomed the opportunity to report on assistance to SIDS. Australia noted that its total fisheries-related aid in the Pacific in 2009–2010 was AUD 7.35 million. This is part of the "Food security through rural development" programme announced in 2009, which will provide up to AUD 23 million over four years to lift fisheries productivity and promote the contribution of fisheries to food security in the Pacific. Australia noted that their assistance was delivered mainly through FFA and SPC, and bilateral support. Australia also recently provided AUD 400,000 to support the implementation of FFA's Regional MCS Strategy, and AUD 50,000 for WCPFC's Special Requirements Fund.
- 338. PNG thanked the various developed CCMs for their contributions, and affirmed the need and obligation for reporting on a much broader range of issues than funding alone, noting the importance of transfer of vessels, investment in shore-based processing facilities, and transfer of technology. It looked forward to bilateral discussions on these issues at WCPFC7.
- 339. Cook Islands thanked the EU for its report on EDF funding, and stated that it welcomed the commencement of the DevFish2 project and related benefits, and looked forward to resolving the problems that delayed the project.
- 340. The Chair noted the importance of the agenda item, and acknowledged the reports by developed CCMs on their work.
- 341. CCMs discussed the issues related to reporting on Article 30 of the Convention and Resolution 2008-01. There was general agreement that a standard reporting template should be devised to facilitate reporting, and that it was desirable for developed CCMs to report to TCC and SC as well as WCPFC.

342. TCC6 recommended to the Commission that the Special Requirements of Small Island Developing States remain a standing agenda item for each session of the Commission and its subsidiary bodies in accordance with the Commission's rules of procedures. FFA members will develop a template for developed CCMs to table written reports to enable discussions at the Commission meeting on their implementation of article 30 and Resolution 2008-01.

#### AGENDA ITEM 6 — FUTURE WORK PROGRAMME

- 6.1 Report by the Secretariat on implementation of the 2010 approved programme of work
- 343. The Compliance Manager outlined the budget, as contained in WCPFC-TCC-2010/30.
- 344. CCMs discussed that some costs were being absorbed elsewhere, and that these should be included in the budget figures so as to reflect the true costs of the Secretariat's work. Questions were raised regarding new items that were included, and a new format that had been used, and concerns were expressed that the proposed 2011 budget reflected a significant increase over the indicative 2011 budget. A suggestion was made that future TCC meetings should review budget requirements during discussions of each workplan component. CCMs will work with the Secretariat to clarify proposed 2010 budget items and their costs while referring to breakdowns, for consideration at the FAC meeting.
- 345. The EU noted that the indicative budgets must be accurate as they constitute the basis for CCMs to budget their contributions to WCPFC in accordance with their national legislation. A proposed budget that exceeds the indicative budget may need to be cut down by FAC, and this may not always result in the most appropriate choices being made.
- 346. The Compliance Manager noted that the ROP's budget had been reduced significantly during WCPFC6, while tasks increased significantly. He noted that necessary actions taken to improve the IMS and IT systems were resulting in higher costs, and that the increase in the proposed budget for 2011 above the indicative budget reflected unanticipated increases in ROP and VMS costs, noting the VMS covered significantly more vessels than anticipated when the indicative budget was prepared. He indicated that the Secretariat would provide figures to FAC that reflected the total cost of programems undertaken by TCC, and encouraged CCMs to prioritize various components of the workplan to assist the Secretariat in making proper allocations. He also indicated that the Secretariat was working closely with the FFA Secretariat to contain costs, and welcomed suggestions on how to use new technologies to reduce expenses.
- 347. TCC6 recommended the budget and work programme to the Commission, noting comments from CCMs at TCC6, and noting that the budget will be discussed in detail at FAC.

## AGENDA ITEM 7 — SUPPLEMENTARY ITEMS

- 7.1 Issues arising from SC6
- 348. The Science Manager (Dr Sungkwon Soh) briefed TCC6 on issues arising from SC6 (WCPFC-TCC-2010/31).
- 349. The EU raised issues regarding the structure of SC, which TCC agreed were more appropriately addressed by WCPFC7.
- 350. The USA made reference to a recommendation made by SC6 in the context of the Kobe II workshop outcomes (WCPFC-TCC-2010/31, p. 7 item 12), where it was recognized that appropriate representation on the suggested joint tuna-RFMO technical working group would need to be considered by the Commission. The USA suggested that it would be appropriate to include a

representative from the Secretariat or TCC. It noted there could be a need to allocate resources if travel was required.

351. TCC6 noted the report on SC6, taking into account the comments made.

## 7.2 Issues arising from NC6

- 352. Japan gave a report on issues discussed during NC6, and referred CCMs to the NC6 Summary Report posted on WCPFC's website. Japan noted general agreement had been reached regarding a new CMM for Pacific bluefin tuna, and a recommendation was made regarding application of ROP provisions for vessels used for fresh fish in the northern area. Japan indicated that NC7 would begin discussion on the application of VMS in the northwestern quadrant.
- 353. The USA noted that a workshop was held prior to NC6 on reference points for North Pacific albacore, and suggested that the Commission should be encouraged to pursue the issue. The USA indicated that WCPFC6 did not accept an NC5 recommendation on albacore because it applied from 0°N; the NC could recommend measures that start at 20°N, and will recommend that the Commission adopt similar measures from 0°–20°. NC6 agreed that its members will provide more detailed reports describing their implementation of the existing CMM on North Pacific albacore.
- 354. Several CCMs indicated that CMM 2007-02 defers application of ROP requirements for certain vessels in the northern area, and indicated such deferments were never intended to be blanket exemptions; they looked forward to their removal as soon as possible.
- 355. FFA members requested NC members to implement, in full, the provisions of 2007-02 on the understanding that the exemption granted was only for an interim period.
- 356. TCC6 noted the report from CCMs on the work of NC, and in particular that work was underway by NC to bring forward a draft CMM on Pacific bluefin tuna for consideration by WCPFC7.

## 7.3 Independent performance review of the Commission

- 357. The Secretariat indicated that budget reductions for 2010 forced a postponement of the performance review of the Commission.
- 358. All CCMs noted their previous agreement that such a review was needed, and indicated it should be a priority for funding and action in 2011.
- 359. TCC6 recommended to WCPFC7 that funds for an independent performance review of the Commission be included in the budget for consideration by the FAC, with the review to be undertaken in 2011.

# 7.4 Cooperation with other organizations

360. TCC6 noted the cross-endorsement agreement for vessel observers would be subject to future work from the EU working group. An agreement between the North Pacific Anadromous Fish Commission (NPAFC) and WCPFC has been signed by NPAFC, and will be transmitted to WCPFC and may be signed.

## 7.5 Next meeting

361. TCC6 recommends to WCPFC7 that TCC7 take place in Pohnpei, FSM, from 28 September-4 October 2011.

# AGENDA ITEM 8 — ADOPTION OF THE REPORT OF THE SIXTH REGULAR SESSION OF THE TECHNICAL AND COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE

362. The advice and recommendations of the Summary Report were adopted by TCC6. The Chair agreed to circulate the complete Summary Report for CCMs' comments. Once comments are considered and incorporated as appropriate, the Summary Report will be forwarded to WCPFC7 for its consideration.

# AGENDA ITEM 9 — CLOSE OF MEETING

363. TCC6 closed at 1500 hours on 6 October 2010.

# The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

# Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

# 30 September-5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

# **ATTACHMENTS**

Attachment A	Opening Address by Deputy Secretary of Foreign Affairs
Attachment B	List of Participants
Attachment C	Provisional Agenda
Attachment D	Provisional IUU List
Attachment E	WCPFC IUU List
Attachment F	Streamline Annual Reports — Part 2
Attachment G	Kobe II Recommendations
Attachment H	PEW Statement
Attachment I	PITIA Statement

# The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

# Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

30 September–5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

# Opening remarks by Hon. Lorin Robert Secretary, Department of Foreign Affairs Federated States of Micronesia

(Delivered by the Deputy Foreign Secretary on behalf of the Secretary)

Chairman Satya Nandan, Executive Director Glenn Hurry, delegates and representatives of CCM's, observers, ladies and gentlemen,

It is indeed a privilege and pleasure for me to extend to you our warmest welcome to Pohnpei, the seat of our nation's capital, the Federated States of Micronesia. As the Secretary of Foreign Affairs, I wish to also take this opportunity to extend our warmest welcome to our new Executive Director of the Tuna Commission, Mr. Glenn Hurry. Mr. Hurry is no stranger to all of us, having served as the first chairman of the WCPFC since it was first established right here some five years ago. I would like to convey my government's full support to you, Mr. Hurry, as you assume this very important responsibility, and to assure you of my government's full support and cooperation as you take up your new post.

Mr. Chairman, this TCC marks a difficult meeting for us here in the FSM, because it was just a few months ago that we lost one of our great leaders in fisheries, the late Bernard Thoulag. Bernard was a strong believer in the work of the Tuna Commission. He truly believed that the future of our tuna resources rests in the collective wisdom and determination of all those around this table to ensure that the tuna resources are well managed and cared for. This would ensure that there is a place for future generations to enjoy these fish resources as we enjoy them today. Although he is gone, his legacy will live in us every day. May I take this privilege to honor Mr. Thoulag by recognizing the presence of his wife Jean Thoulag, who is here with their family today. I want to also thank you all for your support and kind words since his passing. They have been a source of strength during our mourning period.

It was also just over a week ago that we lost another colleague and friend, Mr. Pius Chotailug, FSM Chief of Police. Mr. Chotailug was an icon in national and regional monitoring, control and surveillance activities. His guidance and leadership in regional maritime surveillance activities will also carry on in all of us who were able to benefit from working alongside him. Again, I thank all of you for your kind words and support since his passing.

Mr. Chairman, this meeting marks the Sixth Session of the TCC, and our work in the coming week is important to ensure compliance with measures we have adopted for better management of the resources. The issues before us are of great importance, such as the Commission's vessel monitoring system as well as ongoing development of the Regional Observer Program. Costs associated with these measures are equally important if we are to have a robust MCS program for the WCPO. All of us here face challenges

in today's global economy, but we are all here to work together for the benefit of our future generations. We must never lose sight of this. The measures we adopt to conserve and manage the tuna fishery are useless without strong and effective MCS measures behind them. At the same time, we are all equally obligated to play our part in protecting our resources from IUU activity. Let us not work in vain; let us continue to cooperate with each other to enhance our respective MCS capabilities, always keeping in mind our common objective of sustainable development of our marine resources for generations to come.

I would like to note the good progress that has been made in developing tools for combating IUU fishing and for monitoring and surveillance on the high seas. Here at the Commission Headquarters in Pohnpei is a state of the art Vessel Monitoring System that allows the Commission and countries to keep a watchful eye on the activities of vessels in the high seas, this complements the FFA VMS that has been watching the activities of vessels in Pacific Island countries since the early nineties. This is supported by the presence of Pacific Island observers who are also the eyes of the Commission, gathering data for science and checking vessels to ensure compliance with Commission measures.

Of particular achievement is that the Commission has established high seas boarding and inspection rules, a world first, that means our Pacific Patrol Boats are able to inspect vessels in the high seas for purposes of compliance with Commission measures and to check that catches are legal. The IUU list also remains an important tool to ensure that coastal countries have an avenue for pursuing IUU vessels and bringing them to account for their IUU activities.

You have a full agenda before you so I will not take up any more of your valuable time. But in closing, allow me to thank you once again for traveling to Pohnpei for this meeting and while you are here, and if time permits, I encourage you to explore and enjoy the beauty of Pohnpei. Please let us know if there is anything we can do to make your short visit here more enjoyable and successful.

Thank you and I wish you a very productive and successful meeting. I now declare the Sixth Annual Session of the TCC open.

# The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

# Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

# 30 September-5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

#### LIST OF PARTICIPANTS

#### TCC CHAIR

Noan Pakop National Fisheries Authority PO Box 2016 Port Moresby, NCD, Papua New Guinea Ph: 675-309-0444 npakop@fisheries.gov.pg

## **AUSTRALIA**

#### **Camille Goodman**

International Fisheries Section
Department of Agriculture, Fisheries and
Forestry
18 Marcus Clarke St.
Canberra ACT 2600
Ph: 61-2-6272-5715
camille.goodman@daff.gov.au

#### Laure na McBride

International Fisheries Section
Department of Agriculture, Fisheries and
Forestry
18 Marcus Clarke St.
Canberra ACT 2600
Ph: 61-2-6272-5588
Laurena.McBride@daff.gov.au

#### Fraser McEachan

Manager – International MCS Policy Australian Fisheries Management Authority Box 7051, Canberra Business Centre Canberra ACT 2601 Ph: 61-2-6225-5471 fraser.mceachan@afma.gov.au

#### **CANADA**

#### Gary Miller

Chief, Enforcement Operations Fisheries and Oceans Canada 5550 268<sup>th</sup> Street Langley BC V4W3X4 Ph: 604-607-4160 Gary.Miller@dfo-mpo.gc.ca

#### **CHINA**

#### Wan Chen

Fisheries Officer Bureau of Fisheries, Ministry of Agriculture No. 11, Nongzhanguan Nanlu, Chaoyang District, Beijing Ph: 86-10-5919 2969 bofdwf@agri.gov.cn

Chen Xuejian Secretary, Distant Water Fisheries Branch of China Fisheries Association No.5 Nongzhanguan Nanlu, Chaoyang District Beijing Ph: j8610-65850612 admin@tuna.com.cn

#### COOK ISLANDS

#### Colin Brown

Adviser

Ministry of Marine Resources

PO Box 2011

Rarotonga

Ph: 682-70361

cibn@oyster.net.ck

#### Peter W. Graham

Policy and Legal Division

Ministry of Marine Resources

Box 85

Rarotonga

Ph: 682-28721

P.W.Graham@mmr.gov.ck

#### **EUROPEAN UNION**

#### Pavlina Nikolova

International Relations Officer

European Union

Rue Joseph II N° 99

Brussells, Belgium, B-1049

Ph: 00322-2965543

pavlina.nikolova@ec.europa.eu

#### Rikke Nielsen

International Relations Officer

European Union

Rue Joseph II N° 99

Brussells, Belgium, B-1049

Ph: 00322-2999711

rikke.nielsen@ec.europa.eu

#### Mario Alcaide

Fisheries Inspector

European Union

Rue Joseph II N° 79

Brussells, Belgium, B-1049

Ph: 00322-2999711

Mario.Dos-Santos-Alcaide@ec.europa.eu

#### **Imanol Loinaz Eguiguren**

Director

Albacora S.A.

Landabaso s/n Bermeo Spain

Ph: 3494-6187000 iloinaz@albacora.es

#### Mar Fernandez Merlo

SG Fishing Agreements and RFMOs

Spanish Ministry of Environment, Rural and

Marine Affairs

C/Velazquez 144

28006 Madrid, Spain

Ph: 34-91347-6047

marfmerlo@mapya.es

#### Julio Moron

Managing Director

OPAGAC

Ayala 54,

28001 Madrid, Spain

Ph: 34-915758959

opagac@arrakis.es

#### FEDERATED STATES OF MICRONESIA

## Eugene Pangelinan

Acting Executive Director

National Oceanic Resource Management

Authority (NORMA)

PO Box PS122

Palikir 96941

Ph: 691-320-2700

eugenep@mail.fm

## Patricia Jack

Chief of Management and Development

National Oceanic Resource Management

Authority (NORMA)

PO Box PS12

Palikir 96941

Ph: 691-320-2700/5181

keeshacj@yahoo.com

# Justino Helgen

VMS/Compliance Officer

National Oceanic Resource Management

Authority (NORMA)

PO Box PS122

Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941

Ph: 691-320-2700

justino.helgen@norma.fm

## Rhea Moss-Christian

Chief of Statistics, Compliance and Technical **Projects** PO Box PS122

Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941

Ph: 691-320-2700

rhea.moss@norma.fm

## **Miorida Thomsin Yee Ting**

Manager Licensing National Oceanic Resource Management Authority (NORMA) PO Box PS122 Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941 Ph: 691-320-2700 myeepni@live.com

## Whylik Alfons

VMS Manager FSM National Police PO Box PS 11 Palikir, Pohnpei 96941 Ph: 691-320-2384 fsmvms@mail.fm

#### Pole Atanraoi

National Gov't, FSM Department of Justice Palikir, Pohnpei 96941 Ph: 691-320-2644 pole\_atanraoi@yahoo.com

#### Jean Bertrand Azapmo

Trade Policy Analyst FSM Department of R&D PO Box PS 12 Palikir, Pohnpei 96941 Ph: 691-922-1569 ajeanbertrandz@yahoo.co.uk

# Nick Solomon

President/CEO National Fisheries Corporation PO Box R Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941 Ph: 691-320-2529 nis@mail.fm

## Peter Garamfel

Manager Diving Seagull PO Box 1036 Colonia, Yap Ph: 691-350-4796 pgaramfel@mail.fm

## Carmen Kigimnang

Manager Diving Seagull PO Box 1036 Colonia, Yap Ph: 691-350-4796 car@mail.fm

#### Ted Rutun

Diving Seagull PO Box 1036 Colonia, Yap Ph: 691-350-4796 trutun@yahoo.com

## Patrick Peckalibe

Diving Seagull PO Box 1036 Colonia, Yap Ph: 691-350-4796 ppeckalibe@hotmail.com

# Clement Mulalap

Attorney Diving Seagull PO Box 1036 Colonia, Yap Ph: 691-350-4796 mulalap@mail.fm

#### Lelukan Dabuchuran

Law Office Diving Seagull PO Box 1036 Colonia, Yap Ph: 691-350-4796 mulalap@mail.fm

#### **Andy Tafiloichig**

Purse Seine Diving Seagull PO Box 1036 Colonia, Yap Ph: 691-950-1194 mrmdyap@mail.fm

#### *FIJI*

#### Sanaila Nagali

Director of Fisheries Ministry for Fisheries and Forests PO Box 2218 Government Building, Suva Ph: 679-330-611; Fax: 679-331-8769 nagali@hotmail.com

#### Jone Amoe

Oceanic Fisheries Officer
Department of Fisheries
Ministry for Fisheries and Forests
Takaywa Tower, Toorak Rd.
Toorak, Suva
Ph: 679-330-1611
fishfinderfj@gmail.com

# Pratap Ajendra Adarsh

Legal Officer Office of the Attorney General Level 7, Suvavou House, Suva Ph: 330-9866 ajendra.pratap@govnet.gov.fj

#### **JAPAN**

# Takashi Koya

Senior Fisheries Negotiator International Affairs Division, Fisheries Agency of Japan 1-2-1 Kasumigaseki, Chiyoda-ku Tokyo 100-8907 Ph: 81-3-3502 8459 takashi\_koya@nm.maff.go.jp

#### Takumi Fukuda

Assistant Director International Affairs Division Fisheries Agency of Japan 1-2-1 Kasumigaseki Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo 100-8907 Ph: 81-3-3502-8459 takumi\_fukuda@nm.maff.go.jp

#### Takeshi Miwa

Far Seas Fisheries Division Fisheries Agency of Japan 1-2-1 Kasumigaseki, Chiyoda-ku Tokyo 100-8907 Ph: 81-3-3591-6582 takeshi\_miwa@nm.maff.go.jp

#### Wataru Tanoue

Fisheries Agency of Japan 1-2-1 Kasumigaseki, Chiyoda-ku Tokyo 100-8907 Ph: 81-3-3502-8459 wataru.tanoue@nm.maff.go.jp

# Naozumi Miyabe

International Coordinator for Tuna and Tuna like species
National Research Institute of Far Seas Fisheries
Fisheries Research Agency of Japan
5-7-1 Orido, Shimizu-ku
Shizuoka 424-8633
Ph: 81-54-336-6000
miyabe@fra.affrc.go.jp

#### Kosuke Higaki

Manager National Ocean Tuna Fishery Association Coop Bldg. 7F, 1-1-12 Uchikanda, Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo Ph: 81-3-3294-9634 k-higaki@zengyoren.jf.net.net.jp

#### Masaaki Nakamura

Advisor Japan Tuna Fisheries Co-operative Association 2-31-1 Eitai, Koto-ku Tokyo 135-0034 Ph: 81-3-5646-2382 gyojyo@japantuna.or.jp

#### Kikuo Chiyo

Manager

Japan Tuna Fisheries Co-operative Association Koutou-ku, Tokyo 135-0034

Ph: 81-3-3564-2315

gyojyo@japantuna.or.jp

#### Minoru Honda

Japan Far Seas Purse Seine Fishing Association 6F Shonan Bldg. 1-14-10, Ginza, Chuo-ku Tokyo 104-0061 Ph: 81-3-3564-2315 japan@kaimaki.or.jp

#### Akihiko Yatsuzuka

Manager

National Offshore Tuna Fisheries

Association of Japan

Tohan No.3 1-3-1

Uchikanda, Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo

Ph: 81-3295-3721

yatsuzuka@kinkatsukyo.or.jp

# Nobuyuki Wakasa

Taiyo A&F Co., Ltd 4-5, Toyomi-cho, Chuo-ku Tokyo, 104-0055 Ph: 81 3 6220 1263

111. 81 3 0220 1203

w\_wakasa@maruha-nichiro.co.jp

# Takashi Shibata

Company President, Cubic-i-Ltd. Bluebell bldg. 7F, 2-15-9 Nishi-Gotanda Shinagawa-ku, Tokyo 141-0031 Ph: 81-3-3779-5506 shibata@cubic-i-co.jp

#### Akio Akio Fukuma

Team Leader
Taiyo A&F Co., Ltd
4-5, Toyomi-cho, Chuo-ku
Tokyo, 104-0055
Ph: 81 3 6220 1263
a-fukuma@maruha-nichiro.co.jp

# Koichi Sakonju

Resident Representative Overseas Fishery Cooperation Foundation FSM Office PO Box 2112, Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941 Ph: 691-320-8581/6867 sakonju@mail.fm

#### **KIRIBATI**

#### Ribanataake Awira

Secretary, MFMRD Ministry of Fisheries and Marine Resources Development Bairiki, Tarawa Ph: 686-21099 rib@mfmrd.gov.ki

#### **Beero Tioti**

Principal Fisheries Officer Ministry of Fisheries and Marine Resources Development Bairiki, Tarawa Ph: 686-21099 beerot@mfmrd.gov.ki

#### Mbwenea Teioki

Senior Fisheries Officer Ministry of Fisheries and Marine Resources Development Bairiki, Tarawa Ph: 686-21099 mbweneat@mfmrd.gov.ki

#### Peter Tong

JV Adviser Ministry of Fisheries and Marine Resources Development Bairiki, Tarawa Ph: 686-21099 petert@mfmrd.gov.ki

#### **KOREA**

#### Lee, Cheol-woo

Director General
Distant Water Fisheries Bureau
Ministry for Food, Agriculture, Forestry and
Fisheries of Korea
Gov. Complex, Bldg. #2
88 Gwanmun-ro, Gwacheon-si,
Gyeonggi-do 427-719
1cw216@korea.kr

# Kwon, Hyun-wook

Deputy Director
Distant Water Fisheries Bureau
Ministry for Food, Agriculture, Forestry and
Fisheries of Korea
Gov. Complex, Bldg. #2 88, Gwanmun-ro,
427-719 Gwachun-si, Gyeonggi-do
Tel: 82-2-500-2414; Fax: 82-2-503-9114
6103kwon@naver.com

#### Juhee Han

Economic Cooperation Division Third Secretary Ministry of Foreign Affairs 37 Sejongno, Jongno-gu Seoul Ph: 82-2-2100-7720 j-han@mofat.go.kr

#### Ahn, Jong-Kwon

Assistant Director
Distant Water Fisheries Bureau
Ministry for Food, Agriculture, Forestry and
Fisheries of Korea
88 Gwanmun-Ro, Gwancheon-si
Gyeonggi-do 427-719
Ph: 82-2-500-2415
ahn90@korea.kr

## **Hyunai Shin**

Korea Overseas Fisheries Association Seoul Ph: 822-589-1613 fleur@kosfa.org

#### Kim, Young Gyu

Korea Deepsea Fisheries Association Ph: 82-10-3112-3821 ygkim3821@yahoo.com

# Kyung Soo, Lee

Deputy General Manager Sajo Industries Co., Ltd. 157, Chugjeongro 2 Ga, Seodaemun-GU, Seoul, Korea Ph: 82-2-3277-1662 kslee@sajo.co.kr

# Jong Koo Lee

Executive Managing Director Dongwon Industries Co., Ltd 275 Yangjae-Dong, Seocho-Gu Seoul Ph: 82-2-589-3078 iklee@dongwon.com

#### Sang Jin Park

Dongwon Industries Co., Ltd 275 Yangjae-Dong, Seocho-Gu Seoul Ph: 82-2-589-3078 sjpark@dongwon.com

# Kwang Se Lee

Silla Co., Ltd.
Silla Bldg, Baekjegobunno #362
Seokchon-Dong, Songpa-gu
Seoul
Ph: 822-3434-9777
tunalee@sla.co.kr

#### Joon Hoon Kim

Silla Co., Ltd.
Silla Bldg, Baekjegobunno #362
Seokchon-Dong, Songpa-gu
Seoul
Ph: 82-10-9126-7459
jhkim@sla.co.kr

# REPUBLIC OF THE MARSHALL ISLANDS

# Glen Joseph

Director

Marshall Islands Marine Resources Authority

PO Box 860

Majuro

Ph: 692-625-8262

gjoseph@mimra.com

#### Sam Lanwi

Deputy Director of Fisheries

Marshall Islands Marine Resource Authority

PO Box 860

Maiuro

Ph: 692-625-8262; Fax: 692-625-5447

sklir@mimra.com

#### Tion Nabau

Fisheries Legal Advisor

Marshall Islands Marine Resource Authority

PO Box 860

Majuro

Ph: 692-625-8262; Fax: 692-625-5447

tion-nabau@gmail.com

#### **Thomas Heine**

Chief of Surveillance

RMI Sea Patrol Division

Department of Public Safety

Ministry of Justice

PO Box 1712

Majuro

Ph: 692-625-3320

## Transform Agorau

Advisor to RMI

PNA Office

PO Box 3992

Majuro

Ph: 691-625-7626

transform@pnatuna.com

#### Maurice Brownjohn

Advisor to RMI

PNA Office

PO Box 3992

Maiuro

Ph: 691-625-7626

#### **Dongming Xu**

Vice President

Pan Pacific Foods (RMI) Inc.

PO Box 1289

Majuro 96960

Ph: 691-625-7730

pescamore@gmail.com

#### **NAURU**

#### Tim Adams

Fisheries Management Adviser

Nauru Fisheries and Marine Resources

Authority

tim.adams@naurugov.nr

# Ace Capelle

MCS Officer

Nauru Fisheries and Marine Resources

Authority

PO Box 449

Ph: 674-444-3733/3739; Fax: 674-444-3812

nrvms@cenpac.net.nr

#### **NEW ZEALAND**

#### David Marx

Senior International Advisor

Ministry of Fisheries

PO Box 1020

Wellington

Ph: 64-819-4231

david.marx@fish.govt.nz

#### Stephanie Hill

Senior Fisheries Analyst

Ministry of Fisheries

608 Rosebank Rd, Avondale 1026

Auckland

Ph: 64-9-820-7785

stephanie.hill@fish.govt.nz

#### Phillip Kerr

Manager Intelligence Analysis

Ministry of Fisheries

PO Box 1020

Wellington

Ph: 64-4-8194255

phillip.kerr@fish.govt.nz

## **Andrew Williams**

Legal Advisor Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade Ph: 64-439-8338 andrew.williams@mfat.govt.nz.

#### NIUE

#### Launoa Gataua

Senior MCS Officer Niue Fisheries Alofi Ph: 683-4668 fisheries2@gmail.gov.nu

#### James Tafatu

Principal Fisheries Officer Niue Fisheries Alofi Ph: 683-4032 jtafatu@gmail.com

#### REPUBLIC OF PALAU

#### Nannette D. Malsol

Fisheries Law Compliance Officer Ministry of Natural Resource, Environment & Tourism PO Box 5050 Koror 96940 Ph: 680-767-3125 dillymalsol@gmail.com

## Kathleen Sisior

Fisheries Licensing & Revenue Officer II Bureau of Marine Resources Ministry of Resources & Development PO Box 117 Koror 96940 Ph: 680-488-3125; Fax: 680-488-3555 katzpma@palaunet.com

#### **Thomas Tutii**

Ministry of Justice PO Box 100 Koror 96940 Ph: 680-488-5206 pirates@palaunet.com

#### PAPUA NEW GUINEA

# Ludwig Kumoru

Acting Executive Manager National Fisheries Authority PO Box 2016 Port Moresby, NCD Ph: 675-309-0444 lkumoru@fisheries.gov.pg

#### Justin Ilakini

International Fisheries Coordinator National Fisheries Authority PO Box 2016 Port Moresby, NCD Ph: 675-309-0444 jilakini@fisheries.gov.pg

#### **David Karis**

VMS Manager National Fisheries Authority PO Box 2016 Port Moresby, NCD Ph: 675-309-0444 dkaris@fisheries.gov.pg

# Margaret Keheu

Senior Licensing Officer National Fisheries Authority PO Box 2016 Port Moresby, NCD Ph: 675-309-0444 mkaheu@fisheries.gov.pg

#### Alois Kinol

Audit and Certification Officer National Fisheries Authority PO Box 2016 Port Moresby, NCD Ph: 675-309-0444 akinol@fisheries.gov.pg

#### Philip Lens

Observer Coordinator National Fisheries Authority PO Box 2016 Port Moresby, NCD Ph: 675-309-0444 plen@fisheries.gov.pg

#### Stanley Arua

Assistant Director Regional Economic Affairs Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade PO Box 442 Waigani, NCD Ph: 675-3014-4163 aruamays@gmail.com

#### Chris Hsu

Vice President South Seas Tuna Corp. Wewak Ph: 886-693-3301733 sstechris@gmail.com

# Francis Houji

Secretary
Fair Well Fishery (PNG) Limited
PO Box 262, Gordons, NCD
Ph: 675-320-0655; mobile: 675-72169980
hope@daltron.com.pg

#### **PHILIPPINES**

#### Benjamin F.S. Tabios Jr.

Asst. Director for Administrative Services Bureau of Fisheries and Aquatic Resources 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, PCA Bldg., Quezon Memorial Circle Diliman, Quezon City Ph: 632-929-8390 benjo\_tabios@yahoo.com

## Alma C. Dickson

Chief, National Marine Fisheries Dev. Center Bureau of Fisheries and Aquatic Resources PCA Bldg., Elliptical Road Diliman, Quezon City Ph: 632-929-6668 alma\_dickson@yahoo.comn

# Samuel Luis F. Resma

Chief, Research and advocacy Division Mindanao Development Authority 4<sup>th</sup> Flr, SSS Bldg., J.P. Laurel Ave. Davao City Ph: 63-9189790112 sammyresma@medco.gov.ph

#### SOLOMON ISLANDS

## Sylvester Diake

Under Secretary of Fisheries Ministry of Fisheries and Marine Resources Honiara Ph: 677-39143 sdiake@fisheries.gov.sb

#### Ferral Lasi

Deputy Director Offshore-Fisheries Offshore, Ministry of Fisheries Ministry of Fisheries and Marine Resources Honiara Ph: 677-39143 flasi@fisheries.gov.sb

#### John Muria Jr.

Attorney General's Office PO Box 11 Honiara Ph: 677-21250; Fax: 677-20351 jtuhaika@dfa.gov.sb

#### Nollen Leni

National Fisheries Development PO Box 719 Honiara Ph: 677-30991

# Phil Roberts

Managing Director

NFD Ltd.
PO Box 717
Honiara
philroberts@trimarinegroup.com

#### CHINESE TAIPEI

# Ding-Rong Lin

Senior Specialist Fisheries Agency, Council of Agriculture 2, ChaoChow St. Taipei Ph: 886-2-3343-6013 dingrong@ms1.fa.gov.tw

## Chi-Chao Liu

Section Chief

Fisheries Agency, Council of Agriculture 70-1, Sec. 1, Jinshan S. Road.

Taipei

Ph: 886-2-3343-6084 chichao@ms1.fa.gov.tw

#### Wen-Yu Chiu

Specialist

Fisheries Agency, Council of Agriculture 70-1, Sec. 1, Jinshan S. Road.

Taipei

Ph: 886-2-3343-6085 wenyu@ms1.fa.gov.tw

#### Chih-Kuo Chia

Executive Officer Coast Guard Administration 296, Hsin-Lung Rd., Sec.3 Taipei

Ph: 886-2-2239-9712 zenocck@cga.gov.tw

## Shih-Chieh Fang

Officer Coast Guard Administration 296, Hsin-Lung Rd., Sec.3 Taipei Ph: 886-2-2239-9712 gunshot@cga.gov.tw

#### **Huang-Chih Chiang**

Professor of Law National Taiwan University No. 1 Roosevelt Rd. Sec. 4 Taipei Ph: 886-2-3366-8918

Ph: 886-2-3366-8918 hcchiang@ntu.edu.tw

# Joseph, Chia-Chi Fu

Secretary

Overseas Fisheries Development Council 19, Lane 113, Roosevelt Road, Sec.4 Taipei

Ph: 886-2-2738-1522 ext. 115

joseph@ofdc.org.tw

#### Jerhyn, Y.L. Chu

Taiwan Tuna Purse Seiners Association Room 401 No.3 Yu Kang East 2nd Road Kaoshiung Ph: 886-7-813-1619 ext. 130 jerhyn@ttpsa.org.tw

#### Yun-Hu Yeh

Instructor at Dept. of Maritime Police Central Police University No. 56 Shu- Reng Rd. Ta-kang Village Tao-Yuang County Ph: 1-886-3282321 una108@mail.cpu.edu.tw

#### **TONGA**

#### Viliami Mo'ale

Acting Deputy Secretary for Fisheries Fisheries Division MAFFF PO Box 871 Nukualofa Ph: 676-21399 vmoale@tongafish.gov.to

#### Silivenusi Ha'unga

Acting Principal Fisheries Officer Fisheries Division MAFFF PO Box 871 Nukualofa Ph: 676-21399 shaunga@tongafish.gov.to

## **TUVALU**

#### Sam Finikaso

Director of Fisheries Ministry of Natural Resources Vaiaku, Funafuti Ph: 688-20143 sfinikaso@gov.tv

#### Falasese Tupau

Fisheries Licensing Officer Department of Fisheries Ministry of Natural Resources Vaiaku, Funafuti Ph: 688-20143 ffavms@tuvalu.tv

#### Afasene Hopi

Managing Director Tuvalu Tuna-FH Co., Ltd Fakaifou, Funafuti Ph: 688-742 kolotoh@yahoo.com

## **UNITED STATES OF AMERICA**

#### Charles Karnella

International Fisheries Coordinator, PIRO US Dept. Commerce, NOAA Fisheries Service Pacific Islands Regional Office 1601 Kapiolani Blvd., Suite 1110 Honolulu, HI 96814 Ph: 1-808-944-2206; Fax: 1-808-973-2941 charles.karnella@noaa.gov

#### Michael Tosatto

Acting Regional Adminsitrator, PIRO US Dept. Commerce, NOAA Fisheries Service 1601 Kapiolani Blvd., Suite 1110 Honolulu, HI 96814 Ph: 1-808-944-2206 michael.tosatto@noaa.gov

#### **Thomas Graham**

Policy Analyst US Dept. Commerce, NOAA Fisheries Service Pacific Islands Regional Office 1601 Kapiolani Blvd., Suite 1110 Honolulu, HI 96814 Ph: 1-808-944-2219 tom.graham@noaa.gov

#### **Raymond Clarke**

Fisheries Biologist US Dept. Commerce, NOAA Fisheries Service Pacific Islands Regional Office 1601 Kapiolani Blvd., Suite 1110 Honolulu, HI 96814 Ph: 1-808-944-2205 raymond.clarke@noaa.gov

## Oriana Villar

Pacific Islands Regional Office US Dept. Commerce, NOAA Fisheries Service 1601 Kapiolani Blvd., Suite 1110 Honolulu, HI 96814 Ph: 1-808-944-2256 oriana.villar@noaa.gov

#### Alexa Cole

Attorney Advisor US Dept. Commerce, NOAA USEC 1601 Kapiolani Blvd, Suite 1110 Honolulu, HI 96814 Ph: 1-808-944-2167; Fax: 1-808-973-2941 alexa.cole@noaa.gov

#### Bill Pickering

Special Agent US Dept. Commerce, NOAA Office of Law Enforcement 1601 Kapiolani Blvd., Suite 950 Honolulu, HI 96814 bill.pickering@noaa.gov

# **Terry Boone**

VMS Program Manager US Dept. Commerce, NOAA Office of Law Enforcement 1601 Kapiolani Blvd., Suite 950 Honolulu, HI 96814 Terry.Boone@noaa.gov

## Maggie Rab

Office of Marine Conservation, US Dep. of State 2201 C Street, NW Suite 2758
Washington, DC 20520
Ph: 1-202-647-3464
rabbMM@state.gov

#### Holly Koehler

Foreign Affairs Officer Office of Marine Conservation, US Dep. of State 2201 C Street, NW Suite 2758 Washington, DC 20520 Ph: 1-202-647-3010 koehlerhr@state.gov

## Jay Caputo

Fisheries Enforcement Officer 300 Ala Moana Blvd Honolulu, HI 96850 Ph: 1-808-535-3370 jay.caputo@uscg.mil

#### **Eric Roberts**

Fisheries Enforcement Specialist 300 AlaMoana Blvd. Honolulu, HI 96850 Ph: 1-808-535-3265

Eric.T.Roberts@uscg.mil

## Paul Krampe

American Tunaboat Association 1 Tuna lane Suite 1 San Diego, CA 92101 Ph: 1-619-233-6407 KRAMPEPAUL@aol.com

#### Sean Martin

President, Hawaii Longline Assoc. Longline Fisherman Pacific Ocean Producers 1133 N. Nimitz Hwy Honolulu, HI 96817 Ph: 1-808-478-0023; Fax: 1-808-536-3225 sean@pop-hawaii.com

# **Dale Squires**

Senior Scientist
US Dept. Commerce,
Southwest Fisheries Science Center
8604 La Jolla Shores Dr.
La Jolla, CA 92037
Ph: 1-858-546-7113
dale.squires@noaa.gov

#### Eric Kingma

NEPA Coordinator Western Pac. Fishing Management Council 1164 Bishop St. Honolulu, HI 96813 Ph: 1-808-522-8220 eric.kingma@noaa.gov

# Manny Duenas

PO Box 24023 GMF, Guam 96921

Ph: 1-671-472-6323; Fax: 1-671-477-2986

gfca@ite.net

## Donald O. McIsaac

Executive Director Pacific Fishery Management Council 7700 NE Ambassador Pl., Ste 101 Portland, OR 97220

Ph: 1-503-820-2280; Fax: 1-503-820-2299

Donald.McIsaac@noaa.gov

#### Larry DaRosa

Vessel Manager Tradition Mariner 3030 Nichols St. San Diego, CA Ph: 1-619-889-5812 ldarosa@cot.net

#### Linda Paul

Executive Director-Aquatics Hawaii Audubon Society 815 Pahumele Place Kailua, HI 96734 Ph: 1-808-262-6859 linpaul@aloha.net

#### Katie Matthews

Marine Science Officer Office of Marine Conservation, US Dep. of State 2201 C Street, NW Suite 2758 Washington, DC 20520 Ph: 1-202-647-5808 matthewsKA@state.gov

#### **VANUATU**

#### Wesley Obed

Principal MCS Vanuatu Fisheries PMB 9045 Ph: 678-774-1318 wes.obed@gmail.com

## **Tony Taleo**

Principal Data Officer Vanuatu Fisheries Department VMB 9045 Ph: 678-22194; Mob: 678-775-5560

ttaleo@gmail.com

#### **Guan Oon**

Tunafishing Ltd.
PO Box 1640
Port Vila
guanoon@pacific.net.au

#### COOPERATING NON-MEMBERS

#### **ECUADOR**

#### Ramon Montano Cruz

Project Director and International Cooperation Subsecretaria de Recursos Pesqueros Av. 4 y Calle 12. Edificio Pinoargotty Manta, Ecuador Ph: 593-93-761316 rmontano@pesca.gov.ec

#### EL SALVADOR

#### Carlos Sanchez Plaza

Govern Representative CENDEPESCA El Hipodromo, Edificio Gran Plaza Local 103 y 104 Ph: 503-2244-4800/4888 carlos.sanchez@calvo.es

## **VIETNAM**

# Chu Tien Vinh

Deputy Director General Vietnam Administration of Fisheries 10 Nguyen Cong Hoan St. Hanoi Ph: 09-13-462-326 chutien vinh@hn.vnn.vn

# **Tran Tyany Duong**

Directorate of Fisheries Vietnam Administration of Fisheries 10 Nguyen Cong Hoan St. Hanoi duong.mozi@ymail.com

#### Nguven Thi Kim Anh

Fisheries Law Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development, Vietnam No 2. Ngoc Ha Street, Ba Dinh Hanoi

Ph: 09-85365555

kimanh\_mard@yahoo.com

#### **Doan Manh Cuong**

Government Official

Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Development,

Vietnam

No 2. Ngoc Ha Street, Ba Dinh

Hanoi

Ph: 84-4-37347086

doanmanhcuong@gmail.com

## Erik J. Molenaar

Legal Advisor Strubben 3, 7921ER Zuidwolde Netherlands Ph: +31 528 852838 e.j.molenaar@uu.n1

## **PARTICIPATING TERRITORIES**

#### FRENCH POLYNESIA

# Cedric Ponsonnet

Fisheries Officer Service de la Péche BP 20-98713 Papeete Tahiti Ph: 689-50-25-50 cedric.ponsonnet@peche.gov.pf

## NEW CALEDONIA

#### Christophe Fonfreyde

Deputy Head of Fisheries New Calendonia Fisheries Dept. BP 36 98845 Noumea Ph: 687-796897 christophe.fonfreyde@gouvc.nc

## **OBSERVERS**

# FORUM FISHERIES AGENCY

#### Wez Norris

Director of Fisheries Management Pacific Islands Forum Fisheries Agency PO Box 629, Honiara, Solomon Islands Ph: 677-21124; Fax: 677-23995

wez.norris@ffa.int

# Lara Manarangi-Trott

WCPFC Coordinator and Adviser Pacific Islands Forum Fisheries Agency PO Box 629 Honiara

Ph: 677-21124: Fax: 677-23995 lara.manarangi-trott@ffa.int

#### James. T. Movick

Deputy Director General Pacific Islands Forum Fisheries Agency PO Box 629 Honiara

Ph: 677-21124: Fax: 677-23995

james.movick@ffa.int

#### Pio Manoa

Legal Officer, Pacific Islands Forum Fisheries Agency PO Box 629 Honiara Ph: 677-21124: Fax: 677-23995

Pio.manoa@ffa.int

# Apolosi Turaganiyalu

Compliance Policy Officer Pacific Islands Forum Fisheries Agency PO Box 629 Honiara

Ph: 677-21124; Fax: 677-23995 Apolosi.turaganivalu@ffa.int

#### Les Clark

Consultant 85 Innes Road, Christchurch Ph: 64-3-356-2896, Les g clark@xtra.co.nz

#### Ramesh Chand

VMS Manager Pacific Islands Forum Fisheries Agency PO Box 629 Honiara Ph: 677-21124; Fax: 677-23995

Ramesh.chand@ffa.int

## Kaburoro Ruaia

Treaties Manager Pacific Islands Forum Fisheries Agency PO Box 629 Honiara Ph: 677-21124: Fax: 677-23995 kaburoro.ruaia@ffa.int

#### **GREEN PEACE**

#### Karli Thomas

NZ Oceans Campaigner Greepeace 11 Akiraho Street, Mt. Eden Auckland, New Zealand Ph: 64-9-630-6371 ext. 2240 karli.thomas@greenpeace.org

#### **Duncan Williams**

Pacific Oceans Campaigner Greenpeace Level 1 Old Town Hall Victoria Parade Suva, Fiji Ph: 679-3312861 duncan.william@greenpeace.org

# PACIFIC ISLANDS TUNA INDUSTRY ASSOCIATION (PITIA)

# Naitilima Tupou

PITIA Secretariat PO Box 1704 Nukualofa, Tonga Ph: 676-28867 pactuna@gmail.com

#### PEW

#### Kristin von Kistowski

Senior Advisor Pew Environment 901 E Street, NW 10<sup>th</sup> Floor Washington, DC 20004 USA Ph: 1-49-171-950-9463 kristin@kistowski.de

### Frank Meere

Senior Advisor Pew Environment 901 E Street, NW 10<sup>th</sup> Floor Washington, DC 20004 USA Ph: 1-612-6291-7690 fmeere@aapt.net.au

# SECRETARIAT OF THE PACIFIC COMMUNITY (SPC)

## John Hampton

Oceanic Fisheries Programme Manager Secretariat of the Pacific Community Oceanic Fisheries Programme, BP D5 98848 Noumea CEDEX, New Caledonia johnh@spc.int

#### Amena Yauvoli

Manager SPC Regional Office for the North Pacific PO Box Q Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-7523/3161 amenay@spc.int

## WCPFC SECRETARIAT

## Satya Nandan, Amb.

Chairman WCPFC 301 East 48<sup>th</sup> St. New York, NY 10017 USA Ph: 1-212-752-2449 Mobile 917-386-6336

### **Glenn Hurry**

Executive Director PO Box 2356 Kolonia, Pohnpe i 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-1992/1993; Fax: 691-320-1108 glenn.hurry@wcpfc.int

## Peter Flewwelling

Compliance Manager PO Box 2356 Kolonia, Pohnpe i 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-1992/1993; Fax: 691-320-1108 Peter.Flewwelling@wcpfc.int

## Sungkwon Soh

Science Manager PO Box 2356 Kolonia, Pohnpe i 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-1992/1993; Fax: 691-320-1108 sungkwon.soh@wcpfc.int

## Martin Tsamenyi

Legal Advisor
Australian National Centre for Ocean Resources and Security (ANCORS)
University of Wollongong
Wollongong, NSW 2522 Australia
Ph: 61-2-4221-3224
tsamenyi@uow.edu.au

### Karl Staisch

Observer Programme Coordinator PO Box 2356 Kolonia, Pohnpe i 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-1992/1993; Fax: 691-320-1108 karl.staisch@wcpfc.int

#### Ken Smithson

Finance and Administration Officer PO Box 2356 Kolonia, Pohnpe i 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-1992/1993; Fax: 691-320-1108 ken.smithson@wcpfc.int

## Herolyn Movick

Office Manager PO Box 2356 Kolonia, Pohnpe i 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-1992/1993; Fax: 691-320-1108 herolyn.movick@wcpfc.int

## Lucille Martinez

Executive Assistant PO Box 2356 Kolonia, Pohnpe i 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-1992/1993; Fax: 691-320-1108 lucille.martinez@wcpfc.int

### Glenn Jano

Compliance Officer
PO Box 2356
Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941
Federated States of Micronesia
Ph: 691-320-1992/1993; Fax: 691-320-1108
glenn.jano@wcpfc.int

## **Donald David**

Data Quality Officer
P.O Box 2356
Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941
Federated States of Micronesia
Ph: 691-320-1992/1993; Fax: 691-320-1108
donald.david@wcpfc.int

#### Milo Abello

VMS Officer PO Box 2356 Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941 **Julio Mendez** VMS Officer Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-1992/1993 Fax: 691-320-1108 milo.abello@wcpfc.int PO Box 2356 Kolonia, Pohnpei 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-1992/1993 Fax: 691-320-1108 Julio.mendez@wcpfc.int

#### Yolanda Elanzo

Treasury Assistant PO Box 2356 Kolonia, Pohnpe i 96941 Federated States of Micronesia Ph: 691-320-1992/1993 Fax: 691-320-1108 yolanda.elanzo@wcpfc.int

## Mark Smaalders

Rapporteur PO Box 1364 Eastsound, WA 98245 USA Ph: 1-360-376-1042 marksmaalders@gmail.com

## **Bob Gillett**

WCPFC Consultant 1 Qauia Lami, Fiji Ph: 679-336-2855 gillett@connect.com.fj

# The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

# Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

# 30 September–5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

## AGENDA FOR THE SIXTH REGULAR SESSION OF THE TCC

# WCPFC-TCC6-2010/03 Rev. 5 29 September 2010

	Agenda Item	Reference Documents
AGENDA ITI	EM 1 OPENING OF MEETING	
1.1	Welcome	
1.2	Adoption of agenda.	
1.3	Meeting arrangements	
AGENDA IT	PRIORITY MONITORING, CONTI AND SURVEILLANCE (MCS) ISSU BEFORE THE COMMISSION	
2.1	Regional Observer Programme  a) Annual Report by Secretariat ROP  b) 2009 FAD Closure report	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/08 Annual Report - Regional Observer Programme WCPFC-TCC6-2010-09 2009 FAD Closure Report WCPFC-TCC6-2010-09a Supplemental Information on 2009 FADs Closure WCPFC-TCC6-2010-OP- 01/02 Greenpeace FADs
2.2	AHTG [Data]	01/02 0100111200
	a) Data provision by chartered vessels	
	b) Review of data rules and procedures	
2.3	Attribution of catches under charter arrangem	nents
2.4	VMS	
	a) Annual Report on the Commission V	MS WCPFC-TCC6-2010/11
	b) VMS Security and Operations Audit	Annual Report VMS WCPFC-TCC6-2010/12

		Note of Explanation
2.5	WCPFC Record of Fishing Vessels (RFV)	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/13
	a) Current status of the RFV	Annual Report for the
	,	Commission RFV
2.6	Cost Recovery for Commission Operations	Cost Recovery
2.7	IUU Vessel List and IUU Listing Procedures.	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/14
	a) Draft Provisional IUU Vessel List for	Draft WCPFC IUU Vessel
	2010.	List and Current WCPFC
	i) Intersessional Decision	IUU Vessel List
	ii) Outstanding IUU Applications	
	from WCPFC6 after the 120	
	notice limitation	
	b) CMM 2007-03 – Review of outstanding	
	issues.	
	i) Review of progress on para 3(j) of	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP-
	CMM 2007-03	05 Proposal to apply CMM
	ii) Control of mationals	2007-03 Para 3(j)
	ii) Control of nationals	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP- 01 Control of Nationals
	iii) Para 15 – National satisfaction re	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP-
	measures of IUU vessel	04 Proposed Amendments
	measures of 100 vesser	to CMM 2007-03
		WCPFC-TCC6-2010-DP-
		10 FFA Members'
		Proposed Amendments to
		CMM 2007-03
2.8	High Seas Boarding and Inspection.	
	a) Annual Reports by CCMs	
2.9	Compliance with reporting obligations.	WCPFC-TCC6-2010-20
	a) Report by the Secretariat and Part 2	Summary of CCMs' Annual
	Report Template	Reports (Part 2) and
		Revised Template for
2.10	Committee on Compliance with Consequenting and	Annual Report (Part 2)
2.10	Committee on Compliance with Conservation and	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/21
	Management Measures a) Terms of Reference for the CCMM	Committee on Compliance with Conservation and
	a, forms of reference for the Cervilvi	Management Measures
2.11	KOBE II Recommendations	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/34
2.11	ICDD II ICCOMMONGUION	KOBE II Recommendations
2.12	Advice and recommendations in relation to the	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/22
	implementation of CMMs.	Review of CCMs
	a) Resolution 2008-01 [SIDS]	Implementation and
	b) CMM 2004-03 [Fishing vessel marking	Compliance with CMMs
	and identification]	
	c) CMM 2005-02 [South Pacific Albacore]	
	d) CMM 2005-03 [North Pacific Albacore]	
	e) CMM 2006-04 [Striped Marlin in the	
	South Pacific]	
	f) CMM 2006-08 [High Seas Boarding and	
1	Inspection]	

m) CMM 2008-05 [Swordfish] n) CMM 2008-06 [Sharks] o) CMM 2009-01 [RFV and Authorization for Fishing] p) CMM 2009-02 [FADs Closure and Catch Retention] q) CMM 2009-05 [Data Buoys] r) CMM 2009-06 [Transhipment]
s) CMM 2009-07 [Pacific Bluefin Tuna] t) CMM 2009-08 [Charter Notification] u) CMM 2009-09 [Vessels without Nationality] v) CMM 2009-10 [Monitoring of Purse seine Port Landings]
AGENDA ITEM 3 ADDITIONAL MONITORING, CONTROL AND SURVEILLANCE (MCS) ISSUES BEFORE THE COMMISSION
3.1 Port State Measures  WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP- 03 Proposed CMM on Port State Measures (EU) WCPFC-TCC6-2010-OP- 03 PEW PSA Study and Documents
3.2 Catch Documentation Scheme  WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP- 09 PNG Catch Documentation Scheme WCPFC-TCC6-2010/25 Catch Documentation Scheme – EU WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP- 08 Japan CDS Proposal WCPFC-TCC6-2010/IP-01 Best Practice Study of Fish Catch Documentation (MRAG)
3.3 Role of capacity in overfishing
3.4 Proposed CMM for North Pacific Striped Marlin

2.6	3.5 NGO Information for Compliance	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/DP- 07 Canadian Proposal Compliance Information  WCPFC-TCC6-2010-IP-02 Thailand Cooperation on Data Collection from
3.6	Port Monitoring of Purse Seine Catches	Canneries
AGENDA ITI	COOPERATING NON-MEMBER STATUS	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/28 Review of CNM Applications
4.1	CNM assessments	
AGENDA ITE	M 5 special requirements of small island developing states	
5.1	Special Requirements of Small Island Developing States	
5.2	CCMs Reports on Article 30 of the Convention and Resolution 2008-01	
AGEND	A ITEM 6 FUTURE WORK PROGRAM	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/30
6.1	Report by the Secretariat on implementation of the	Future Work Programme
	2010 approved programme of work.	
	NDA ITEM 7 SUPPLEMENTARY ITEMS	
7.1	Issues arising from SC6.	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/31 SC6 Outcomes Relating to the TCC
7.2	Issues Arising from NC6.	
7.3	Independent Performance Review of the Commission.	
7.4	Cooperation with Other Organizations.	WCPFC-TCC6-2010/33 Cooperation with Other Organizations
7.5	Next meeting.	
8.1	EM 8 ADOPTION OF the REPORT OF THE SIXTH REGULAR SESSION OF the TECHNICAL AND COMPLIANCE COMMITTEE  Adoption of the Summary Report of the Sixth Regular Session of the Technical and Compliance	
ACE	Committee, and any recommendations to the Commission.  CNDA ITEM 9 CLOSE OF MEETING	
AGE	NDA ITEM 9 CLOSE OF MEETING	

# The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

# Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

# 30 September-5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

# PROVISIONAL WCPFC IUU VESSEL LIST — 5 OCTOBER 2010

Current name of vessel (previous names)	Current flag (previous flags)	Date first included on draft WCPFC IUU Vessel List	Flag State Registration Number/ IMO Number	Call Sign (previous call signs)	Owner/beneficial owners (previous owners)	Notifying CCM/Contact Details	Alleged IUU activities
Neptune	Georgia	2 July 2010	C-00545	4LOG	Space Energy Enterprises Co. Ltd.	France for French Polynes ia	Fishing on the high seas of the WCPFC Convention Area without being on the WCPFC Record of Fishing Vessels (CMM 2007-03-para 3a)
Fu Chun No 126	Vanuatu	2 July 2010	1376	YJSG6	Fu Chun Fishery Co. Ltd, Hung Jung Hong, P.O. Box 1640, Port Vila, Vanuatu	New Zealand	Fishing in the Exclusive Economic Zone of New Zealand without permission and in contravention of New Zealand's laws and

							regulations. (CMM 2007-03, para 3b)
Liao Da Gan Yu 55049	China	2 July 2010	011175	BZYK9	Dalian Changhai Ocean Fishery Co. Ltd., No 52 Huale Street, Zhongshan District, Dalian, China	Solomon Islands	Fishing in the Exclusive Economic Zone of Solomon Islands without permission and in contravention of the Solomon Islands' laws and regulations. (CMM 2007-03, para 3b)
Fu Lien No 1	Georgia	2 July 2010	IMO No 7355662	4LIN2	Fu Lien Fishery Co., Georgia	USA	Is without nationality and harvested species covered by the WCPFC Convention in the Convention Area (CMM 2007-03, para 3h)

Note: Information provided in this list is in accordance with CMM 2007-03, para 19.

## Attachment E

# The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

# Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

# 30 September-5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

## WCPFC IUU VESSEL LIST — 11 DECEMBER 2009

(Updated 1 September 2010 following intersessional decision to remove two vessels)

Current name of vessel (previous names)	Current flag (previous flags)	Date first included on draft WCPFC IUU Vessel List	Flag State Registratio n Number or IMO Number	Call Sign (previou s call signs)	Owner/benefici al owners (previous owners)	Notifying CCM/Contac t Details	Alleged IUU activities
Jinn Feng Tsair No.1	Chinese Taipei	7 Dec. 2007	CT4-2444	BJ4444	Hung Ching Chin, Pingtung, Chinese Taipei	Federated States of Micronesia E- mail: norma@ mail.fm	Fishing in the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Federated States of Micronesia without permission and in contravention of Federated States of Micronesia's laws and regulations. (CMM 2007-03, para 3b)
Senta	Panama	4 Jun. 2008	IMO	HOFG	Chin Fu Fishery,	France	Transhipping on the high seas of the

(Shin Takara Maru)	(Japan)		No.8221947		Taiwan (Nisshin Kisen Co.Ltd, Japan)	(French Polynesia) E-mail: affmar@mail. pf	WCPFC Convention Area without being on the WCPFC Record of Fishing Vessels (CMM 2007-03-para 3a)
Yu Fong 168	Chinese Taipei	1 Jul. 2009		BJ4786	Chang Lin Pao- Chun, 161 Sanmin Rd., Liouciuo Township, Pingtung County 929, Taiwan	Marshall Islands E-mail: mimra@ntam ar.net	Fishing in the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Republic of the Marshall Islands without permission and in contravention of Republic of the Marshall Islands's laws and regulations. (CMM 2007-03, para 3b)

Note: Information provided in this list is in accordance with CMM 2007-03, para 19.

# The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

# Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

30 September–5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

#### STREAMLINING PART 2 REPORTING

WCPFC-TCC6-2010/36 4 October 2010

#### PAPER PREPARED BY THE SMALL WORKING GROUP

## STREAMLINING PART 2 REPORTING

A small working group met to consider ways of streamlining Part 2 reports to ensure the reports are more user-friendly for CCMs, and provide information that better enables an assessment of CCMs' implementation of and compliance with CMMs.

The small working group noted there could be opportunities for the Secretariat to extend its current work on developing its information management to include information from Part 2 reports. The working group noted the potential opportunities provided by web-based electronic provision of Part 2 information.

The working group noted there were opportunities for streamlining information reporting in some areas, noting that the reporting requirements can be particularly burdensome for small administrations including SIDS. For example, some information fields can probably just be reported once (and updated only as necessary), rather than the same information being reported every year. In addition, some CMMs are not relevant to all CCMs. Although noting that some flexibility was therefore required, some members noted that overall, consistency between reports was also of importance. The working group also discussed situations in which other types of information might be useful to assess compliance but may not be provided for under the current fields of the Part 2 report, as well as situations in which more description of how measures are implemented could be required.

Another item the small working group discussed was the link between part 2 reports and the discussions held on compliance monitoring. In particular, reporting could cover how CCMs have implemented CMMs, but also areas in which they are undertaking further work or are encountering difficulties in implementation. Updates on progress could then be incorporated into subsequent reports, potentially including relevant guidance from the Commission or its subsidiary bodies.

Based on these discussions, the small working group provided the following general criteria for the Secretariat to consider when streamlining Part 2 reporting, better incorporating it into its information management system, and making the information available to CCMs:

- Cost effectiveness for CCMs and the Commission
- A clear role for the Secretariat
- Basing the reporting on fisheries management needs and priorities
- A reporting format that is flexible and relevant to individual CCMs, while retaining consistency
- Efficiency avoiding duplication and repetition
- Transparency (noting relevant data confidentiality rules)
- Allows for effective monitoring of compliance with measures

# The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

# Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

# 30 September–5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

#### KOBE II MCS RECOMMENDATIONS

WCPFC-TCC6-2010/34 29 September 2010

## Paper prepared by Secretariat

### Introduction

- 1. The Joint Tuna RFMOs met on four workshops in 2010, twice in Barcelona, Spain, in late May and early June to discuss science and MCS issues, and again for two meetings in Brisbane, Australia, in late June to discuss bycatch and tuna management issues.
- 2. The recommendations from science, bycatch and tuna management workshops were reviewed by the SC6 with general agreement on science and agreement in principle on by-catch recommendations.
- 3. The management recommendations were generally agreed and passed to TCC6 for further response prior to the Commission's review.
- 4. The MCS recommendations have not yet been discussed and are tabulated to this paper.

TCC6 was invited to review and respond to the MCS recommendations attached hereto.

Note: The completed matrix attached here to contains the final recommendations of SC6 and TCC6 for consideration by WCPFC7.

## 1. INTRODUCTION

In accordance with the decision of the second joint tuna RFMOs in San Sebastian, the following four workshops were convened in 2010:

- a) Meeting of experts to share best practices on the provision of scientific advice (Barcelona, Spain, May 31 to June 2, 2010);
- b) International workshop on improvement, harmonization and compatibility of monitoring, control and surveillance measures, including monitoring catches from catching vessels to markets (Barcelona Spain June 3 to 5, 2010);
- c) International workshop on tuna RFMO management of issues relating to bycatch and to call on RFMOs to avoid duplication of work on this issue (Brisbane, Australia, June 23-25, 2010); and
- d) International workshop on RFMO management of tuna fisheries (Brisbane, Australia 29 June to 1 July, 2010).

All workshop reports can be found at <a href="http://www.tuna-org.org/meetings2010.htm">http://www.tuna-org.org/meetings2010.htm</a> by following the relevant links. Recommendations produced from workshops a), c) and d) above, are tabled below, with proposed actions for consideration by the Scientific Committee. SC6 (including each theme session) may provide its responses to the recommendations in each cell in the second column below. The populated tables from SC6 were delivered to TCC6, and all compiled information will be provided to the Commission for its consideration.

a) Workshop on the provision of scientific advice

	Re commendations	Response	Comments
	tine data collected by year: Catch, effort size data		
1.	All members of Tuna-RFMOs are called upon to give a top priority to the provision of data of good quality in a timely manner, according to the existing mandatory data requirements of tuna RFMOs, in order to facilitate the work of tuna RFMOs scientific bodies in the provision of scientific advice based on the most recent information.	Agreed	Implement the rules and procedures for data provision by CCMs and investigate methods to enforce these provisions.
1	Lags in the submission of fishery data should be reduced making a full use of communication technologies (e.g. web based) and efforts should be undertaken that basic data formats are harmonized.	Agreed	
9	Efforts should be undertaken so that basic data used in stock assessment (catch, effort and sizes by flag and time/area strata) provided by members should be made available via the websites of tuna RFMOs or by other means.	Agreed	The release of non-public domain date must be in accordance with WCPFC Rules  Posting of data must adhere to rules of the WCPFC

		1	1
made a support confide address procedu	ale operational data should be vailable in a timely manner to stock assessment work, and nitiality concerns should be sed through RFMOs rules and ares for access protection and of data.	Agreed	We support the provision of operational data from all fleets
samplir compos especia	FMOs should ensure adequate ag for catch, effort and size sition across all fleets and lly distant water longliners for this information is becoming	Agreed	
improve for met size con seiners	FMOs should cooperate to the quality of data, in particular hods to estimate: (1) species and imposition of tunas caught by purse and by artisanal fisheries and (2) and size of farmed tunas.	Agreed	
sources cannery informa	FMOs should use alternative of data, notably observer and y data, to both validate the ation routinely reported by Parties imate catches from non-reporting	Agreed	
Biological	data		
should approprinatural patterns	r large scale tagging programs be developed, along with riate reporting systems, to estimate mortality growth and movement is by sex, and other fundamental ters for stock assessments.	Agreed	The CPFC has recently made progress to achieving this, PTTP is a large scale programme recently completed and supported by the Members  In lieu of large scale programmes, there is
			considerable utility in supporting small scale tag release programmes that are integrated with the analyses of other programmes.
activity	al tagging should be an ongoing of tagging programs as it provides hal insights into tuna behavior and bility.	Agreed	WCPFC supports the utilization of all electronic tagging technologies
	aspects of assessment should be aged within all tuna RFMOs in	Agreed	

order to substantiate spatial management measures.		
11. The use of high-resolution spatial ecosystem modeling frameworks should be encouraged in all tuna RFMOs since they offer the opportunity to better integrate biological features of tuna stocks and their environment.	Agreed	
Stock assessment		
12. Tuna RFMOs should promote peer reviews of their stock assessment works.	Agreed	
13. Tuna RFMOs should use more than one stock assessment model and avoid the use of assumption-rich models in data-poor situations.	Agreed	WCPFC have utilized more than one model in some instances
		Where time and resources are available
14. Chairs of Scientific Committees should jointly develop checklists and minimum standards for stock assessments.		Request SC Chair to seek clarification of the text.
Communication by tuna RFMOs		
15. Standardized executive summaries should be developed for consideration by all tuna RFMOs to summarize stock status and management recommendations. These summaries should be discussed and proposed by the chairs of the Scientific Committees at Kobe III.	Agreed	Develop a draft template for discussion at KOBE III
16. The application of the Kobe II strategy matrix should be expanded and applied primarily to stocks for which sufficient information is available.	Agreed	See Attachment A for Kobe II strategy matrix
information is available.		Some progress already, the methodology by SPC in Mi-WP-01 is consistent with the Kobe II Matrix Approach
17. Tuna RFMOs should develop mechanisms to deliver timely and adequate information on their scientific outcomes to the public.	Agreed	All Commission scientific work (papers) is posted on the Commission's website.
18. All documents, data and assumptions related to past assessments undertaken by tuna RFMOs should be made available in order to allow evaluation by any interested stakeholder.	Agreed	Currently practiced with papers posted on the Commission website.

		Release of Non-Public domain
		data is released in accordance with WCPF Rules and Procedures for access to, protection of and dissemination of WCPFC data.
Enhanced cooperation between tuna RFMOs		
19. Chairs of Scientific Committees should establish an annotated list of common issues that could be addressed jointly by tuna RFMOs and prioritize them for discussion at the Kobe III meeting.	Agreed	"SC6 recommended that the Kobe Science Working Group conduct a review of the treatment of steepness (a key parameter in the relationship between equilibrium recruitment and equilibrium spawning biomass) in tuna stock assessments globally, and recommend a common approach, on a species-by-species basis as necessary."  (Correspondence to be directed to the Chair of SC2)
20. Tuna RFMOs should actively cooperate with programs integrating ecosystem and socio-economic approaches such as CLIOTOP to support the conservation of multi-species resources.	Agreed	
Capacity-building		
21. Where determined by a Tuna RFMO, a review of the effectiveness of capacity-building assistance already provided should be undertaken. Reviews of tuna scientific management capacity in developing countries, within the framework of the respective RFMO may also be conducted at their request.		Not required for WCPFC Members as it is already being addressed through WPEA for Philippines and Indonesia and Vietnam and for FFA Members it is a lower priority
22. Developed countries should strengthen in a sustained manner their financial and technical support for capacity-building in developing countries, notably small island developing States, on the basis of adequate institutional arrangements in those countries and making full use of local, sub-regional and regional synergies.	Agreed	

23. Tuna RFMOs should have assistance funds that cover various forms of capacity-building (e.g. training of technicians and scientists, scholarships and fellowships, attendance to meetings, institutional building, development of fisheries).	Agreed	
24. Tuna RFMOs, if necessary, should ensure regular training of technicians for collecting and processing of data for developing states, notably those where tuna is landed.	Agreed	Carried out for SPC member countries, Indonesia, Philippines and Vietnam by SPC-OFP with funding assistance from JTF and WCPFC-SRF i.e. Tuna Data Workshops, TUFMAN software development, training, and tech support.
25. The structural weaknesses in the receiving mechanism for capacity building within a country should be improved by working closely with Tuna RFMOs.	Agreed	

# b) Workshop on Bycatch

Participants in the Kobe II Bycatch Workshop support bringing the following recommendations forward to the respective RFMOs as regards bycatch across five taxa (seabirds, sea turtles, finfish, marine mammals, and sharks):

	Re comme ndations	Response	Comments
<i>I</i> . <i>I</i>	Improving assessment of bycatch within T-RFMOs		
1.	RFMOs should assess the impact of fisheries for tuna, tuna like and other species covered by the conventions on bycatch by taxon using the best available data.	Agree in principle	
2.	RFMOs should consider adopting standards for bycatch data collection which, at a minimum, allows the data to contribute to the assessment of bycatch species population status and evaluation of the effectiveness of bycatch measures. The data should allow the RFMOs to assess the level of interaction of the fisheries with bycatch species.	Agree in principle	The rules of data to be provided by CCMs to be expanded to include by-catch data reporting.
3.	Encourage the participation of	Agree in principle	

4.	appropriate scientists in relevant T-RFMO working groups to conduct and evaluate bycatch assessments and proposed mitigation strategies; and  Implement/enhance observer and port sampling programs with sufficient coverage to quantify/estimate bycatch and require timely reporting to inform mitigation needs and support conservation and management objectives, addressing practical and financial constraints	Agree in principle
II.	Improving ways to mitigate/reduce bycatch within T-RFMO	
5.	RFMO measures should reflect adopted international agreements, tools and guide lines to reduce bycatch, including the relevant provisions of the FAO Code of Conduct, the IPOAs for Seabirds and Sharks, the FAO guide lines on sea turtles, the best practice guide lines for IPOAS for seabirds, and the precautionary approach and ecosystem approaches.	Agree in principle
6.	For populations of concern including those evaluated as depleted, RFMOs should develop and adopt immediate, effective management measures, for example, prohibition as appropriate on retention of such species where alternative effective sustainability measures are not in place.	Agree in principle
7.	Evaluate the effectiveness of current bycatch mitigation measures, and their impact on target species catch and management, and identify priorities for action and gaps in implementation, including enforcement of current measures and capacity building needs in developing states	Agree in principle
8.	Seek binding measures or strengthen existing mitigation measures, including the development of mandatory reporting requirements for bycatch of all five taxa across all gear types and fishing methods where bycatch is a concern; and	Agree in principle

	I	
9. Identify research priorities, including potential pilot projects to further develop and evaluate the effectiveness of current or proposed bycatch mitigation measures, working with fishers, fishing industry, IGOs and NGOs, universities and others as appropriate, and facilitate a full compendium of information regarding mitigation techniques or tools currently in use, e.g. building on the WCPFC Bycatch Mitigation Information System.	Agree in principle	
10. Due to the conservation status of certain populations and in accordance with priorities in the RFMO areas, expedite action on reducing bycatch of threatened and endangered species.	Agree in principle	
<ul> <li>11. Adopt the following principles as the basis for developing best practice on bycatch avoidance and mitigation measures and on bycatch conservation and management measure.</li> <li>binding,</li> <li>clear and direct,</li> <li>measureable,</li> <li>science-based,</li> <li>ecosystem-based,</li> <li>ecologically efficient (reduces the mortality of bycatch),</li> <li>practical and safe,</li> <li>economically efficient,</li> <li>holisitic,</li> <li>collaboratively developed with industry and stakeholders, and</li> <li>fully implemented.</li> </ul>	Agree in principle	
III. Improving cooperation and coordination across RFMOs		
12. As a matter of priority, establish a joint T-RFMO technical working group to promote greater cooperation and coordination among RFMOs with the attached Terms of Reference. The RFMOs are encouraged to expedite the formation of the joint working group.	Agree in principle	WCPFC Secretariat to take a lead role in coordination of the working group between RFMOs.  (Discussion on make up of the group has yet to be held)
13. Actively develop collaborations between relevant fishing industry, IGOs and NGOs, universities and others as	Agree in principle	

appropriate, and RFMOs to assess the impact of bycatch on the five taxa, study the effectiveness of bycatch mitigation measures, and further the understanding of population dynamics of species of conservation concern; and		
14. Develop the long-term capacity of T-RFMOs to coordinate and cooperate for data collection, assessment of bycatch, outreach, education, and observer training, including establishing a process to share information on current bycatch initiatives and potential capacity building activities.	Agree in principle	
15. RFMOs are encouraged to report progress to Kobe III on the formation and on progress against the recommendations in part I and II of this workshop report.	Secretariat to prepare report for Kobe III	
IV. Capacity building for developing countries		
16. Acknowledging the additional or new requirements of bycatch mitigation and the need to build further capacity for implementation, in carrying out the recommendations in I, II, and III above, consider capacity building programs for developing countries to assist in their implementation. Establish a list of existing capacity building programs related to bycatch issues (see attached Appendix 2 for example) to avoid duplication where possible and facilitate coordination of new capacity building programs.	Agree in principle	

# c) Workshop on RFMO Management of tuna fisheries

# Key themes

- a. The long-term profitability of all tuna fisheries is linked to their sustainability and proper management, and all RFMOs should ensure that all stocks of tunas are maintained at sustainable and optimal levels through science-based measures.
- b. Overcapacity is a symptom of broader management problems, and in developing solutions we need to ensure that we deal with both the problem of overcapacity and the longer-term management issues.

- c. In some areas a high proportion of the world's tuna resources are harvested from the waters of developing coastal states. For some of these countries and many small island developing states they are their only tradable resource, and developing coastal States seek a better return for access to tuna resources. Providing developing coastal States with the assistance to better manage, utilise and trade and market these resources will increase the economic return. In this context, developed fishing countries should work with developing coastal States to build industries that provide a better return, including as appropriate reducing and restructuring fleets.
- d. Rights in RFMOs and under international law come with associated obligations, and these must be honoured by all member and cooperating non-member countries.
- e. Tuna sashimi markets are now world-wide, not just in Japan; e.g. USA, EU, China, Chinese Taipei, and Korea.
- f. Fish-aggregating devices (FADs) increase the catches in purse-seine fisheries for skipjack tuna, but FAD fishing for skipjack also captures juvenile bigeye and yellowfin tunas, lowering the longterm catch rates of those species.
- g. Rights already exist in most tuna fisheries, e.g. participatory rights in RFMOs, allocations in some RFMOs, and states' rights under international law.
- h. Some participants stated that now is not the time to build further purse seiners, unless industry can secure long-term access rights in partnership with developing coastal States.
- i. The issues relating to overcapacity and overfishing in tuna RFMOs do not change; hopefully the players now understand that they must act.

Recommendations Regarding the Management Workshop

	Re comme ndations	Response	Comments
RF	MOs should, as a matter of urgency:		
1.	Develop public ly available authorised and active vessel <sup>3</sup> lists for all gears. These lists will include small-scale fishing vessels that are capable of catching significant amounts of fish under the competency of tuna RFMOs.	Agree in principle	
2.	Encourage secretariats to continue their work on the global list of tuna vessels, including the assignment of a unique vessel identifier.	Agree in principle	
3.	As appropriate, RFMOs include only vessels on their active vessel <sup>1</sup> register in any scheme for reducing capacity by eliminating vessels.	Agree in principle	
4.	Review existing capacity against the best available scientific advice on sustainable	Agreed	Capacity should be reviewed and attempts

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The definition of 'active vessel' is to be determined by individual RFMOs

94

	levels of catch and implement measures to		made to address
	address any overcapacity identified.		overcapacity issues
5.	Each tuna RFMO consider implementing where appropriate a freeze on fishing capacity on a fishery by fishery basis. Such a freeze should not constrain the access to, development of, and benefit from sustainable tuna fisheries by developing coastal States.	Agreed	Capacity should be reviewed and attempts made to address overcapacity issues
6.	All RFMOs establish strong requirements for the provision of accurate data and information to secretariats so that the status of tuna stocks can be accurately assessed. All RFMO members and cooperating nonmembers should make a firm commitment to provide these data on a timely basis, and it should be cross-checked with market, landings and processing establishment data under the competency of tuna RFMOs.	Agreed	SC (SPC) may provide comments on CCM's data provision.  The SC may consider a plan for the cross-checking of available data.
7.	Develop a consistent enforceable regime for sanctions and penalties, to be applied to RFMO members and non-members and their vessels that breach the rules and regulations developed and implemented by RFMOs.	Agreed	Refer to TTC for consideration as appropriate when data agreements have been breached
8.	Ensure that the effectiveness of all conservation and management measures is not undermined by exemption or exclusion clauses.	Agree in principle	
9.	Ensure that all conservation and management measures are implemented in a consistent and transparent manner and are achieving their management goals.	Agree in principle	
10.	Review and strengthen their MCS framework to improve the integrity of their management regime and measures.	Agree in principle	
RF	MOs should, in the medium term:		
11.	Develop measures of capacity and, in the absence of an agreed capacity definition, adopt the FAO definition "The amount of fish (or fishing effort) that can be produced over a period of time (e.g. a year or a fishing season) by a vessel or a fleet if fully utilised and for a given resource condition."	Agreed	The FAO definition will be used in the interim until the Commission develops its own definition for "capacity".
12.	Ensure that all stocks maintained at	Agree in principle	

sustainable and optimal levels through science-based measures.		
13. Review and develop management regimes, based <i>inter alia</i> on the concept of fishing rights for fisheries under the RFMOs' competence.	Agree in principle	
14. Consider using right-based management approaches and other approaches as part of a 'tool box' to address the aspirations of developing states, overfishing, overcapacity and allocation.	Agree in principle	
15. The tuna RFMOs should ensure a constant exchange of information with regard to the capacity of fleets operating within their zones as well as the mechanisms to manage this capacity. Kobe III will provide an opportunity for the tuna RFMOs to provide an update on progress with these issues.	Agree in principle	Secretariat to report on progress at regular intervals

# RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE KOBE II WORKSHOP ON MCS

The participants in the Kobe II Workshop on MCS held in Barcelona, Spain from June 3-5, 2010 recommended the following to tuna RFMOs, and requested that such RFMOs report on their actions towards these recommendations at the Kobe III Meeting scheduled for 2011:

Recommendations	Response	Comments
VMS		
Where they do not already exist, establish standards for the format (see attached ICCAT format as an example), content, structure and frequency of VMS messages; and	Agreed	
Ensure there are no gaps in geographic coverage in regional VMS programs, and all relevant vessel types and sizes participate in VMS programs while on the high seas.	Agreed	NW quadrant coverage
Transhipment		
1. Cooperate with other tuna RFMOs to standardize transhipment Declaration forms so that they use, to the maximum extent possible, the same format and include the same required data fields, as well as	Agreed	

develop minimum standards for the timeframes by which such Declaration are submitted to RFMO Secretariats, flag States, coastal States and port States.  2. Establish that advance notifications much be provided to the relevant tuna RFMO Secretariat for those high seas transhipment activities that are permitted by that RFMO's measures (for example, 36 hours in advance of the transhipment	Agreed	
operation taking place)		
Obco wa w		
RFMOs are encouraged to support the establishment of regional observer programs which could be built on existing national programs. It is the responsibility of each RFMO to clearly establish the purpose and scope of the information collected by its regional observer program, such as whether it will be used to support scientific or monitoring functions, or both, and then define the specific observer tasks and duties appropriate for that particular purpose and scope.	Agreed	
There are specific aspects of observer programs that could benefit from the development of minimum standards or procedures that if utilized by tuna RFMOS could promote comparable observergenerated data.	Agreed	
1. Where appropriate and practical, subject all gear types in high seas fishing operations to observer coverage while adopting a minimum of 5% coverage as an initial level.  Observer coverage rates should be evaluated and may be adjusted depending on the scope and objectives of each observer program or particular conservation and management measures.	Agreed	
2. Where appropriate, develop agreements such that RFMO-authorized high seas observers can operate effectively in the	Agreed	Ensure our standards are regarded as the minimum to be utilized.

various ocean basins covered by other RFMOs with a view to avoiding duplication of observers. Such observer programs will provide required data to the RFMO in whose area the fishing operations take place.		
3. Exchange information and examples of the standards developed in each program. These should include:	Agreed	
a. Training material and procedures;		
b. On-board reference materials;		
c. Health and safety issues;		
d. Rights, and responsibilities of vessel operators, masters, crew and observers;		
e. Data collection, storage and dissemination including where appropriate between RFMOs;		
f. Debriefing protocols and procedures;		
g. Reporting formats – especially for target and by-catch species;		
h. Basic qualifications and experience of observers.		
Catch Documentation Schemes (CDS)		
1. Establish or expand the use of CDS to fisheries for tuna and tuna-like species and sharks not currently covered by an existing CDS and to which current conservation and management measures apply, taking into account the specific characteristics and circumstances of each RFMO.	Agreed	
2. Ensure compatibility between new or expanded CDS and existing certification schemes already implemented by coastal, port and importing States	Agreed	
3. Develop a common/harmonized form for use across RFMOs and the use of electronic systems and tags to enhance the efficiency, effectiveness and utility of a CDS.	Agree in principle subject to further discussion	
4. Take into account fish caught by purse seine fisheries and delivered to processing plants when implementing an expanded CDS.	Agreed	

5. Consider a tagging system for fresh and chilled products to improve the implementation of new or expanded CDS.	Agree in principle subject to further discussion	
6. Develop a simplified CDS form to cover catches by artisanal fisheries that are exported (see Appendix 3, EU form that could serve as an example).	Agreed	
7. Provide technical assistance and capacity building support to assist developing countries in implementing existing CDSs and any expanded CDS, including ensuring that capacity building funds that currently exist in RFMOs can be used for this purpose.	Agreed	
2		
Port State Measures		
1. Encourage RFMO Members to consider signing and ratifying the FAO Port State Measures Agreement at their earliest opportunity.	Agreed	
2. Where they do not already exist, where appropriate, adopt port State control measures that are consistent with the FAO Port State Measures Agreement, and that take into account the specific characteristics and circumstances of each RFMO.	Agreed	
D. (		
Data		
When useful to support scientific and MCS purposes, cooperate with other tuna RFMOs to develop protocols for exchange data, including provisions for data confidentiality	Agreed	

# The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

# Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

30 September-5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

#### STATEMENT BY THE PEW ENVIRONMENT GROUP

The Pew Environment group would like to thank the Chair for providing us with the opportunity to participate in this discussion. We are very pleased to be here at this TCC 6 Meeting.

We share the view with a number of members of WCPFC that the Agreement on Port State Measures to Prevent, Deter and Eliminate IUU fishing, adopted by the FAO in November 2009, provides a set of highly effective tools to be used by port States to combat IUU fishing, and we encourage members to consider early implementation of compatible measures and ratification of this Agreement as an opportunity to increase their cooperation and improve monitoring, control and compliance outcomes. The Pew Environment Group strongly supports the earliest possible entry into force of the Agreement and would like to congratulate the CCMs which have already signed it – showing their commitment to ratification. We encourage all WCPFC Members to sign and ratify the Agreement as soon as possible, and are looking forward to working constructively with States in this direction.

In this regard, we would like to draw your attention to three research initiatives of the Pew Environment group, (1) a research on Port State Performance globally in the last 6 years, (2) a gap analysis which identified which aspects need to be further developed by WCPFC in order to align their port State measures with the PSMA, and a Capacity Needs Assessment Methodology as part of an Implementation Toolkit providing practical tools to support States to implement the PSMA.

In addition, Pew welcomes the EU proposal for a WCPFC CMM on port State measures. If adopted, this proposal would bring WCPFC Port State measures in line with the Port State Agreement, which constitutes the new international minimum standard on this matter. Ensuring implementation of consistent measures across different regions of the world is the only way to effectively combat IUU fishing through port State measures, and thus the wide implementation of this new international minimum standard should be a high priority for States and all RFMOs.

We are aware that fully implementing the provisions of the Agreement will be a process that will require port States to increase their capacity, especially in developing countries. In this sense, we note that both the Agreement and the EU proposal include special provisions to provide assistance to developing countries. Through the development of appropriate tools the Pew Environment Group is seeking to support this important initiative.

We would like to thank the Secretariat for distributing our material to the CCMs and invite you to pick up hard copies of this material from the registration desk at the back of this room.

We hope that WCPFC members can act upon the recommendations we provided in a timely fashion. Thank you Mr Chair.

## The Commission for the Conservation and Management of Highly Migratory Fish Stocks in the Western and Central Pacific Ocean

# Technical and Compliance Committee Sixth Regular Session

30 September-5 October 2010 Pohnpei, Federated States of Micronesia

## STATEMENT BY THE PACIFIC ISLANDS TUNA INDUSTRY ASSOCIATION



# **Pacific Islands Tuna Industry Association**

Adding value to Pacific domestic tuna industry

The Pacific Islands Tuna Industry Association (PITIA) who represents the Domestic tuna interest of 14 FFA members, lends its full support to our national governments and their efforts to make the SIDS resolution the mechanism it was intended to be.

An over-arching aspiration of the PITIA membership is to add value to our domestic tuna industries but more than that - addition that would immediately result in increasing the contribution of tuna industries to national economies. In the interest of being clear – I am referring to a transfer at all levels from catching, onshore post harvest, technologies, market access and compliance, crewing, research and development etc

The implementation of the resolution may be best done so through the regional, sub-regional and links to national framework that already exists within the FFA chamber which would compliment conservation and management of tuna resources in the convention area.

PITIA urges TCC to make a firm recommendation to the Commission on the improvement of the SIDs Development Aspiration Resolution to ensure FFA members maximize benefits from the resources in our waters.